# Physiological and molecular responses to environmental pollutants in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)

Characterization of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling pathway and underlying mechanisms of crude oil toxicity

## Libe Aranguren Abadía

Thesis for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) University of Bergen, Norway 2021



UNIVERSITY OF BERGEN

## Physiological and molecular responses to environmental pollutants in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)

Characterization of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling pathway and underlying mechanisms of crude oil toxicity

Libe Aranguren Abadía



Thesis for the degree of Philosophiae Doctor (PhD) at the University of Bergen

Date of defense: 05.03.2021

© Copyright Libe Aranguren Abadía

The material in this publication is covered by the provisions of the Copyright Act.

Year:	2021
Title:	Physiological and molecular responses to environmental pollutants in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)
Name:	Libe Aranguren Abadía
Print:	Skipnes Kommunikasjon / University of Bergen

## Scientific environment

The work presented in this thesis was mainly funded by the Research Council of Norway project "iCod2.0: Integrative environmental genomics of Atlantic cod" (project no. 244564), and the project "dCod 1.0: decoding the systems toxicology of Atlantic cod" (project no. 248840) funded through the Center for Digital Life Norway initiative of the Research Council of Norway's Biotechnology program. The project "EGGTOX: Unraveling the mechanistic effects of crude oil toxicity during early life stages of cold-water marine teleosts" (project no. 267820), from the Research Council of Norway also funded part of this work.

The research that is part of this PhD thesis was mainly carried out at the Department of Biological Sciences (Environmental Toxicology research group) at the University of Bergen (Norway). Parts of this PhD took also place at the Biology Department at Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution (WHOI) (USA), where I was a guest student at Mark Hahn's laboratory for two and a half months in the fall of 2017. The Ocean Outlook fellowship granted by the Bergen Marine Research Cluster funded my stay at WHOI, and the U.S. National Institute Program at Boston University (grant P42ES007381) also funded part of the laboratory work carried out at WHOI.

## Acknowledgements

If on my first day at university someone had told me that one day I would live in Norway and get a PhD, I would have simply laughed at it. I believe life is about taking opportunities that come along, and even though this was a challenging one, I am really glad I did it! Without the tremendous help of many people I could not have completed this PhD, and I am beyond grateful for that.

I would first like to thank Odd André Karlsen and Anders Goksøyr for their excellent supervision. Odd André Karlsen, my main supervisor, your encouragement, dedication, and sometimes skepticism have been invaluable. Thanks also for all the corrections, discussions, and for sharing your passion for science with me. The world of molecular biology seems less scary now. Anders Goksøyr, co-supervisor, your support and inspiration were also very important. I am also very thankful for being invited to the different dCod activities and various conferences. To both of you, thanks for listening to my ideas and concerns, and most importantly, for helping me grow as a scientist. Thank you also to my other co-supervisor Pål Olsvik for all the help with the qPCR data and for reading this thesis.

A big thanks goes also to Sonnich Meier, Carey Donald and Elin Sørhus from the Institute of Marine research. An experiment turned into a collaboration that led my PhD in a new and exciting direction. Their enthusiasm and help were crucial for this work, especially that from Sonnich Meier. I would also like to thank Mark Hahn, Diana Franks and Sibel Karchner from Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution (WHOI). I enjoyed a lot being a guest student at WHOI, and our collaboration was a turning point in my PhD. I feel very lucky for having learned from Mark Hahn, one of the biggest experts in the field of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. Thank you also to Jon Vidar Helvik for all advice with *in situ* hybridization and for letting me perform the analyses in your lab, and to Mariann Eilertsen for the great training. The *in situ* hybridization analyses would not have been completed without Naouel Gharbi, I truly

appreciate your help. Knut Helge Jensen provided excellent statistical advice with enthusiasm that was very important for this work.

I am also very thankful to the current and previous members of the Environmental toxicology group for a friendly working environment, especially to Fekadu Yadetie and Roger Lille Langøy. If it was not for the two of you, I would still be stuck in the lab. Your scientific and non-scientific life advice was also very appreciated. Thank you also to the master students that I met throughout the years for the fun moments in the lab. The PhD students were also of big support, sharing the successful and less successful moments with you was a pleasure. To Karina and Siri, thanks for all the trips together and for the help with Norwegian (Takk for alt!). And to my fantastic officemate, Martina, thanks for rooting for me.

A special thank you goes to my friends in Bergen for all the dinners and adventures together, and a shout out to some of you for the extra support during the less easy times. Jenny and Marit were always there, made their home my home, and made also sure I got proper dinners regularly. I also spent a lot of wonderful and cozy times together with my favorite boy, Nathan- I am so happy you have become to be a fish lover! Sofie helped me seeing situations with a more insightful perspective when it was needed. Ángela helped me seeing the bright side of things. And Matteo, was the best moving buddy and IT helper.

Muchas gracias de todo corazón a mi familia y amigos por las visitas (y por todo el jamón que habéis traído). A mis amigas de toda la vida de Yesa, a las del colegio y a las de la universidad de Pamplona: gracias por todos los momenticos y risas juntas. Me siento muy afortunada por seguir teniéndoos en mi vida a pesar de la distancia y de los años. Maite, la mejor compi de ERASMUS, gracias por coger siempre el teléfono y escucharme. Por último, a mi madre y a mi hermano Iñaki, gracias por ser mis fans número uno. Sin vuestro apoyo no hubiera encontrado de nuevo el norte todas las veces que lo perdí durante estos años.

Libe Aranguren-Abadía Bergen, October 2020

## Abstract

Environmental pollutants are harmful substances that can interfere and disrupt numerous physiological processes. Different cellular defence mechanisms are therefore crucial for both detecting pollutants and coordinate the transcription and synthesis of genes and enzymes that are able to metabolize and excrete such compounds from the cells. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) is a ligand-activated transcription factor with an important role in mediating xenobiotic responses to a variety of environmental pollutants in vertebrates, including fish. The marine environment is the ultimate sink for environmental pollutants, and Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) has been used as a bioindicator species to monitor the effects of marine pollution during the last decades. Atlantic cod is also an economically and ecologically important species in the North Atlantic Ocean, whose important spawning grounds are located in areas with proposed offshore oil exploration activities in Norway.

In Paper I, the molecular and functional properties of the Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a paralogs were characterized. In vitro binding affinity and transactivation studies showed that the cod Ahrs can bind and be activated by several mammalian AHR agonists, but Ahr1a demonstrated the greatest affinity and sensitivity towards 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD). Tissue-specific expression of ahr1a, ahr2a, arnt1 and arnt2 was assessed in juvenile cod, and ahr2a and arnt1 were the most abundantly expressed genes across the different tissues examined, including liver. The induction of the Ahr signaling pathway was also confirmed ex vivo using cod liver slices exposed to different AHR ligands, including 3,3',4,4',5pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB126), 6-formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole (FICZ) and benzo[a]pyrene (B[a]P), where induction of *cyp1a* expression was observed for all of these compounds. Based on the abundant expression in cod liver, it was suggested that Ahr2a is the most likely protein to be involved in mediating responses to xenobiotic exposure, but a possible role of Ahr1a should not be excluded. Furthermore, the different binding affinities and sensitivities, as well as the tissuespecific expression profiles of Ahr1 and Ahr2a, indicated that a subfunctional partitioning of the cod Ahrs has occurred.

Paper II focused on further exploring the possible subfunctional partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a during early life stages (ELS) of Atlantic cod. Activation of the Ahr signaling pathway in embryos exposed to B[a]P was demonstrated, and expression and localization of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* were assessed with *in situ* hybridization. Induced expression of *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* was observed in the cardiovascular system and skin, respectively, of B[a]P-exposed cod embryos and larvae. Furthermore, expression of *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* was also evident in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae. Our results further supported that a subfunctional partitioning of the *ahr1a* and *ah2a* paralogs has occurred, and that Ahr2a is the major subtype involved in mediating xenobiotic responses during ELS of Atlantic cod. On the other hand, *ahr1a* showed a persistent expression in the eye of cod embryos and larvae independent of B[a]P exposure, suggesting a role of Ahr1a in the development of the eye during early development. An endogenous role of Ahr2a was also indicated by its expression in the jaws and fin nodes of larvae.

In Paper III, a possible photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil to ELS of Atlantic cod was studied. Several marine fish species, including Atlantic cod, have their spawning and nursery grounds in areas along the coast of Northern Norway, where offshore oil activities have been proposed. The toxicity of crude oil is known to be enhanced by exposure to ultraviolet (UV) radiation present in sunlight. Cod embryos and larvae are transparent and pelagic, and in the possible event of an oil spill during spawning in the spring months, they could experience photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil. Atlantic cod embryos exposed to crude oil with the presence of UV radiation demonstrated increased mortality at high crude oil doses in comparison to embryos exposed to crude oil alone. Phenotypic outcomes, such as craniofacial malformations and heart deformities were visible in larvae from both experiments at the highest crude oil doses, whereas spinal curvature deformities were predominant in larvae exposed to crude oil with UV radiation. Higher number of differentially expressed genes (DEGs) and enriched pathways were revealed in co-exposed embryos. Interaction analyses revealed that several of the enriched pathways were affected by the co-treatment with UV radiation, including circadian rhythm, oxidative stress, mitochondrial function, tryptophan metabolism and retinoid metabolism, indicating a photo-enhanced effect of crude oil toxicity on these physiological and cellular processes. Phenotypic traits observed in larvae appear to be manifested in the transcriptome responses affected by the treatments, providing mechanistic insights into crude oil and photo-enhanced crude oil toxicity. Our results suggest that UV radiation increases the toxicity of crude oil in ELS of Atlantic cod.

## **List of Publications**

#### Paper I:

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Lille-Langøy, R., Madsen, A. K., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Yadetie, F., Hahn, M.E, Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O.A (2020): "Molecular and Functional Properties of the Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*) Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors Ahr1a and Ahr2a". Environmental Science & Technology, 54(2), 1033–1044. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b05312.

#### Paper II:

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Donald, C.E., Eilertsen, M., Gharbi, N., Tronci, V., Sørhus E., Mayer, P., Nilsen T.O., Meier S., Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O.A (2020): "Expression and Localization of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors and Cytochrome P450 1A During Early Development of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*)". Aquatic Toxicology, 226 (June), 105558. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105558.

#### Paper III:

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Yadetie, F., Donald, C.E., Sørhus, E., Myklatun, Xiaokang Z., Lie, K.K., Nakken, C.L., Durif, C., Shema, S., Browman, H.I., Skiftesvik, A.B., Goksøyr, A., Meier, S. & Karlsen, O.A. (2020): "Photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil on early developmental stages of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*)". Manuscript in preparation.

## Abbreviations

aa	Amino acid	FICZ	6-formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole
AHH	Aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase	GST	Glutathione-S-transferase
AHR	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor	HAHs	Halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons
AHRR	Aryl hydrocarbon repressor	HIFα	Hypoxia-inducible factor alpha
AIP	AHR-interacting protein	HSP90	Heat shock protein 90
ARE	Antioxidant response elements	ICZ	Indolo-(3,2,-b)-carbazole
ARNT	Aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator	IPAS	Inhibitory PAS domain
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate	ISCs	Iron sulfur clusters
B[a]P	Benzolalpyrene	I3C	Indole-3-carbinol
bHLH	Basic helix-loon-helix	Ikr	Cardiac delayed rectifier potassium
RMAI	Brain and muscle ARNT-like	LTCC	L-type Ca2+ channels
DNE	Data nontheflavone	Mhc	Major histocompability complex
		mPTP	Mitochondrial permeability transition pore
CAR		NCC	Norwegian coastal cod
CLOCK	Clock circadian regulator	NEAC	Northeast Arctic cod
COX2	Cyclooxygenase 2	NFKB	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer
cPLA2	Cytosolic enzyme phospholipase A2		of activated B cells
СҮР	Cytochrome P450	NLS	Nuclear localization sequence
DDT	Dichlorodiphenyl-trichloroethane	NR	Nuclear receptor
DEG	Differentially expressed gene	NRF2	nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2
Dpf	Days post fertilization	РАН	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon
Dph	Days post hatching	PAS	Per-Arnt-Sim
EC	Excitation-contraction	PCB	Polychlorinated biphenyl
EC50	Half maximal effective concentration	PCB126	53,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl
ELS	Early life stages	PCLS	Precision-cut liver slices
E <sub>max</sub>	Efficacy	PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
ER	Estrogen receptor	PER	Periodic

РКСα	Protein Kinase C	SR	Sarcoplasmic reticulum
POP	Persistent organic pollutant	TCDD	2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo- <i>p</i> -dioxin
PXR	Pregnane X receptor	TGO	Tango
P23	protein 23	UV	Ultraviolet light
qPCR	Quantitative PCR	UVA	Ultraviolet light A
ROS	Reactive oxygen species	UVB	Ultraviolet light B
RYR	Ryanodine receptor	VDR	Vitamin D receptor
SERCA	Calcium ATPase 2	XRE	Xenobiotic response elements
SIM	Single-minded	3-MC	3-methylcholanthrene
SS	Spineless	ΣΡΑΗ	Sum of PAHs

## Contents

## Table of Contents

Scientific	environment	
Acknowle	edgements	5
Abstract		7
List of Pu	blications	11
Abbrevia	tions	13
Contents		
1 Intr	aduction	5
1. 1110		
1.1	Environmental pollution in the Anthropocene	5
1.2	Transcription factors as important parts of the chemical defensome	6
1.3	The aryl hydrocarbon receptor- historical perspectives	7
1.3.1	Aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase (AHH) induction models	7
1.3.2	2 The Ah locus	8
1.3.3	The induction-receptor hypothesis	8
1.3.4	Discovery of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor	10
1.3.5	Cloning of the <i>ahr</i> gene	10
1.4	Protein sequence features of AHR	11
1.4.1	AHR is a member of the bHLH-PAS gene family	11
1.4.2	2 Domains and structure of AHR	13
1.5	AHR evolution and function	14
1.5.1	AHR evolution	14
1.5.2	2 AHR function	16
1.6	AHR-mediated responses to xenobiotics	19
1.6.1	AHR ligands	19
1.6.2	2 The AHR protein complex	20
1.6.3	The classical AHR genomic pathway	21
1.6.4	The AHR non-genomic pathway	23
1.7	Crude oil toxicity	26

	1.8	Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)
	1.8.1	Distribution and ecology
	1.8.2	Sequencing of the cod genome29
	1.8.3	Cod as a bioindicator and toxicological model species
2.	Aims	s of the study31
З.	Resu	lts
	3.1	Atlantic cod aryl hydrocarbon receptors: Ahr1a and Ahr2a (Paper I)
	3.2	ahr1a and ahr2a are expressed during early life stages of Atlantic cod (Paper II) 34
	3.3	UV radiation produces photo-enhanced crude oil toxicity in ELS of Atlantic cod (Paper
	III)	37
4.	Disc	ussion
	4.1	ahr1a and ahr2a genes in Atlantic cod
	4.2	Differences in ligand binding affinities and transactivation activity
	4.3	Tissue-specific expression profiles41
	4.4	Subfunction partitioning of Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a41
	4.4.1	Ahr2a is likely involved in mediating xenobiotic responses42
	4.4.2	Ahr1a may also be involved in mediating toxicity43
	4.4.3	Endogenous roles of Ahrs during early development of Atlantic cod
	4.5	Crude oil cardiotoxicity
	4.5.1	Heart morphogenesis in Atlantic cod45
	4.5.2	AHR-dependent toxicity
	4.5.3	AHR-independent toxicity
	4.6	Photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil
	4.6.1	Possible photomodification of PAHs48
	4.6.2	Increased mortality and spinal curvature malformations
	4.6.3	Cellular pathways affected by the effect of UV radiation on crude oil
	4.6.4	Possible Ahr-cross talk in embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation53
5.	Cond	lusions
6.	Futu	re perspectives
	6.1	Has Ahr taken over the role of Pxr in Atlantic cod?
	6.2	Further characterization of subfunction partitioning of Atlantic cod Ahrs

6.3	Further characterization of the photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil to ELS of Atlantic
cod	58
Source of data	

## 1. Introduction

#### 1.1 Environmental pollution in the Anthropocene

The significant impact of human activities on nature and wildlife has made the Anthropocene a proposed geological era (Waters et al., 2016). Climate change, overfishing, deforestation, loss of biodiversity, and different types of environmental pollution are among some of the major environmental issues humankind is currently driving (WWF, 2020). Anthropogenic pollution has been a concern since Rachel Carson published her book "Silent Spring" more than a half a century ago, where she documented the adverse effects of pesticides on natural ecosystems, specifically the widespread use of the insecticide dichlorodiphenyl-trichloroethane (DDT) in agriculture in the United States (Carson, 1962). The worldwide use of DTT in agriculture, as well as the production and use of several other persistent organic pollutants (POPs), was later banned in the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants (Stockholm Convention, 2009). However, as legacy pollutants slowly disappear from biota, new chemicals are manufactured, and about 100 000 different substances are currently used in the European Union and European Economic Area countries (Miljødirektoratet, 2020). For most of these compounds, also known as "chemicals of emerging concern", insufficient knowledge exists about their potential negative effects on both human and environmental health (Salimi et al., 2017).

The aquatic environment is the ultimate sink for many pollutants, and the visually striking and detrimental effects of plastics on marine wildlife have increased the societal consciousness of environmental pollution during the last years. Mankind, and especially younger generations, is realizing of the negative impacts of environmental pollution and the value of nature, which Carson described eloquently:

"Those who contemplate the beauty of the earth find reserves of strength that will endure as long as life lasts"-(Carson, 1962).

# 1.2 Transcription factors as important parts of the chemical defensome

The term "chemical defensome" was introduced by Goldstone et al., 2006 and was defined as the integrated network of genes and protein families that together constitute the cellular defence mechanisms for protecting organisms against toxic chemicals. The chemical defensome consists of phase I-III biotransformation enzymes, antioxidant proteins, heat-shock proteins, and importantly, transcription factors that are able to sense xenobiotics and coordinate the expression of genes allowing organisms to cope with these harmful stressors (ibid).

The bHLH-PAS (basic helix-loop-helix Per-Arnt-Sim) protein family includes transcription factors that play roles in e.g. cellular signaling during development, regulation of circadian rhythms, and sensing of environmental stressors, such as changes in redox status or the presence of xenobiotics or changes in redox status (Furness et al., 2007; Gu et al., 2000; Kewley et al., 2004). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) is a ligand-activated transcription factor and member of the bHLH-PAS family (see 1.4.1 section) (ibid). AHR is an important protein in the chemical defensome (Goldstone et al., 2006), acting as a key environmental sensor that binds and interacts with different environmental pollutants (see 1.6.1 section) (Denison & Nagy, 2003) and regulates the transcription of important genes encoding enzymes involved in the biotransformation of xenobiotics, including cytochrome P450 1A1 (Cyp1a1) (see 1.6.3 section) (Nebert et al., 2004; Whitlock, 1999). In fish, expression of *cyp1a* and the enzymatic activity of the translated Cyp1a protein are widely used as biomarkers of exposure to environmental contaminants (Celander, 2011; Goksøyr, 1985, 1995; Goksøyr & Förlin, 1992; Nilsen et al., 1998; Schlenk et al., 2008; Stegeman & Lech, 1991; Stegeman & Hahn, 1994). The nuclear receptors (NR) pregnane-X-receptor (PXR), the constitutive androstane receptor (CAR), and the nuclear factor erythroid 2 related factor (Nrf2) are also considered as important chemical sensors in vertebrates (Goldstone et al., 2006).

### 1.3 The aryl hydrocarbon receptor - historical perspectives

#### 1.3.1 Aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase (AHH) induction models

The first studies of enzyme induction by foreign chemicals date to more than five decades ago. A series of papers reported an increased enzyme-mediated hydroxylation activity in the liver and gastrointestinal tract of rats treated with the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) benzo[a]pyrene (B[a]P) and 3methylcholanthrene (3-MC), denoted as the "benzpyrene hydroxylase" enzyme system (Conney et al., 1956, 1957; Wattenberg et al., 1962). This enzyme activity, where B[a]P is hydroxylated to 3-hydroxybenzo[a]pyrene, was located to the microsomes (i.e. the fraction containing fragments of the endoplasmatic reticulum) after differential centrifugation of liver homogenates and it was considered as a protective mechanism against PAH exposure. Few years later, it was observed that this enzyme system could be activated in hamster fetus cell cultures by a diverse set of PAHs, and the name was changed to the "aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase" (AHH) system (Nebert & Gelboin, 1968b, 1968a). In 1968, Daniel Nebert developed an in vitro induction model in order to measure and monitor AHH activity (ibid), and further studied 3-MC-induced AHH activity in vivo in different tissues of rodents (Nebert & Gelboin, 1969). Notably, the *in vivo* experiments showed distinct differences in the induction of hepatic AHH enzyme activity between two mice strains, and a more inducible AHH activity in fetal cells derived from C57BL/6 mice compared to cells obtained from DBA/2 mice was reported the year after (Nebert & Bausserman, 1970). The AHH was later named as the "cytochrome P<sub>1</sub>-450" enzyme based on its spectrophotometric properties, which were different than the cytochrome P450 previously described by Omura et al. (Omura & Sato, 1964, 1962; Parli & Mannering, 1970), and eventually renamed to "CYP1A1" based on the establishment of a gene nomenclature system for cytochrome P450 genes (Nelson, 2009).

#### 1.3.2 The Ah locus

Breeding studies showed that an autosomal recessive trait predominantly based on a single gene was responsible for the differences in AHH/CYP1A1 activity between the C57BL/6 and DBA/2 mice strains. This gene was denoted the *Ah* locus, meaning aromatic hydrocarbon responsiveness. C57BL/6 mice (possessing the *Ahr*<sup>b1</sup> allele in current nomenclature) was named the "responsive" strain, while DBA/2 mice (possessing the *Ahr*<sup>d</sup> allele in current nomenclature) the "nonresponsive" strain. Studies testing a variety of xenobiotic chemicals in mice confirmed that the sensitivities were influenced by genetic differences in the *Ah* locus (Nebert, 1989; Nebert et al., 1972; Robinson et al., 1974; Thomas et al., 1972).

#### **1.3.3 The induction-receptor hypothesis**

In 1974, Poland et al. found that the dioxin 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-*p*-dioxin (TCDD) was a ~ 30.000 times more potent inducer of AHH/CYP1A1 activity than 3-MC (Poland & Glover, 1974). After this finding, Poland and co-workers decided to expose six different mice strains (C57BL/6J, BALB/cJ, A/J (responsive) and DBA/2J, AKR/J and SJL/J (nonresponsive)) to TCDD, where TCDD produced AHH/CYP1A1 induction in five mice strains that were previously characterized as "nonresponsive" to 3-MC. This landmark study demonstrated that the "nonresponsive" strains also possessed the genes necessary for expression and induction of AHH/CYP1A1 (Poland et al., 1974). The first dose-response curve of induced AHH/CYP1A1 activity as a function of TCDD exposure was presented in a review written by Daniel W. Nebert in 1975 (Figure 1) (Nebert et al., 1975).



**Figure 1: AHH/CYP1A1 activity**. Dose-response curve of induced AHH/CYP1A1 activity as a function of TCDD exposure. The curves were drawn from data obtained in the TCDD exposure experiment with two mouse strains performed by (Poland et al., 1974) and adapted from the (Nebert et al., 1975) paper. C57BL/6J (B6) was named the responsive strain and DBA/2J (D2) the nonresponsive strain. Reprinted from (Nebert, 2017).

Inducibility of AHH/CYP1A1 in "nonresponsive" mice strains led to the postulation of two plausible hypotheses: 1) TCDD interacts with a cellular receptor different from the one interacting with PAHs, which is not defective and is the same in both genetically "responsive" and "nonresponsive" mice, and 2) TCDD and PAHs interact with the same cellular receptor and the greater avidity of TCDD for the receptor site present in the defective receptor permits sufficient binding to induce AHH/CYP1A1 in "nonresponsive" mice (Poland et al., 1974). The first hypothesis would imply that AHH/CYP1A1 activity in "responsive" and "nonresponsive" mice should be equally sensitive to TCDD, but that was not the case. It was required more TCDD to induce AHH/CYP1A1 activity in the "nonresponsive" mice, which supported that the second hypothesis postulated was the correct one. The main conclusion of this study was that a mutation in genetically "nonresponsive" inbred strains resulted in a defective receptor with diminished binding affinity for inducing chemicals (ibid). Another study by Poland et al. in 1975 found that heterozygous offspring from "responsive" and "nonresponsive" mice strains had an intermediate sensitivity to TCDD, confirming the conclusion of the existence of a defective receptor as previously stated (Poland & Glover, 1975). Taken together, these studies were the first evidence of the existence of an induction-receptor that was able to modulate AHH/CYP1A1 activity in mice.

#### 1.3.4 Discovery of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR)

Poland et al. tested experimentally the induction-receptor hypothesis by injecting mice with radiolabelled [<sup>14</sup>C]TCDD (Poland & Glover, 1976). They found greater hepatic accumulation in the "responsive" strain, compared to the "nonresponsive" and the heterozygous strains, which mirrored their sensitivity to induce AHH/CYP1A1 after TCDD exposure described a year earlier (Poland & Glover, 1975). Furthermore, [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD binding affinity in the hepatic cytosol of mice was also assessed *in vitro*, revealing a small pool of TCDD-specific binding sites in the "responsive" mice (Poland & Glover, 1976). This landmark study by Poland and coworkers confirmed the existence of an inducer-receptor protein that was named the AHR. After this discovery, mutant hepatoma cell lines were developed as a new and potent tool to study the function and regulation of AHR (Hankinson, 1979; Legraverend et al., 1982; Miller et al., 1983). The use of this type of cell assay eventually led to the identification of important genes and proteins involved in the AHR signaling pathway, such as the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator (ARNT) (Hoffman et al., 1991; Reyes et al., 1992), which is required for AHR function.

#### 1.3.5 Cloning of the ahr gene

Isolation of the AHR protein was difficult, and the early AHR characterization assays were based on observations using the reversible but high binding-affinity of [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD. However, development of the compound 2-azido-3[1251]iodo-7,8-dibromodibenzo-p-dioxin as a photoaffinity ligand by Poland et al. facilitated the successful purification of the AHR protein in mouse (Poland et al., 1986). This ligand coupled to AHR with a covalent bond and possessed very high specific binding. Purification of AHR from the liver of C57BL/6 mice was finally achieved using this photoaffinity ligand in combination with other conventional methods of protein

fractionation (Bradfield et al., 1991). The N-terminal amino acid sequence obtained from this purified protein led subsequently to the successful cloning of AHR cDNA from mouse (Burbach et al., 1992; Ema et al., 1992; Schmidt et al., 1993).

### 1.4 Protein sequence features of AHR

#### 1.4.1 AHR is a member of the bHLH-PAS gene family

The deduced AHR amino acid (aa) sequence was expected to resemble that of steroid receptors since the AHR mode of action was similar to those. However, the AHR aa sequence was different (Okey, 2007). In fact, AHR was similar to the ARNT protein, which was cloned a year earlier (Hoffman et al., 1991). Both AHR and ARNT shared domains with high sequence similarity to two Drosophila proteins, i.e. the "periodic" (Per) and "single-minded" (Sim) proteins (Burbach et al., 1992; Ema et al., 1992).

AHR, ARNT, Per and Sim became founding members of the bHLH-PAS protein family, a subgroup of the bHLH superfamily (Gu et al., 2000; Kewley et al., 2004; Okey, 2007). bHLH proteins are involved in various important biological processes and are characterized by a basic DNA binding region adjacent to a helix-loop-helix region, which both are required for formation of functional DNA binding complexes (Kewley et al., 2004). The PAS region is an ancient domain involved in sensing and adapting to changes in the environment, and the ability of binding to a variety of cofactors and ligands is a remarkable characteristic of the PAS domain (Henry & Crosson, 2011). The PAS domain is defined as a single-input protein domain of about 250-300 aa containing two 51-aa repeats; denoted as the PASA and PASB subdomains (Figure 2) (Gu et al., 2000; Hoffman et al., 1991; Kewley et al., 2004; Nambu et al., 1991).



**Figure 2: The bHLH-PAS protein family.** Domain composition of different members of the bHLH-PAS protein family. bHLH-PAS Class I transcription factors neither homodimerize nor heterodimerize with other Class I members, whereas Class II transcription factors are needed to form active complexes that can bind to DNA (i.e AHR-ARNT heterodimer). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR); aryl hydrocarbon repressor (AHRR); hypoxia-inducible factor  $\alpha$  (HIF $\alpha$ ); inhibitory PAS domain protein (IPAS); single-minded proteins 1 and 2 (SIM 1&2); aryl hydrocarbon receptor translocator (ARNT), and circadian rhythm proteins Brain- and Muscle ARNT-Like (BMAL 1&2). Reprinted from (Kewley et al., 2004).

bHLH-PAS proteins have diverse regulatory functions (mentioned previously in section 1.2), and their dimerization is necessary in order to bind to DNA and become functional transcriptional units (Gu et al., 2000; Kewley et al., 2004). The formation of the AHR-ARNT complex is necessary for AHR to become functionally active, and the AHR-ARNT dimer was the first example identified of a bHLH-PAS heterodimer (Hoffman et al., 1991; Reyes et al., 1992). Other proteins, such as AHR repressor (AHRR), clock circadian regulator (CLOCK), and the egl-9 family hypoxia-inducible factor (previously HIF, now EGLN1) are also part of the bHLH-PAS family (Gu et al., 2000; Kewley et al., 2000; Kewley et al., 2004; Nebert, 2017).

#### 1.4.2 Domains and structure of AHR

Cloning of AHR from numerous species revealed that both the bHLH- and the PAS domains in the N-terminal region are highly conserved across vertebrates, whereas the aa composition in the C-terminal part of AHR varies to a much larger extent among species (Hahn, 2002; Okey, 2007). Aa involved in DNA-binding, as well as the nuclear localization sequences (NLS) are located in the basic region of the bHLH domain. The bHLH domain is also involved in binding to heat shock protein 90 (HSP90) and in dimerization to ARNT. Both of the PAS domains are also involved in the dimerization to ARNT, while ligand recognition and binding, in addition to HSP90 interaction are ascribed to the PASB domain. The transactivation domain, which is important for the initiation of gene transcription, is a large region towards the C-terminal end (Figure 3) (Denison et al., 2002; Hankinson, 1995; Okey, 2007).



Figure 3: Schematic illustration of the domain composition in AHR and their associated functions. HSP90 proteins bind to both the bHLH and PASB domains; the ligand binding pocket resides in the PASB domain; dimerization to ARNT is regulated by both the bHLH domain and the PAS domains; DNA-binding takes place in the basic region of the bHLH domain; the transactivation domain is a large segment located in the C-terminus. Reprinted from (Nebert, 2017) (modified drawing found in (Okey, 2007) and references therein).

## 1.5 AHR evolution and function

#### 1.5.1 AHR evolution

Several studies have identified AHR and AHR homologous genes in different animal phyla (Hahn, 2002; Hahn et al., 2006, 2017). Early studies suggested that AHR was a vertebrate protein, but identification of AHR homologs in *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Hahn et al., 1997; Powell-Coffman et al., 1998) and *Drosophila melanogaster* (Duncan et al., 1998) revealed a broader evolutionary distribution of AHR.

AHR is an ancient protein, but the exact time of the origin of AHR is not known. However, genome analyses have revealed the presence of different bHLH-PAS proteins in filastereans, choanoflagellates and porifera phyla (Hahn et al., 2017). The oldest predicted AHR homologous gene has been identified in the placozoan Trichoplax, whereas an AHR homolog has been confirmed in the cnidaria starlet sea anemone Nematostella vectensis (Hahn et al., 2017; Reitzel et al., 2014). The presence of an AHR homolog has also been identified in some present-day invertebrate species, and the biological function of AHR in the nematode C. elegans and the fruit fly D. melanogaster has been widely studied. Notably, the lack of an AHR-encoding gene was revealed in the appendicularian Oikopleura dioica (Yadetie et al., 2012), although it is present in the ascidian Ciona intestinalis (Sekiguchi et al., 2020), both members of the subphylum Tunicata. On the other hand, in the vertebrate chordate lineage, several different AHR forms have been identified (Figure 4). (Hahn et al., 2017). The existence of different AHR genes in vertebrate animals indicates that the first chordates possessed one AHR gene. Hahn et al. suggested that different vertebrate- and teleost-specific whole genome duplication events, as well as an early tandem gene duplication of AHR have led to the evolution of the AHR family in vertebrates, which is composed of AHRR, AHR1, AHR2 and AHR3 (Figure 5) (Hahn, 2002; Hahn et al., 2006).



**Figure 4: The presence of AHR across animal phyla.** Phylogenetic tree showing AHR homologous genes across different animal phyla. Bilaterian protostome (ecdysozoa and lophotrochozoan) and deuterostomes animals (blue box) are indicated within the green box. Solid boxes indicate AHR homologous genes confirmed by cloning. Dashed boxes indicate predicted AHR homologs based on genome sequence analyses. The yellow box indicates all the taxa in which AHR has been identified to date. Reprinted from (Hahn et al., 2017).



**Figure 5: Evolutionary history of AHR.** Different gene- and whole-genome duplication events together with lineage-specific gene losses have determined AHR diversity across different animal phyla. In fish, it is thought that a tandem gene duplication prior to the teleost-specific whole-genome duplication event is responsible for the multiple Ahr genes present in fish. Reprinted from (Hahn et al., 2006).

#### Ahr1 and Ahr2 in teleosts

Identification of Ahr1 and Ahr2 in different fish species supported the hypothesis suggesting that a tandem gene duplication event occurred before the divergence of bony and cartilaginous fishes (Figure 5) (Hahn, 2002; Hahn et al., 1997). ahr1-ahr2 tandem pairs have now been identified in cartilaginous fishes, bony fishes, coelacanths, birds and reptiles (Hahn et al., 2017). However, *ahr1* and *ahr2* genes are not found in mammalian species, such as rodents and humans. Initially, Ahr1 was thought to be orthologous to mammalian AHR, but recent sequence analyses have shown that these two genes represent different evolutionary lineages (ibid). It was also postulated that the fish *ahr2* and mammalian AHRR genes were orthologs. However, studies of *ahrr* genes from mummichog (Fundulus heteroclitus) and zebrafish revealed that these were non-orthologous genes to each other (Andreasen et al., 2002; Hahn, 2001; S. I. Karchner et al., 2002). Notably, only the zebrafish ahr1a appears to be an ortholog of the human AHR and other AHR genes (Hahn, 2002; Hahn et al., 2006). Teleost genomes often contain both *ahr1a-ahr2a* and *ahr1b-ahr2b* tandem pairs, which are thought to have arisen after the subsequent teleost-specific whole-genome duplication event (Glasauer & Neuhauss, 2014). An additional ahr3 gene has been found in elasmobranchs, a subclass of cartilaginous fishes (Figure 5) (Hahn et al., 2006).

#### 1.5.2 AHR function

Initially, AHR was identified as a receptor involved in mediating responses to pollutants such as benzo[a]pyrene and TCDD, and being able to induce expression and synthesis of drug-metabolizing enzymes in vertebrates. Creation of the *Ahr*-null (knockout) mice was essential in order to further understand the role and function of AHR (Mimura et al., 1997; Schmidt et al., 1996).

Studies on *Ahr*-null mice revealed that this genetically modified strain was resistant to hepatotoxicity, cardiotoxicity, and teratogenesis commonly observed after TCDD exposure (Fernandez-Salguero et al., 1995; Lin et al., 2001; Mimura et al., 1997; Peters et al., 1999; Thurmond et al., 1999). Knockout studies also helped to elucidate

the physiological role of AHR during normal development. *Ahr*-null mice showed abnormalities in liver ontogenesis, vascular development, and immune function, but the absence of a functional AHR is not lethal to mice (Fernandez-Salguero et al., 1995; Harstad et al., 2006; Lahvis et al., 1998; Mimura et al., 1997; Schmidt et al., 1996). All of these studies indicated that AHR mediated the typical teratogenic effects produced upon exposure to TCDD and that AHR as well had an endogenous role in different physiological processes.

Studies on the invertebrate model species C. elegans and D. melanogaster also aided the understanding of the physiological function of AHR. AHR homologous genes in C. elegans and D. melanogaster lack the ability to bind to typical vertebrate AHR agonists, but are involved in the development and function of sensory structures and neural systems (Hahn et al., 2017). AHR-1 in C. elegans was shown to be involved in development of touch receptor neurons, GABAergic motor neurons, interneurons and sensory neurons (Qin & Powell-Coffman, 2004), and its function was dependent on its co-factor AHA-1 (ARNT homolog) (Huang et al., 2004). The AHR homolog, spineless (ss), is also involved in development of D. melanogaster. Loss-of-function mutations demonstrated that ss regulates formation of distal antennae identity, as well as tarsal regions of the legs and mechanosensory bristles (Duncan et al., 1998). Emmons et al. also showed that the fruit fly ARNT homolog tango (tgo) functions as a heterodimer for ss in the development of these structures (Emmons et al., 1999). Furthermore, it has been shown that ss controls dendrite morphology in sensory neurons during early development and photoreceptor cell fate later in development, and tgo is also required in both processes (Crews & Brenman, 2006; Kim et al., 2006; Thanawala et al., 2013). Functional characterization of the anemone N. vectensis AHR also showed that this protein do not bind to common vertebrate AHR ligands and it does neither interact with ARNT (Reitzel et al., 2014). Hahn et al., 2006 proposed that AHR initially had a role in development (invertebrates) and has later evolved into a ligand-activated transcription factor (vertebrates).

A role of Ahr2 in mediating xenobiotic responses in ELS of fish is well established (Clark et al., 2010; Garcia et al., 2018; Goodale et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2011; Jönsson et al., 2007, 2009; Prasch et al., 2003; Souder & Gorelick, 2019; Sugden et al., 2017; Van Tiem & Di Giulio, 2011; Yin et al., 2008). Differences in tissue-specific expression patterns, and ligand- and target gene specificities observed between Ahr1 and Ahr2 indicated both physiological and xenobiotic roles of Ahrs in fish (Hahn et al., 2017). Although the role of Ahr1 is not yet well elucidated it has been suggested a role of zebrafish Ahr1b in embryonic development, where expression of *ahr1b* and localization of Ahr1b protein was observed in the developing eye of zebrafish (Karchner et al., 2017; Karchner et al., 2005; Sugden et al., 2017). It has been hypothesized that Ahrs in fish might have acquired functional specialization through subfunction partitioning (Hahn et al., 2017).

In the last years, more research has been focused on enhancing our understanding of the physiological role of the AHR. A role of the AHR signaling pathway in mediation of several critical life processes, as well as cellular functions has now become evident (Denison et al., 2011; Mulero-Navarro & Fernandez-Salguero, 2016; Nebert, 2017). The role of AHR in immune functioning has been described. High levels of constitutive AHR expression is found in liver and in immune cells constituting barrier tissues such as skin, lung, gut, and mucosal epithelia, as well as in the placenta (Esser & Rannug, 2015). Implications of AHR in cell proliferation, differentiation, pluripotency, stemness, adhesion and migration are also well characterized (Larigot et al., 2018; Mulero-Navarro & Fernandez-Salguero, 2016). Elucidation of the endogenous roles of AHR has also supported the idea of AHR as a therapeutic target to treat diseases, including specific tumors, immune disorders, inflammatory diseases, and to enhance production of hematopoietic stem cells (Mulero-Navarro & Fernandez-Salguero, 2016).

## 1.6 AHR-mediated responses to xenobiotics

#### 1.6.1 AHR ligands

Initially, the ligand-binding site of AHR was thought to have rigid dimensions and to only accommodate ligands that were highly planar. However, in vitro competition assays and high-throughput screening assays revealed that a variety of ligands are able to bind to AHR (Okey, 2007). AHR is now considered a promiscuous transcription factor because of its ability to bind and be activated by a diverse group of xenobiotic and endogenous compounds (Denison & Nagy, 2003; Denison et al., 2011). Planar halogenated aromatic hydrocarbons (HAHs) and PAHs are among the "classical" xenobiotic AHR ligands originating from anthropogenic sources. HAHs represent the most potent class of AHR ligands (with binding affinities in the pM to nM range), and the dioxin TCDD is part of this group. In fact, AHR has also been named "the dioxin receptor" because of its high affinity to TCDD. HAHs are very stable ligands possessing a high binding affinity to AHR, which produce a persistent activation of the AHR-dependent signaling pathway and target gene expression across most vertebrate species. In contrast, PAHs (with binding affinities in the nM to  $\mu$ M range), produce a transient induction of AHR, but are also able to activate AHRdependent gene expression, such as Cyp1a (Denison & Nagy, 2003; Denison et al., 2011). A major difference between these classes of chemicals is that HAHs are poorly metabolized, whereas PAHs and most other AHR ligands are readily degraded by xenobiotic metabolism (biotransformation). Hence, it has been stated that the ability of a ligand to produce AHR-dependent toxicity is associated to its resistance to metabolism and ability to persistently activate AHR (Denison et al., 2011). Polychlorinated biphenlys (PCBs), such as dioxin-like PCBs can also bind to AHR and produce AHR-mediated toxicity (Nguyen & Bradfield, 2008).

A variety of naturally occurring dietary chemicals have also been shown to directly activate and/or inhibit the AHR signaling pathway (Denison & Nagy, 2003). The most widely investigated dietary AHR ligands are plant compounds, such as the phytochemical indole-3-carbinol (I3C). I3C is in itself a weak AHR agonist, but one

of its derivatives produced in the mammalian digestive tract, the indolo-(3,2,-b)carbazole (ICZ), exhibits high affinity (low nM range) for binding to AHR, similar to that of TCDD, and is thus a potent AHR agonist (Bjeldanes et al., 1991; Gillner et al., 1993). Flavonoid compounds ubiquitously found in fruits and vegetables, such as beta-naphthoflavone (BNF), can also bind to AHR and are considered the most abundant naturally occurring dietary AHR ligand. In general, the majority of the dietary AHR ligands identified to date have been shown to have weak AHR activity (Ashida et al., 2008; Denison & Nagy, 2003; Nguyen & Bradfield, 2008).

Numerous endogenous AHR ligands, including arachidonic acid and leukotrienes, heme metabolites and UV photoproducts of tryptophan, have been discovered and characterized during the last years (Denison & Nagy, 2003;Nguyen & Bradfield, 2008). The 6-formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole (FICZ) has been determined as the most active tryptophan derivative produced after ultraviolet light (UV) exposure. FICZ has a high affinity for AHR and is a strong activator of *Cyp1a1* transcription (Rannug et al., 1987;Rannug et al., 1995; Wei et al., 1998). Recently, another tryptophan metabolite, kynurenine, has been shown to bind to AHR in human tumor cells (Opitz et al., 2011).

#### 1.6.2 The AHR protein complex

The unliganded AHR is located in the cytoplasm in a protein complex with two HSP90 proteins, a co-chaperone protein (p23), and AHR-interacting protein (AIP) (Carver & Bradfield, 1997; Denison et al., 2011; Kazlauskas et al., 1999; Perdew, 1988). HSP90 is necessary for proper AHR folding and stability (Petrulis & Perdew, 2002). AIP interacts with both HSP90 and enhances transcriptional activity, folding, and stabilization of AHR (Meyer et al., 1998; Meyer & Perdew, 1999; Petrulis & Perdew, 2002). AIP also promotes the cytoplasmic localization of AHR by inhibiting interaction between the AHR protein complex and the protein that mediates AHR transport into the nucleus, i.e. importin- $\beta$  (Petrulis et al., 2003; Ramadoss et al., 2004). P23 prevents ubiquitylation-mediated degradation of AHR (Kazlauskas et al., 1999; Kudo et al., 2017; Pappas et al., 2018). In general, the protein complex ensures

cytoplasmic localization of AHR and keeps it in a high ligand affinity conformational state (Kudo et al., 2017; Petrulis & Perdew, 2002).

#### 1.6.3 The classical AHR genomic pathway

Recognition and binding to an AHR agonist produces a conformational change in the AHR protein, resulting in exposure of its NLS. AHR dissociates then from AIP, and it is proposed that the AHR-HSP90 protein complex translocates into the nucleus (Ikuta et al., 2000; Rothhammer & Quintana, 2019; Tsuji et al., 2014). In the nucleus, AHR heterodimerizes with ARNT, and the ligand-AHR-ARNT complex transforms into its high affinity DNA binding form. The ligand-AHR-ARNT complex binds to xenobiotic response elements (XRE) containing the 5'-KNGCGTGM-3' consensus sequence in the promoter region upstream of AHR target genes and modulate the transcription of a battery of genes encoding enzymes involved in the detoxification of xenobiotics, where CYP1A1 is among the most characterized (Figure 6) (Denison et al., 2011; Pollenz et al., 1993; Soshilov & Denison, 2008; Swanson, 2002; Whitlock, 1999).



**Figure 6: Theoretical Ahr genomic pathway in vertebrates.** Illustration describing the Ahr signaling pathway in vertebrates. Activation of the Ahr pathway is produced after ligand binding and translocation of Ahr to the nucleus. Ahr binds to Arnt in the nucleus and the Ahr-Arnt heterodimer binds to XRE and produces transcription of a battery of genes, such as *cyp1a* and *ahrr*. The Cyp1a enzyme is involved in biotransformation of pollutants, which together with the epoxide hydrolase enzyme converts B[a]P to benzo[a]pyrene-7,8-dihydrodiol-9,10-epoxide as indicated. Ahrr regulates Ahr transcriptional activity and is part of a negative feedback-loop (modified figure that was originally made by Alexander K. Madsen).
## The cytochrome P450 1A (Cyp1a)

The CYPs constitute a superfamily of heme containing enzymes that catalyse oxidative and reductive transformations of both endogenous and exogenous chemicals. CYP families 1-4 include enzymes involved in drug and xenobiotic metabolism, which convert lipophilic chemicals into more water-soluble products for detoxification and excretion (Denison & Whitlock, 1995; Nebert & Dalton, 2006; Schlenk et al., 2008). CYP1 enzymes such as CYP1A1 play important roles in catalysing oxidation of many environmental pollutants such as dioxins, dioxin-like PCBs, and some PAHs (Nebert & Dalton, 2006). Mammalian CYP1 genes are regulated by AHR (Nebert et al., 2004), and Fernandez-Salguero et al., 1995 demonstrated that Ahr-/- mouse lacks inducible CYP1 expression and dioxin-inducible phenotypic traits. CYP1 enzymes are also involved in the metabolic activation (toxification) of certain PAHs. An example is the CYP1A1-mediated biotransformation of B[a]P into the reactive and carcinogenic metabolite benzo[a]pyrene-7,8,-dihydrodiol-9,10-epoxide (Figure 6), which can covalently bind to DNA and form DNA adducts that may lead to mutagenesis (Grover & Sims, 1968; Daniel W. Nebert & Dalton, 2006).

Vertebrate CYP1 genes are divided into two major subclades: the CYP1As and the CYP1B/1Cs (Goldstone & Stegeman, 2006). In humans, there are two *CYP1A* paralogous genes (*CYP1A1* and *CYP1A2*), while in fish so far only one *cyp1a* gene has been discovered (Goldstone & Stegeman, 2006). *CYP1A1* is the best-studied AHR target gene and is involved in phase I of the biotransformation (Denison & Whitlock, 1995; Nebert & Dalton, 2006). Induction of *cyp1a* has been widely studied in fish and is used as a biomarker of exposure to environmental pollutants (Celander, 2011; Goksøyr, 1995; Goksøyr & Förlin, 1992; Nilsen et al., 1998; Schlenk et al., 2008;Stegeman & Lech, 1991; Stegeman & Hahn, 1994).

#### The aryl hydrocarbon repressor (Ahrr)

AHRR is a key target gene that regulates AHR transcriptional activity (Mimura et al., 1999). AHRR binds to ARNT, and the AHRR-ARNT heterodimer binds to XREs, but the AHRR-ARNT dimers are not transcriptionally active (Baba et al., 2001; S. I. Karchner et al., 2002; Mimura et al., 1999). The exact mechanism of AHRRmediated repression of AHR transcriptional activity has not yet been elucidated, but it has been suggested that AHRR suppresses AHR function in a negative feedback loop by either competing with AHR for ARNT, or by the binding of AHRR-ARNT to XRE and thus replacing the AHR-ARNT-XRE binding (Hahn, 2002; Hahn et al., 2009). A recent crystallography study showed the formation of an AHRR-ARNT heterodimer (Sakurai et al., 2017). The N-terminal AHRR protein structure is similar to AHR, but the PASB domain is lacking, resulting in the absence of a ligand-binding domain in AHRR and the inability to bind to typical AHR ligands (Baba et al., 2001; Karchner et al., 2002; Mimura et al., 1999). In accordance with what is described in mammals, Ahrr in fish also lacks the PASB domain and does not possess a ligandbinding site (Evans et al., 2005; Karchner et al., 2002; Roy et al., 2006). The lack of binding to mammalian AHR ligands has been demonstrated in F. heteroclitus Ahrr (Karchner et al., 2002). In zebrafish, both Ahrra and Ahrrb control the TCDDactivated Ahr signaling pathway, but the exact mechanisms of how these proteins interact with zebrafish Ahrs is not known (Evans et al., 2008; Jenny et al., 2009).

### 1.6.4 The AHR non-genomic pathway

In the early 1980s, different scientists pointed out the difficulty in explaining toxicity responses produced by various AHR ligands based solely on the model producing the induction of CYP proteins (Matsumura, 2009). The classical AHR genomic action model could not explain the inflammatory responses observed in cells exposed to TCDD, which lead to the hypothesis of the existence of an independent non-genomic AHR pathway (ibid). Matsumura et al. reported previously a significant up-regulation of certain types of kinases in isolated hepatocyte plasma membranes from rats exposed *in vivo* to TCDD (Matsumura et al., 1984). The development of the *src*-null (knockout) mice by Dunlap et al. demonstrated that this type of mice were less

susceptible in acquiring wasting syndrome phenotypes associated to TCDD exposure in comparison to the wild-type exposed mice (Dunlap et al., 2002; Dunlap & Matsumura, 2000). Other studies also observed a rapid increase in intracellular concentration of Ca<sup>2+</sup> after TCDD exposure. The increase in intracellular concentration of Ca<sup>2+</sup> has been hypothesized to be the triggering event initiating the activation of inflammatory responses after TCDD exposure, and to be mediated by the non-genomic AHR pathway (Matsumura, 2009). It has been observed that an increase in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> produces an activation of protein kinase C (PKCa), which is a very early action of TCDD exposure that does not depend on Src kinase or ARNT. PKCa phosphorylates a cytosolic enzyme, phospholipase A2 (cPLA2), with the subsequent release of arachidonic acid. Src kinase activation is thought to be a down-stream signaling event from cPLA2, which regulates transcription of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2). COX2 uses arachidonic acid to produce prostaglandin, leading to inflammatory responses (Figure 7) (Larigot et al., 2018; Matsumura, 2009).



**Figure 7: The AHR non-genomic pathways.** An independent pathway involved in mediating inflammatory responses different from the well-known genomic AHR pathway based on CYP regulation has been postulated. Exposure to AHR ligands, such as TCCD, produces an increase in intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  and this event is considered the triggering mechanism regulating the non-genomic pathway.  $Ca^{2+}$  can modulate production of arachidonic acid, which is transformed into prostaglandins. Metabolism of arachidonic acid is mediated by cyclooxygenase 2 (COX2) enzyme, in which transcription is initiated after

activation of Src kinase. AHR may also interact with other signaling pathways. Reprinted from (Larigot et al., 2018). Figure license: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/.

Cross-talks between AHR and several intracellular signaling pathways, cellular functions, and nuclear hormone receptors (NR) have also been characterized (Beischlag et al., 2008; Denison et al., 2011). One of the most studied is the cross-talk between the AHR and the NR estrogen receptor (ER). Liganded AHR can repress ER signaling through a number of different mechanisms and produce an antiestrogenic effect (Beischlag et al., 2008; Denison et al., 2011; Matthews & Gustafsson, 2006; Ohtake et al., 2003, 2007; Yadetie et al., 2018). Interactions between AHR and WNT/ $\beta$ -catenin, and the nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-K $\beta$ ), have also been observed (Beischlag et al., 2008; Bock, 2019; Denison et al., 2011; Procházková et al., 2011). Early studies also linked AHR and Nrf2 pathways (Nguyen et al., 2003). The Nrf2 transcription factor regulates transcription of drug-metabolizing and antioxidant enzymes by binding to antioxidant response elements (ARE) in DNA (Kensler et al., 2007; Nguyen, Sherratt et al., 2003; Qiang Ma, 2015). It was later shown that a cross-talk between AHR and Nrf2 is required for induction of conjugating enzymes. A bidirectional genetic cross-talk also appears to exist between these two proteins (Hayes et al., 2009; Miao et al., 2005; Shin et al., 2007), and it has been shown to be required for induction of conjugating enzymes in mice exposed in vivo to TCDD (Yeager et al., 2009). In fish, the cross-talk between Ahr and Er is also characterized (Bemanian et al., 2004; Celander, 2011).

## 1.7 Crude oil toxicity

Crude oil is a complex mixture consisting of thousands of different chemicals that can be toxic to marine life and produce long-lasting effects on marine ecosystems in the event of an oil spill (Barron et al., 2020). PAHs are assumed to be the most toxic components since they are considered the most bioavailable compounds present in the water soluble fraction (WSF) of crude oil (Carls et al., 1999; Carls & Meador, 2009). Crude oil is especially harmful to the vulnerable ELS of fish, and can lead to acute mortality and produce numerous sublethal effects, including formation of heart and yolk sac edema, alterations in heart morphogenesis, and craniofacial and spinal deformities (Carls et al., 1999; Cherr et al., 2017; Hodson, 2017; Incardona & Scholz, 2017).

Several studies have postulated that tricyclic PAHs present in the WSF are the main responsible compounds for crude oil-induced toxicity (Hodson, 2017; Incardona, 2017). However, this theory has recently been questioned (Meador & Nahrgang, 2019) due to the relative low toxicity of these tricyclic PAHs when tested in low concentrations without being part of a crude oil WSF (Butler et al., 2016; Sørensen et al., 2019). Meador & Nahrgang, 2019 proposed an alternative hypothesis to the receptor specific toxic event proposed by Incardona et al., where bioaccumulation of compounds in crude oil disrupts calcium homeostasis and may produce nonspecific baseline toxicity. The authors also claimed that crude oil toxicity should not only be ascribed to PAHs as they are just a small portion of the WSF and that it cannot be excluded that other toxic compounds present in crude oil act through mechanisms that are still unidentified (ibid). Even though the aromatic fraction does clearly not contain the only toxic compounds in crude oil, it is still well documented that PAHs are strongly correlated to the toxicity of oil and petroleum products (Adams et al., 2014; Kamelia et al., 2019; Kang et al., 2014; Radović et al., 2014).

Toxicity of crude oil may also be increased by exposure to sunlight, or specifically ultraviolet (UV) radiation (Barron, 2017). Photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil is linked to PAHs, and mainly 3-5 ring PAHs, as well as their oxygen, sulfur, and nitrogen analogs (Arfsten et al., 1996; Barron, 2017). There are two known mechanisms leading to photo-enhanced toxicity: photomodification and photosensitization. Photomodification is produced by photooxidation of compounds present in crude oil, which may in some cases be more toxic. In photosensitization, bioaccumulated PAHs absorb UV and the energy transfer from an excited state to oxygen molecules may lead to formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and free radicals within the organism, leading to a state of oxidative stress (Barron, 2017; Roberts et al., 2017). Photosensitization is believed to be the dominant mechanism in photo-enhanced toxicity affecting ELS of fish (Barron, 2017), and excess of ROS can produce DNA damage, degradation of proteins and lipids, mitochondrial dysfunction, alterations in Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis, and subsequent mitochondria-dependent apoptosis (Ermak & Davies, 2001; Görlach et al., 2015; Ott et al., 2007; Simon et al., 2000).

## 1.8 Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua)

### 1.8.1 Distribution and ecology

Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) is an economically, culturally, and ecologically important teleost that is widely distributed in the northern parts of the Atlantic Ocean. Two distinct Atlantic cod ecotypes exist in Norwegian waters: Norwegian coastal cod (NCC) and Northeast Arctic cod (NEAC or Skrei) (Rollefsen, 1933). NCC is a nonmigratory and demersal fish that inhabits coastal areas and fjords along the Norwegian coast, and spawn close to the shore in shallow waters. In contrast to NCC, the NEAC is a migratory and pelagic fish that undertakes migrations over long distances between the feeding grounds in the offshore areas of the Barents Sea and the various spawning locations along the coast of Norway. Genomic analyses have found distinct genomic regions and chromosomal rearrangements patterns that separate the two behavioral cod ecotypes (Berg et al., 2016; Hemmer-Hansen et al., 2013; Karlsen et al., 2013; Kirubakaran et al., 2016).

Vesterålen, Senja and Lofoten in Northern Norway are the main spawning areas for the world's largest cod population (the NEAC stock) (Bogstad, 2009; Olsen et al., 2009). Spawning takes place mainly in March and April, and a female cod can spawn up to several million eggs during this period. NEAC eggs are buoyant near the surface, and eggs and larvae drift with the northbound currents back to the Barents Sea (Olsen et al., 2009).

#### 1.8.2 Sequencing of the cod genome

Star et al. published the first Atlantic cod genome sequence in 2011 (Star et al., 2011), and the annotated "gadMor1" version was deposited in the Ensembl database. Later, two new improved versions of the cod genome ("gadMor2" (Tørresen et al., 2017) and "gadMor3") have been produced with state-of-the-art sequencing technology (NCBI ac. no. GCF 902167405.1). Interestingly, the genome sequencing revealed that Atlantic cod lack several genes important for the adaptive immune system in vertebrates, including the major histocompatibility complex (Mhc) II, Cd4, and invariant chain (II), and low coverage genome sequencing of 66 teleost species demonstrated the absence of *mhcII* across the entire Gadiformes order (Malmstrøm et al., 2016; Star et al., 2011). In addition to the lack of important components in the defence system towards pathogens like bacteria and viruses, Eide et al. further reported the loss of the xenobiotic sensor NR Pxr in the cod genome. Pxr is an important regulator of the defence system towards chemical stressors in most other vertebrates (Eide et al., 2018), and this finding led to the hypothesis that Ahr may have evolved a broader compensatory functional role as a xenosensor and regulator of *cyp* gene transcription in Atlantic cod, including *cyp3a* gene regulation. Notably, increased numbers of putative XREs in the promoter region of cod cyp3a166 and *cyp3a169* in comparison to orthologs in zebrafish, human, and mouse were revealed, suggesting that the transcriptional regulation of Atlantic cod cyp3a genes are more complex and may include extended coordinated signaling pathways and receptor crosstalk (ibid).

### 1.8.3 Cod as a bioindicator and toxicological model species

Atlantic cod has been used as a bioindicator species for monitoring programs and field studies assessing marine pollution for several decades (Beyer et al., 1996; Dale et al., 2019; Goksøyr et al., 1994; Husøy et al., 1996; Hylland et al., 2008; OSPAR, 2010; Sundt et al., 2012). Furthermore, cod has been commonly used as a model in toxicological studies assessing the toxicity of crude oil and oil related compounds (Aas et al., 2000; Goksøyr et al., 1991; Hansen et al., 2019; Holth et al., 2014; Meier et al., 2010; Sørensen et al., 2017, 2019; Sturve et al., 2006). This has recently been accentuated with the proposed offshore oil activities outside Lofoten, Vesterålen, and Senja in Northern Norway, which are crucial spawning and nursing areas for several North Atlantic fish species, including the NEAC. Sequencing of the cod genome has also facilitated the possibility of interdisciplinary approaches using transcriptomics, metabolomics and proteomics as a first step towards a systems biology understanding of genomic responses to environmental stressors (toxicogenomics or environmental genomics). This has placed Atlantic cod in a position as a unique marine teleost model organism for exploratory or hypothesis-generating research focused on indepth understanding of effects of chemicals with different modes of action and response profiles of genes, proteins and metabolites (Bratberg et al., 2013; Dale et al., 2020; Karlsen et al., 2011; Khan et al., 2020; Lie et al., 2009; Olsvik et al., 2011; Yadetie et al., 2013, 2017, 2018).

## 2. Aims of the study

AHR has an important role in mediating xenobiotic responses to environmental pollutants in vertebrates, including fish. However, the Ahr signaling pathway in Atlantic cod has previously only been studied with regard to induction and localization of *cvp1a* expression and Cvp1a activity (Husøy et al., 1994, 1996). Almost nothing was known about the Ahr receptor itself, including basal knowledge such as the number of Ahr-encoding genes in the cod genome. Atlantic cod is an important fish species, both economically and ecologically, and during the last years, governmental authorities in Norway have considered oil activities in important spawning grounds. In order to enhance our knowledge of how Atlantic cod senses and responds to environmental contaminants, the overall aims of this PhD thesis were to functionally characterize the cod Ahrs proteins and to investigate their physiological roles, including a possible subfunctional partitioning. Furthermore, as limited knowledge exists about the photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil to ELS of Atlantic cod, an important aim of this thesis was to assess the molecular mechanisms and phenotypic traits underlying this type of toxicity. The latter could also provide valuable knowledge to aid future risk assessment of a possible oil spill in sensitive spawning and nursery grounds of Atlantic cod.

The aims of this PhD thesis were divided into the following objectives:

- Functionally characterize the Atlantic cod *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* genes and proteins using genome mining, cloning, phylogenetic analyses, ligand-binding and ligand-activation assays, and tissue-specific expression analyses (Paper I)
- Assess a putative subfunctional partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a by mapping their gene expression in ELS of Atlantic cod using *in situ* hybridization and quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) analyses (Paper II)
- Investigate molecular mechanisms involved in photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil to ELS of Atlantic cod with transcriptome analysis, and visualization of adverse phenotypic outcomes (Paper III).

## 3. Results

# 3.1 Atlantic cod aryl hydrocarbon receptors: Ahr1a and Ahr2a (Paper I)

Homology searches revealed the existence of two Ahrs in the Atlantic cod genome. The coding sequences of the two *ahr* genes were cloned, and based on phylogenetic clustering and synteny analysis, these genes were classified and named as *ahr1a* (MN329012) and *ahr2a* (MN329013). The N-terminal parts, including the bHLH and PAS domains, were well conserved between cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a, and orthologs from other teleost species, whereas the C-terminal part, containing the transcriptional transactivation domain, was poorly conserved as observed in other studies. The aa residues constituting the characteristic "TCDD-binding-fingerprint" present in mammalian AHR, as well as aa showed to be involved in binding of TCDD in other teleosts, were also conserved in both cod Ahrs.

Tissue-specific expression of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a*, as well as *arnt1* and *arnt2* genes, was analysed in different tissues from juvenile Atlantic cod. *ahr2a* was ubiquitously expressed in most tissues, and highest *ahr2a* expression was found in heart, liver, gill and eye. On the contrary, expression of *ahr1a* was in general less abundant and only observed in some tissues, including liver, brain, and eye. *arnt1* and *arnt2* also demonstrated distinct expression patterns. Expression of *arnt1* was ubiquitous in most tissues, and highest levels were found in the brain, liver, stomach and heart. *arnt2*, on the other hand, was highly expressed in the brain, gill and eye. Ligand activation and ligand binding affinities were assessed *in vitro* using luciferase reporter gene assays and velocity sedimentation with well-known AHR ligands, including FICZ, TCDD, B[a]P, PCB126 and BNF. Velocity sedimentation revealed that both [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD and [<sup>3</sup>H]BNF bound with higher affinity to Ahr1a than to Ahr2a. Transactivation assays in COS7-cells also demonstrated differences between the two receptors. FICZ was the most potent ligand producing EC<sub>50</sub> values in the picomolar

range for both Ahr1a and Ahr2a. As expected, TCDD was also a highly potent agonist, but the activation differed between the receptors. In accordance with the affinity assay, Ahr1a demonstrated the lowest  $EC_{50}$  value ( $EC_{50}$  1 nM) with TCDD, which was one order of magnitude lower compared to Ahr2a ( $EC_{50}$  11.27 nM). Ahr1a and Ahr2a differed also by producing distinctive efficacies ( $E_{max}$ ) in transactivation assays with B[a]P, PCB126 and BNF, where Ahr1a was the most responsive receptor for most of the compounds. Activation of the Ahr signaling pathway by the various Ahr agonists was also confirmed *ex vivo* by exposure of precision-cut liver slices (PCLS) prepared from juvenile Atlantic cod and measuring induction of *cyp1a* expression with quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) analyses. TCDD and FICZ induced *cyp1a* expression at very low concentrations, whereas B[a]P and PCB126 produced stronger transcriptional activation at the highest concentrations used.

## 3.2 *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* are expressed during early life stages of Atlantic cod (Paper II)

Using B[a]P-infused silicone rods in a passive-dosing exposure experiment, the spatial and temporal expression of *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* at early developmental stages of Atlantic cod were characterized. The expression of the Ahr target genes, *cyp1a* and *ahrrb* was also assessed and quantified as a measure of activation of the Ahr signaling pathway. Expression of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a*, *cyp1a* and *ahrrb* was detected in 8 days post fertilization (dpf) and 10 dpf embryos, and in 3 days post hatching (dph) larvae. Induction of *ahr2a* was observed in B[a]P-exposed embryos at 10 dpf, whereas *cyp1a* expression significantly increased in B[a]P-exposed embryos at all sampling stages.

There were no visible phenotypic traits indicating cardiotoxicity in B[a]P-exposed larvae. However, it was visible expression of ahr2a in the cardiovascular system of cod B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae, and expression of both ahr2a and cyp1a was observed in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae. Expression of ahr1a was only detected

in the eye of cod embryos and larvae, where its expression was persistent and did not differ between control and B[a]P-exposed samples at any of the developmental stages assessed. Furthermore, tissue sections from 3 dph larvae revealed expression of *ahr1a* in the eye ganglion cell and inner nuclear layers (Figure 8-9). Differences in the expression of *ahr2a* between treatments were already observed at 8 dpf, where B[a]Pexposed embryos had visible *ahr2a* expression in the cardiovascular system. This pattern of *ahr2a* expression was also visible in B[a]P-exposed 10 dpf embryos and 3 dph larvae. Expression of *ahr2a* was also detectable in the jaws, heart and fin nodes from both control and B[a]P-exposed larvae (Figure 8-9). At 8 dpf and 10 dpf, expression of *cvp1a* was clearly visible in the skin and vasculature of B[a]P-exposed embryos, indicating an early effect of B[a]P-exposure. Moreover, cypla was also expressed in the heart and in the area where the liver develops in both control and B[a]P-exposed embryos. Strong expression of *cyp1a* in the skin and vasculature, as well as in the liver and intestine was also visualized in 3 dph B[a]P-treated larvae. There was also *cyp1a* expression in the heart and presumably the head kidney of 3 dph larvae from both groups. Interestingly, both *ahr2a* and *cvp1a* transcripts were observed in the liver of 3 dph B[a]P-exposed larvae, and in the heart of larvae from both groups (Figure 8-9).



Figure 8: Schematic illustration indicating *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* expression in 8- and 10-days post fertilization (dpf) in control and B[a]P-exposed embryos. Control embryos are shown in orange and B[a]P-exposed embryos are shown in green. Gene expression was visualized (colored purple) by specific DIG-labelled RNA probes in cardiovascular system (cv), digestive system (ds), eye (e), heart (h) and skin (s).



**Figure 9: Schematic illustration indicating** *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* expression in 3 days post hatching (dph) in control and B[a]P-exposed larvae. Control larvae are shown in orange and B[a]P-exposed larvae are shown in green. Gene expression was visualized (colored purple) by specific DIG-labelled RNA probes in cardiovascular system (cv), eye (e), fin nodes (fn), heart (h), head kidney area (hk), jaws (j), liver (l), and skin (s).

# 3.3 UV radiation produces photo-enhanced crude oil toxicity in ELS of Atlantic cod (Paper III)

Atlantic cod embryos were exposed to different crude oil concentrations alone, or in combination with UV radiation for 72h. At 6 dpf, embryos were harvested for chemical and transcriptome analysis. Embryos from the co-exposure experiment continued to be exposed to UV radiation for five more days until hatching. In addition, heart, craniofacial and body deformities were assessed in 3 dph larvae.

Expression of *cyp1a* was used as a biomarker for PAH exposure. The effect of measured total sum of PAHs ( $\Sigma$ PAH) in water on *cyp1a* expression was similar between experiments (with and without UV radiation co-treatment). In contrast, different effects of  $\Sigma$ PAH water concentration on  $\Sigma$ PAH body burden levels were observed between experiments, where body burden accumulation of 2- and 3-ring PAHs was lower in embryos co-exposed to crude oil with UV radiation. However,  $\Sigma$ PAH body burden had a stronger effect on *cyp1a* expression in the co-exposed embryos. Increased mortality was observed in both experiments, but higher mortality was detected in co-exposed embryos at the higher doses.

Craniofacial malformations and heart deformities were clearly visible in larvae from both experiments. However, larvae co-exposed with UV radiation had a higher percentage of spinal curvature deformities at the high crude oil doses, where the scoliosis phenotype was predominant. The number of differentially expressed genes (DEGs) and enriched pathways were also affected by the light regime, where higher numbers of DEGs were revealed in the co-treatment with UV radiation. Gene ontology, network, and pathway analyses revealed enrichment of muscle contraction and vasoconstriction pathways in embryos exposed only to crude oil. Some genes involved in myocyte differentiation and proliferation, as well as in jaw formation were downregulated in co-exposed embryos. The Ahr signaling pathway and induction of *ahr2a*, *cyp1a*, *ahrrb* gene expression was detected in embryos from both experiments. Notably, pathways such as circadian rhythm, oxidative stress and mitochondrial function related pathways, the Nrf2 signaling pathway, tryptophan metabolism, and vitamin A metabolism were enriched in datasets following interaction analyses between crude oil and UV radiation, which indicated a photo-enhanced effect of crude oil on these processes.

## 4. Discussion

## 4.1 ahr1a and ahr2a genes in Atlantic cod

Atlantic cod has two paralogous *ahr* genes, i.e. *ahr1a* and *ahr2a*, which are located in a tandem pair on linkage group 20 in the Atlantic cod genome. The number of retained *ahr* genes varies significantly across teleost species, as demonstrated in e.g. zebrafish (ahr1b-ahr2b tandem, chromosome 22; ahr1a, chromosome 16, GRCz11, Ensembl). Japanese pufferfish (Takifugu rubripes) (ahr1a-ahr2a tandem. chromosome 1, *ahr1b-ahr2b* tandem, chromosome 8; *ahr2c*, chromosome 6, FUGU5, Ensembl), Japanese medaka (Oryzias latipes) (ahr1a-ahr2a tandem, chromosome 21; ahrlb-ahr2b tandem, chromosome 2, ASM223467v1, Ensembl), mummichog (ahr1a-ahr2a tandem, chromosome 1; ahr1b-ahr2b tandem, chromosome 18), Fundulus heteroclitus-3.0.2, (Miller et al., 2019)) and Atlantic herring (ahr1b-ahr2 tandem, chromosome 21, Ch v2.0.02, Ensembl). However, the well-conserved structural features in the *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* primary sequences, including the bHLH and PAS domains, support the notion that the basic functions of Ahr are conserved in the Atlantic cod Ahr proteins.

# 4.2 Differences in ligand binding affinities and transactivation activity

Binding studies with *in vitro* translated cod Ahr proteins demonstrated stronger binding of [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD to Ahr1a than Ahr2a. Differences in binding to [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD have also been observed between Ahr paralogs in other teleost species. Of the three zebrafish Ahrs, Ahr2 and Ahr1b bound to [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD with comparable affinities, whereas Ahr1a did not bind at all to this compound (Andreasen et al., 2002; Karchner et al., 2005). In Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*), different affinities to [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD were also observed between the paralogous Ahr2 proteins (Hansson & Hahn, 2008).

Moreover, differences in sensitivity between cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a towards TCDD exposure were revealed with the luciferase transactivation assay. In accordance with the discrepancies observed in [<sup>3</sup>H]TCDD binding affinity, the lowest  $EC_{50}$  value was determined for Ahr1a, which was about one order of magnitude lower than that of Ahr2a. Greater sensitivity of Ahr1 to TCDD in comparison to Ahr2 has previously been reported in lake sturgeon (*Acipenser fulvescens*), Atlantic sturgeon (*Acipenser oxyrinchus*) and red seabream (*Pagrus major*) (Bak et al., 2013; Doering et al., 2015; Roy et al., 2018). Furthermore, Ahr1a also bound with highest affinity to [<sup>3</sup>H]BNF, which also produced higher transactivation activity with Ahr1a in comparison to Ahr2a. Andreasen et al., 2002 also observed differences in binding to [<sup>3</sup>H]BNF in zebrafish, where Ahr2a in contrast to Ahr1a was capable of binding to this compound.

The differences in binding affinity and transactivational activity towards TCDD between Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a could not be ascribed to the absence of key aa, since residues constituting the mammalian "TCDD binding finger-print", as well as other aa shown to be important for binding of TCDD in other teleosts species, were positionally conserved in the ligand-binding domain of both Ahr proteins (Bisson et al., 2009; Doering et al., 2015; Fraccalvieri et al., 2013; Pandini et al., 2009). Hence, discrepancies in ligand binding affinity and sensitivities between Ahr1a and Ahr2a must be attributed to other structural features present in these protein sequences.

## 4.3 Tissue-specific expression profiles

*ahr2a* was ubiquitously expressed across the different tissues analysed from juvenile Atlantic cod. On the other hand, *ahr1a* was mainly expressed in liver, brain, gill and eye. In other fishes, *ahr2a* is also the most abundant and widely expressed gene, whereas *ahr1* expression is mainly located to the brain and heart (Abnet et al., 1999; Hansson & Hahn, 2008; Karchner et al., 1999; Yamauchi et al., 2005). The abundant expression of *ahr2a* in the liver indicated that Ahr2a is most likely the main protein involved in mediating hepatic xenobiotic responses. In ELS of Atlantic cod, *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* were also expressed in both 6 and 10 dpf embryos and 3 dph larvae. Expression of *ahr1a* was focused in the eye of both embryos and larvae, whereas *ahr2a* was visible in the heart, jaws and fin nodes of cod larvae. Our results indicated physiological roles of cod Ahrs in the ontogenesis of these organs.

# 4.4 Subfunction partitioning of Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a

The different ligand binding affinities, transactivation activities, and tissue expression profiles supported the idea that a subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a has occurred in Atlantic cod (Paper I). This hypothesis was further explored by mapping the expression and localization of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* in Atlantic cod embryos and larvae exposed to either the Ahr agonist B[a]P and or to seawater control. An evolved specialized role of Ahr2a in possibly mediating xenobiotic responses, as well as a physiological role of both Ahr1a and Ahr2a in ontogenesis during development was indicated (Paper II).

As previously described in section 1.5.2, the ability of AHR to bind pollutants and mediate xenobiotic responses is believed to be an adaptive function that evolved in the vertebrate lineage (Hahn et al., 2017). The initial role of AHR was suggested to regulate the development of sensory structures and neuronal systems in invertebrates (ibid), and an endogenous role of AHR in vertebrates has later been described during

the last decades (Denison et al., 2011; Mulero-Navarro & Fernandez-Salguero, 2016; Nebert, 2017). In fish, differences in tissue-specific expression patterns, as well as ligand- and target gene specificity between retained Ahrs paralogs, suggest that the multiple forms of Ahr found in teleosts may have acquired different functional specializations through subfunctional partitioning (Hahn et al., 2017).

#### 4.4.1 Ahr2a is likely involved in mediating xenobiotic responses

The presence of  $\sim 10$  times more *ahr2a* transcripts than *arh1a* transcripts in juvenile liver tissue suggests that Ahr2a is a major form in the hepatic Ahr signaling pathway involved in mediating xenobiotic responses. Moreover, the predominant expression of *arnt1* in the liver indicates similarly that Arnt1 is most likely the heterodimeric partner protein of gmAhr2, although this must be confirmed by other means. Additionally, possible Ahr2-mediated responses to xenobiotics are also indicated by the following results presented in this thesis:

1) Exposure to B[a]P led to an increase in *ahr2a* expression in 10 dpf cod embryos and visible expression of *ahr2a* was observed in the cardiovasculature system of B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae (Paper II).

2) In B[a]P-exposed cod larvae, expression of both *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* was revealed in the developing liver (Paper II).

3) Expression of *ahr1a* was only revealed in the eye of cod embryos and larvae, and there were no quantitative or qualitative differences in *ahr1a* expression or expression patterns between control and B[a]P-exposed samples (Paper II).

Mutagenesis (knock-out), genetic knock-out lines and morpholino (knock-down) studies have demonstrated that Ahr2 is the main subtype involved in mediating xenobiotic responses in ELS of zebrafish and mummichog (Clark et al., 2010; Garcia et al., 2018; Goodale et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2011; Jönsson et al., 2007, 2009; Prasch et al., 2003; Souder & Gorelick, 2019; Sugden et al., 2017; Van Tiem & Di Giulio, 2011; Yin et al., 2008). Morpholino studies have also showed that the Arnt1 protein is required for TCDD-induced toxic responses in developing zebrafish

(Antkiewicz et al., 2006; Prasch et al., 2006). A role for Ahr2 in mediating toxicity responses in ELS of red seabream and medaka has also been suggested (Hanno et al., 2010; Yamauchi et al., 2006). Even though knock-down or knock-out analyses were not part of this study, our results support the notion that Ahr2a is the main protein involved in mediating xenobiotic responses in teleosts.

### 4.4.2 Ahr1a may also be involved in mediating toxicity

Even though *ahr2a* was the most abundantly expressed gene in the liver, Ahr1a was the receptor exhibiting the strongest binding and highest sensitivity and efficacies for most of the compounds tested *in vitro*. Our results therefore suggest that Ahr1a may still be involved in mediating xenobiotic responses in tissues where this receptor is expressed. In zebrafish, Ahr1a does not bind to TCDD and lacks transactivation activity after TCDD exposure (Andreasen et al., 2002; Karchner et al., 2005), whereas Ahr1b is a fully functional receptor (Karchner et al., 2005). A possible role of both Ahr1 and Ahr2 in mediating dioxin toxicity has also been postulated for red seabream and white sturgeon (Bak et al., 2013; Doering et al., 2014, 2015), but the function of Ahr1 in mediating toxicity in fish has not yet been fully elucidated. In birds, sensitivity to TCDD and dioxin-like compounds has been linked to Ahr1 (Farmahin et al., 2012, 2014; Head et al., 2008; Karchner et al., 2006; Manning et al., 2012). In contrast to fish, Ahr1 mediates ELS mortality in birds, while AHR2 is not believed to have a role in mediating toxicity responses (Farmahin et al., 2012, 2014; Manning et al., 2012)

Doering et al., 2018 compared linear relationships between sensitivities and ELS mortality data obtained from Ahr transactivation studies and exposures of fishes and birds to dioxin-like compounds. In fish, it was only found a significant linear relationship between Ahr2 activation and early life stage mortality, supporting the hypothesis that Ahr2 mediates ELS mortality in fish.

## 4.4.3 Endogenous roles of Ahrs during early development of Atlantic cod

Focused expression of *ahr1a* in the eye at all developmental stages independent of B[a]P exposure, suggests a role of this protein in the development of eye and vision in Atlantic cod. In zebrafish, high levels of *ahr1b* transcripts in embryos led to the hypothesis of a possible physiological role of *ahr1b* in embryonic development (Karchner et al., 2005). Accordingly, *in situ* hybridization studies also revealed expression of zebrafish *ahr1b* in the developing eye, and it did not change after exposure to TCDD or BNF (Karchner et al., 2017; Sugden et al., 2017). Furthermore, the zebrafish Ahr1b protein was also localized in the developing eye, specifically to the retinal inner and outer plexiform layers (Karchner et al., 2017).

ahr2a expression was visible in jaws and fin nodes of cod larvae independent of B[a]P exposure, suggesting a physiological role of ahr2a in the ontogenesis of jaw and fins. This is largely in agreement with observations made by Garcia et al., 2018, demonstrating that Ahr2-null zebrafish adults had malformed cranial skeletal bones and severely damaged fins, and also mainly infertile. Souder & Gorelick, 2019 also showed craniofacial malformations and irregularities in the development of fins in Ahr2 knock-out zebrafish embryos. Exposure to some PAHs led to the development of an ectopic caudal fin fold perpendicular to the normal caudal fin fold in zebrafish. phenotype has been named "X-fin" (Geier et al., and this 2018). Benzo[k]fluoranthene (BkF) was the most potent compound of the class of PAHs producing this phenotype and this phenomenon has been shown to be Ahr2dependent (Garland et al., 2020). A role of Ahr2 in inhibiting fin regeneration after TCDD exposure was also shown in zebrafish embryos (Diamond et al., 2006).

The high sensitivity of both cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a to the endogenous AHR ligand FICZ is another indication of a role of both receptors in physiological processes. Exposure to FICZ also induced *cyp1a* expression *ex vivo* in cod liver slices. FICZ binds also to zebrafish Ahr1b and Ahr2 and induce *cyp1a* expression in an Ahr2-dependent manner. Cyp1a has been shown to regulate the metabolism and biological effects of FICZ (Jönsson et al., 2009; Wincent et al., 2016).

## 4.5 Crude oil cardiotoxicity

#### 4.5.1 Heart morphogenesis in Atlantic cod

The heart is the first organ to form and function during vertebrate embryogenesis (Stainier, 2001). Morphogenesis of the Atlantic cod heart has previously been described by (Hall et al., 2004). Around 6 dpf, Atlantic cod is in the 20-somite stage and the heart is starting to be visible. At this time the myocardial and endocardial cells have already differentiated and are beginning to fuse to form the cardiac ring. By the 25-somite stage, it is possible to see two mesodermal tubular primordia on both ventral midline sides, which fuse into a cone by the 30-somite stage (the cardiac ring). The Atlantic cod bell-shaped heart is formed over the next 24 h, containing two epithelial layers, an outer myocardial layer that will form the heart muscles and a very thin, endocardial layer forming the inner lining. Looping of the heart and demarcation of the atrium and the ventricle chambers takes place between 45- and 50-somites stage. After 50-somite stage, the two minor chambers, the sinus venosus and the bulbous arteriosus, are delineated, and the heart is finally formed around 9 dpf.

Continuous exposure to B[a]P started at 5 dpf and cod embryos were thus exposed to B[a]P during cardiac cone fusion and full heart formation (Paper II). Crude oil exposure started at 3 dpf and lasted until 6 dpf, meaning that cod embryos were exposed to crude oil during myocardial and endocardial cell differentiation until right before cell fusion and cardiac cone formation (Paper III).

### 4.5.2 AHR-dependent toxicity

Even though the characteristic cardiac and craniofacial malformations observed in ELS of fish after exposure to crude oil and PAHs were not clearly visible in B[a]Pexposed cod larvae, there were some indications of presence of cardiotoxicity at the molecular level. The expression of ahr2a in the cardiovascular system of B[a]Pexposed embryos and larvae, and also in the heart of B[a]P-exposed larvae suggested Ahr-dependent cardiotoxicity. Benzo[a]pyrene is a 5-ring PAH that is a constituent of crude oil, and is known to produce Ahr-dependent cardiotoxicity in ELS of fish (Incardona, 2017; Incardona et al., 2011). In zebrafish, the developing heart and cardiovascular system were affected after exposure to a wide range of B[a]P doses (Cunha et al., 2020; Huang et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2011). Expression of *cvp1a* was strongly visible in the skin and in the vasculature of B[a]P-exposed cod embryos and larvae. Induced Cyp1a protein expression has also been observed in the skin and cardiovascular system of zebrafish embryos exposed to high doses of B[a]P (Incardona et al., 2011). A recent systems biology approach assessing the effect of PAH in developmental toxicity of zebrafish reported induction of Cypla in the skin as a more robust and reliable biomarker for Ahr2 activation in developing zebrafish (Shankar et al., 2020; Shankar et al., 2019).

Activation of the Ahr signaling pathway in cod embryos exposed to crude oil with and without UV radiation was also observed and may have contributed to the craniofacial malformations and heart deformities observed in cod embryos from both experiments. As mentioned in section 1.7, crude oil is a complex mixture of different chemicals, and some PAHs that are part of this mixture have been shown to produce Ahr-dependent defects in cardiac morphogenesis (Clark et al., 2010; Incardona, 2017; Incardona et al., 2006; Scott et al., 2011; Van Tiem & Di Giulio, 2011). Moreover, craniofacial abnormalities are considered as a secondary response to the cardiac failure produced by crude oil and TCDD (Incardona et al., 2004; Lanham et al., 2014).

#### 4.5.3 AHR-independent toxicity

Enrichment of transcripts involved in muscle contraction and vasoconstriction pathways was detected in cod embryos exposed to crude oil alone, which is in accordance with other studies reporting alterations in cardiac muscular contraction observed in ELS of fish exposed to crude oil (Brette et al., 2014, 2017; Incardona, 2017; Sørhus et al., 2016). As mentioned in section 1.7, it has been postulated that cardiotoxic effect of crude oil to ELS of fish is largely produced by the presence of tricyclic PAHs (Brette et al., 2014, 2017; Incardona, 2017; Sørhus et al., 2016). Tricyclic PAHs have been shown to disrupt excitation-contraction (EC) coupling in cardiomyocytes and alter cardiac muscular contraction in an Ahr-independent manner (Brette et al., 2014, 2017; Incardona, 2017).

In normal functional cardiomyocytes,  $Ca^{2+}$  and  $K^+$  ions are essential for controlling the cardiac contraction cycle. Action potentials open L-type  $Ca^{2+}$  channels (Ltcc), and this leads to extracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  entry and a subsequent internal release of  $Ca^{2+}$  from the sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) through the ryanodine receptor (RyR). An increase in intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  activates contractile actin/myosin filaments, which causes EC coupling and cardiomyocyte contraction. Action of pumps and exchangers, such as sarcoplasmic-endoplasmic reticulum calcium ATPase 2 (Serca2) and the cardiac delayed rectifier potassium (I<sub>kr</sub>) channel, restore the baseline levels of intracellular  $Ca^{2+}$  and K<sup>+</sup> ions afterwards (Incardona, 2017).

Incardona et al. have postulated that tricyclic PAHs may disrupt EC coupling in cardiomyocytes by blocking the influx of K<sup>+</sup> and Ca<sup>2+</sup> ions through the I<sub>kr</sub> and Ltcc membrane channels, respectively. Alterations in these membrane channels may lead to depletion of intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores from the SR mediated by the Serca2 channel and the RyR located in the SR membrane (ibid). Brette et al., 2014 showed that crude oil cardiotoxicity in yellowfin tuna (*Thunnus albacares*) and the Pacific bluefin tuna (*Thunnus orientalis*) was produced through blocking of the I<sub>kr</sub> channel, and a decrease of both Ca<sup>2+</sup> cycling and current disrupted EC coupling in cardiomyocytes. An additional experiment by Brette et al., 2017 demonstrated the impairment of EC coupling in Pacific mackerel (*Scomber japonicas*), yellowfin tuna and the Pacific

bluefin tuna cardiomyocytes after exposure to phenanthrene, and established this phenomenon as a key determinant of cardiotoxicity of crude oil.

The craniofacial malformations and heart deformities observed in cod embryos exposed to crude oil may be also explained by disruptions in cardiomyocyte muscle contraction produced by tricyclic PAHs acting in an Ahr-independent manner. Even though muscle contraction and vasoconstriction pathways were not enriched in embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation, downregulation of genes involved in myocardial cell differentiation and proliferation were observed, as well as craniofacial and heart deformity phenotypes.

## 4.6 Photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil

#### 4.6.1 Possible photomodification of PAHs

A stronger effect of  $\Sigma$ PAH body burden on *cyp1a* expression in cod embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation was revealed, even though the SPAH body burden levels were lower when UV radiation was present. This may indicate photomodification of absorbed PAHs in co-exposed embryos, where PAHs can be transformed into new oxygen-containing and more polar molecules that were not identified in the chemical analyses (Maki et al., 2001; Ray et al., 2014; Schemeth et al., 2019; Yu, 2002). 2- and 3-ring PAHs accumulated to a larger extent in embryos exposed to crude oil alone, whereas there were no differences in 4+-ring PAH accumulation between the experiments. In crude oil, the PAH content is usually predominantly 2- and 3-ring structures (Bence et al., 1996; Carls et al., 1999), which are in general poor *cyp1a* inducers (Incardona, 2017). However, these type of PAHs are more readily photomodified (Ankley et al., 1997; Arfsten et al., 1996; Wernersson, 2003), and oxygen-substituted PAHs have been shown to be inducers of cyp1a (Wincent et al., 2015; Wincent et al., 2016). Furthermore, in transactivation assays using cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a, hydroxylated phenanthrene and chrysenes, including 1,2-dihydrophenanthrene-1,2-diol and chrysene-1-ol, chrysene-2-ol,

chrysene-3-ol, and chrysene-4-ol are potent Ahr agonists, while their unsubstituted parent compounds are not able to activate the cod Ahrs (Lille-Langøy et al. in prep.).

#### 4.6.2 Increased mortality and spinal curvature deformities

Increased mortality of embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation at high doses is in accordance with other studies reporting photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil and PAHs to ELS of fish, as well as juvenile fish (Alloy et al., 2016; Barron et al., 2003, 2005, 2018; Diamond et al., 2006; Farwell et al., 2006; Hatlen et al., 2010; Incardona et al., 2012; Little et al., 2000). Moreover, UVB is considered to be a major environmental stressor to pelagic marine fish eggs and larvae, and increased mortality has been observed in a variety of fish species after exposure to UVB (Zagarese & Williamson, 2001), including Atlantic cod where UVB radiation has been shown to cause DNA damage (Béland et al., 1999; Browman & Vetter, 2002; Kouwenberg et al., 1999; Lesser et al., 2001).

Increased abundance of spinal curvature deformities was observed in the embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation at high doses. This is an adverse outcome often associated to the photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil and PAHs on ELS of fish (Barron et al., 2003; Diamond et al., 2006; Farwell et al., 2006). Exposure to UV radiation also produced spinal abnormalities in developing zebrafish, and curvature of the notochord was observed in medaka and African sharptooth catfish (*Clarias gariepinus*) embryos exposed to UVA (Mahmoud et al., 2009; Sayed & Mitani, 2016; Torres Nuñez et al., 2012).

## 4.6.3 Cellular pathways affected by the effect of UV radiation on crude oil

Several of the enriched pathways found in the transcriptome of embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation were also enriched in interaction analyses assessing the effect of the co-treatment on gene expression, indicating a photo-enhanced effect of crude oil on these cellular processes.

### Circadian rhythm

Upregulation of genes involved the light responsive circadian rhythm pathway in coexposed embryos is consistent with previous reports assessing expression of genes and mechanisms involved in light regulation (Reppert & Weaver, 2001; Weger et al., 2011). Light regulates the circadian clock, which controls physiological changes during the day-night cycle in most organisms (Reppert & Weaver, 2001).

#### Oxidative stress

Enrichment of mitochondrial iron dependent pathways, such as iron-sulfur clusters and heme synthesis, mitochondrial respiratory chain, and ferroptosis pathways indicates mitochondrial dysfunction in embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation. Mitochondrial dysfunction is an indication of oxidative stress, where overproduction of ROS can cause impairment of mitochondrial respiration, and subsequent shut-down of ATP production and mitochondria-dependent apoptosis (Ott et al., 2007; Simon et al., 2000).

Reactive oxygen species are molecules that can be generated by various sources, such as by-products of mitochondrial respiratory chain activity, and can control signaling pathways and physiological processes such as cell proliferation and cell death (Schieber & Chandel, 2014). Excess of ROS can damage important enzymes in the mitochondrial respiratory chain (Ott et al., 2007) or affect mitochondrial Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis by for example inducing the opening of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore (mPTP) located in the inner mitochondrial membrane, or by altering Ca2+ transport between the sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum (SR/ER) and mitochondria (Ermak & Davies, 2001; Gordeeva et al., 2003; Görlach et al., 2015). Alterations in Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis can result in mitochondrial Ca<sup>2+</sup> accumulation and mitochondria-dependent apoptosis (Ermak & Davies, 2001; Görlach et al., 2015). Furthermore, disruption of Ca<sup>2+</sup> transport between the sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum (SR/ER) and mitochondria has been described to cause neuronal dysfunction and death in neurodegenerative diseases in a state of oxidative stress (Görlach et al., 2015; Guo et al., 2013). In fish, mitochondrial dysfunction and apoptosis has been shown to be associated to ROS overproduction and oxidative stress in ELS of zebrafish (Jiang et al., 2019; Pan et al., 2018; Zhao et al., 2016) and fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*) (He et al., 2012) after exposure to environmental pollutants.

#### Antioxidant responses

Presence of ROS and oxidative stress was also indicated by enrichment of the Nrf2 pathway, which modulates antioxidant responses and has a major role in maintaining the redox cell homeostasis (Kensler et al., 2007; Nguyen et al., 2003; Qiang Ma, 2015). Reactive oxygen species can regulate the Nrf2 pathway and induce transcription of antioxidant enzymes and of proteins participating in detoxification of xenobiotics, such as glutathione S-transferases (GSTs) (ibid). Antioxidant responses are also mediated by the Nrf2 signaling pathway in cadmium-exposed zebrafish and in jian carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) where cellular oxidative stress was observed (Jiang et al., 2014; Wang & Gallagher, 2013). Upregulation of different *gst* genes has also previously been observed in cod larvae after exposure to crude oil (Olsvik et al., 2010), further supporting antioxidant responses in ELS of Atlantic cod.

The transcriptomic patterns indicating an increased state of oxidative stress produced by the UV co-treatment may explain the spinal curvature deformities observed only in UV co-exposed cod embryos, where cell death in the spinal cord may have produced this phenotypic outcome.

#### Retinoid metabolism

Alterations in retinoid metabolism pathway in co-exposed embryos suggested disruption of embryogenesis. Retinoids, including Vitamin A and its metabolites, control numerous key events such as limb patterning, craniofacial- and eye development (Ross et al., 2000). Disruption of vitamin A metabolism can cause developmental abnormalities in both fish and mammals (Colbert, 2002; Haga et al., 2002; Isken et al., 2008; Le et al., 2012; Lie et al., 2016) and several environmental pollutants have been shown to alter the vitamin A signaling pathway (Beníšek et al., 2008; Novák et al., 2008). In ELS of haddock, exposure to crude oil revealed disruption of retinoid metabolism and signaling (Lie et al., 2019). Alterations in the

retinoid metabolism might have contributed to the teratogenic effects observed on coexposed cod larvae.

#### Vitamin D signaling pathway

Upregulation of cyp2r1 and cyp24a1 genes indicated modulation of the vitamin D signaling pathway, possibly affecting Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis and bone formation in embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation. In mammals, vitamin D is synthesized through UV-mediated photochemical conversion in the skin, whereas in fish this transformation is not likely to occur under natural conditions (Lock et al., 2010; Pierens & Fraser, 2015). The active form of Vitamin D is calcitriol, which is metabolized by cyp2r1 and cyp24a1. Calcitriol regulates Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis and bone formation in fish (Lock et al., 2010; Sundell et al., 1993; Sundell & Björnsson, 1990), and CYP24A1 enzyme degrades and modulates excess calcitriol (Dzik & Kaczor, 2019; Jones et al., 2012). Overexpression of cyp24a1 may lead to vitamin D deficiency and can putatively have affected bone formation in co-exposed cod larvae.

## 4.6.4 Possible Ahr-cross talk in embryos exposed to crude oil with UV radiation

Tryptophan photoproducts are endogenous AHR ligands, and FICZ is one of the most potent tryptophan derivatives (Denison & Nagy, 2003; Nguyen & Bradfield, 2008). *In vivo* exposure to UVB has been shown to induce AHR-mediated stress responses using AHR knockout mice via transcription of *cyp1a* (Fritsche et al., 2007). Enrichment of the tryptophan metabolism pathway, which also include *cyp1a*, suggests a role of the Ahr signaling pathway in mediating UV responses in co-exposed cod embryos.

The Ahr signaling pathway has also been suggested to interact with the retinoid signaling pathway in fish through increased Cyp induction that leads to increased clearance of retinoids (Berntssen et al., 2015; Berntssen et al., 2016). Moreover, a cross-talk between AHR and VDR has been observed in human monocyte/macrophage-derived cells (Makishima, 2014; Matsunawa et al., 2012). Benzo[a]pyrene-induced transcription of Cyp1a1 was enhanced through activation of VDR by calcitriol in human cell lines, indicating a possible role of VDR in benzo[a]pyrene-mediated toxicity (Makishima, 2014; Matsunawa et al., 2012). However, the exact molecular mechanism involved in the AHR-VDR cross-talk is yet not known. In Atlantic cod, some PAHs are able to interact with the Vdra and Vdrb receptors and modulate their activities in vitro (Goksøyr et al. in prep).

Production of ROS and oxidative stress has been shown to be increased by upregulating the production of CYP enzymes (Dalton et al., 2002; Nebert et al., 2000). Activation of AHR and CYP activity is considered an important underlying cause of dioxin-induced toxicity and oxidative stress (Stohs, 1990). AHR disruption has previously been shown to contribute to mitochondrial ROS production and mitochondrial dysfunction (Carreira et al., 2015; Senft et al., 2002; Tappenden et al., 2011). On the other hand, activation of the Ahr pathway induces antioxidant responses though a cross-talk with Nrf2. AHR and Nrf2 interact at the genetic level, and this cross-talk has been shown to be necessary for induction of conjugating enzymes in mice exposed *in vivo* to TCDD (Yeager et al., 2009).

## 5. Conclusions

The Ahr1a and Ahr2a receptors were for the first time characterized in Atlantic cod. Well-conserved structural features in their primary sequences were indentified, including the bHLH and PAS domains, as well as important aa residues for binding of TCDD in mammals and fish. Different binding affinities and transactivation activities towards several classical AHR ligands, in addition to distinct tissue specific expression profiles, suggested that a subfunction partitioning of these proteins had occurred in this teleost species. More abundant expression of *ahr2a* in liver in comparison to *ahr1a* indicated further that this gene is most likely involved in mediating xenobiotic responses in Atlantic cod, as observed in other fishes. However, the high sensitivity of Ahr1a to the different AHR ligands tested may also suggest that pollutants can modulate Ahr1a activity *in vivo*.

Subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a was observed in ELS of Atlantic cod. Expression of *ahr2a* was mainly localized in the cardiovascular system, whereas *cyp1a* was mainly induced in the skin and vasculature in B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae. Both *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* expression was observed in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae, further supporting a role of Ahr2a in mediating responses to xenobiotics in ELS of Atlantic cod. Specific roles of these proteins in ontogenesis during early development were indicated by persistent expression of *ahr1a* in the eye of both embryos and larvae, and the presence of *ahr2a* in the jaws and find nodes of larvae independent of the exposure regimes.

Mechanisms mediated by crude oil photo-enhanced toxicity to ELS of Atlantic cod were identified. Phenotypic outcomes and the underlying transcriptomic changes were enhanced by the co-treatment to crude oil, such as enhanced oxidative stress. These results are of relevance for risk assessment when evaluating the possible effects of an oil spill on the ELS of Atlantic cod and possible impacts on fish stocks in important spawning areas.

## 6. Future perspectives

## 6.1 Has Ahr taken over the role of Pxr in Atlantic cod?

The lack of Pxr in the Atlantic cod genome led to the hypothesis that Ahr may have adopted its functional role (Eide et al., 2018). Pxr is a xenobiotic receptor that has an important position in the chemical defensome in vertebrates. It is a key-regulator of the transcription of a number of genes involved in the biotransformation of xenobiotics, such as cytochrome P450 3A (CYP3A) (Goldstone et al., 2006). Regulation of *cyp3a166* by Ahr in Atlantic cod was indicated by the increased number of XREs present in its promoter region (Eide et al., 2018). Induction of *cyp3a166* was in this work revealed in Atlantic cod embryos after exposure to crude oil with and without the presence of UV radiation, and previously in liver slices after *ex vivo* exposure to the AHR agonist BNF (Eide et al., 2018). Notably, zebrafish *cyp3* genes appear to be regulated by both Pxr and Ahr2 (Kubota et al., 2015), where regulation of the orthologous gene *cyp3a65* has previously been found to be modulated by Ahr2 (Chang et al., 2013; Kubota et al., 2015; Tseng et al., 2005).

More studies are needed to elaborate if Ahr1a or Ahr2a have adopted a broader compensatory and functional role in the absence of Pxr. For instance, additional Ahr transactivation and binding affinity assays using prototypic PXR ligands could further elucidate if such compounds also act as ligands and agonists for the cod Ahrs. Furthermore, DNA-protein interaction analyses can be used to assess binding of cod Ahrs to the promoter region of *cyp3a166*, or to other Pxr target genes present in the cod genome using chromatine immunoprecipitation assays and cod Ahrs specific antibodies.
### 6.2 Further characterization of subfunction partitioning of Atlantic cod Ahrs

Based on the data presented in this PhD thesis, a subfunction partitioning of Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a was strongly indicated. The original idea to further explore the subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a was to treat Atlantic cod embryos with Ahr-paralog specific morpholinos and expose them to the AHR ligand B[a]P. However, due to technical challenges this knock-down experiment was not successful and morpholino studies did therefore not become part of this PhD work. Studies using Ahr1a and Ahr2a morpholinos, or the generation of cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a knock-out embryos using CRISPR/Cas9 technology would be valuable to elucidate the specific physiological roles of the cod Ahrs. Moreover, homology modelling, ligand docking analyses, and mutagenesis studies could help to clarify the identity of important aa in the ligand binding domain of cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a, and aid the understanding of their discrepancies in ligand binding and transactivation profiles, which could be linked to their functional roles.

## 6.3 Further characterization of the photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil to ELS of Atlantic cod

Molecular mechanisms underlying the photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil, as well as the phenotypic outcomes to ELS of Atlantic cod were characterized. A more comprehensive study assessing the effect of crude oil with UV radiation at the transcriptomic level at several embryonic developmental stages of cod would help to better understand the relationship between the gene expression profiles and the phenotypic outcomes observed. Proteomics analyses could also be applied to complement the transcriptomic data, and further substantiate and confirm the findings at a higher biological level. Assays for measuring and detecting oxidative stress could confirm altered cellular redox status, such as the presence of ROS, lipid peroxidation or increased glutathione levels in tissue sections of exposed embryos. Presence of apoptosis and cell death could also be identified with specific cell dyes and using confocal microscopy or flow cytometry. Chemical analysis identifying photooxidized PAHs could also confirm photo-modification as one of the mechanisms involved in crude oil photo-toxicity.

#### 7. References

- Aas, E., Baussant, T., Balk, L., Liewenborg, B., & Andersen, O. K. (2000). PAH metabolites in bile, cytochrome P4501A and DNA adducts as environmental risk parameters for chronic oil exposure: A laboratory experiment with Atlantic cod. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 51(2), 241–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-445X(00)00108-9
- Abnet, C. C., Tanguay, R. L., Hahn, M. E., Heideman, W., & Peterson, R. E. (1999). Two Forms of Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Type 2 in Rainbow Trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(21), 15159– 15166. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.21.15159
- Adams, J., Bornstein, J. M., Munno, K., Hollebone, B., King, T., Brown, R. S., & Hodson, P. V. (2014). Identification of compounds in heavy fuel oil that are chronically toxic to rainbow trout embryos by effects-driven chemical fractionation. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 33(4), 825–835. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.2497
- Alloy, M., Baxter, D., Stieglitz, J., Mager, E., Hoenig, R., Benetti, D., Grosell, M., Oris, J., & Roberts, A. (2016). Ultraviolet Radiation Enhances the Toxicity of Deepwater Horizon Oil to Mahi-mahi (*Coryphaena hippurus*) Embryos. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 50(4), 2011–2017. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b05356
- Andreasen, E. A., Hahn, M. E., Heideman, W., Peterson, R. E., & Tanguay, R. L. (2002). The zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) aryl hydrocarbon receptor type 1 is a novel vertebrate receptor. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 62(2), 234–249. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.62.2.234
- Ankley, G. T., Erickson, R. J., Sheedy, B. R., Kosian, P. A., Mattson, V. R., & Cox, J. S. (1997). Evaluation of models for predicting the phototoxic potency of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 37(1), 37–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-445X(96)00803-X
- Antkiewicz, D. S., Peterson, R. E., & Heideman, W. (2006). Blocking expression of AHR2 and ARNT1 in zebrafish larvae protects against cardiac toxicity of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Toxicological Sciences*, 94(1), 175–182. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfl093
- Arfsten, D. P., Schaeffer, D. J., & Mulveny, D. C. (1996). The effects of near ultraviolet radiation on the toxic effects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in animals and plants: A review. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 33(1), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1006/eesa.1996.0001
- Ashida, H., Nishiumi, S., & Fukuda, I. (2008). An update on the dietary ligands of the AhR. *Expert Opinion on Drug Metabolism and Toxicology*, 4(11), 1429–1447. https://doi.org/10.1517/17425255.4.11.1429
- Baba, T., Mimura, J., Gradin, K., Kuroiwa, A., Watanabe, T., Matsuda, Y., Inazawa, J., Sogawa, K., & Fujii-Kuriyama, Y. (2001). Structure and Expression of the Ah Receptor Repressor Gene. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 276(35), 33101– 33110. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M011497200
- Bak, S. M., Iida, M., Hirano, M., Iwata, H., & Kim, E. Y. (2013). Potencies of red

seabream AHR1- and AHR2-mediated transactivation by dioxins: Implication of both AHRs in dioxin toxicity. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 47(6), 2877–2885. https://doi.org/10.1021/es304423w

- Barron, M. G. (2017). Photoenhanced Toxicity of Petroleum to Aquatic Invertebrates and Fish. *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 73(1), 40– 46. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-016-0360-y
- Barron, M. G., Carls, M. G., Short, J. W., & Rice, S. D. (2003). Photoenhanced toxicity of aqueous phase and chemically dispersed weathered Alaska North Slope crude oil to Pacific herring eggs and larvae. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 22(3), 650–660. https://doi.org/10.1897/1551-5028(2003)022<0650:PTOAPA>2.0.CO;2
- Barron, M. G., Carls, M. G., Short, J. W., Rice, S. D., Heintz, R. A., Rau, M., & Di Giulio, R. (2005). Assessment of the phototoxicity of weathered Alaska North Slope crude oil to juvenile pink salmon. *Chemosphere*, 60, 105–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2004.12.006
- Barron, M. G., Krzykwa, J., Lilavois, C. R., & Raimondo, S. (2018). Photoenhanced Toxicity of Weathered Crude Oil in Sediment and Water to Larval Zebrafish. *Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 100(1), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00128-017-2228-x
- Barron, M. G., Vivian, D. N., Heintz, R. A., & Yim, U. H. (2020). Long-Term Ecological Impacts from Oil Spills: Comparison of Exxon Valdez, Hebei Spirit, and Deepwater Horizon. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 54(11), 6456– 6467. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b05020
- Beischlag, T. V, Morales, J. L., Hollingshead, B. D., & Perdew, G. H. (2008). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor complex and the control of gene expression. *Critical Reviews in Eukaryotic Gene Expression Rev in Eukaryot Gene Expression*, 18(3), 207–250. https://doi.org/6f28b0540a5e6e63,5ec7b3e06964879d [pii]
- Béland, F., Browman, H. I., Rodriguez, C. A., & St-Pierre, J. F. (1999). Effect of solar ultraviolet radiation (280-400 nm) on the eggs and larvae of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 56(6), 1058–1067. https://doi.org/10.1139/f99-039
- Bemanian, V., Male, R., & Goksøyr, A. (2004). The aryl hydrocarbon receptormediated disruption of vitellogenin synthesis in the fish liver: Cross-talk between AHR- and ERα -signaling pathways. *Comparative Hepatology*, *3*, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-5926-3-2
- Bence, A. E., Kvenvolden, K. A., & Kennicutt, M. C. (1996). Organic geochemistry applied to environmental assessments of Prince William Sound, Alaska, after the Exxon Valdez oil spill - A review. *Organic Geochemistry*, 24(1), 7–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/0146-6380(96)00010-1
- Beníšek, M., Bláha, L., & Hilscherová, K. (2008). Interference of PAHs and their Nheterocyclic analogs with signaling of retinoids in vitro. *Toxicology in Vitro*, 22(8), 1909–1917. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tiv.2008.09.009
- Berg, P. P., Star, B., Pampoulie, C., Sodeland, M., Barth, J. M., Knutsen, H., Jakobsen, K. S., & Jentoft, S. (2016). Three chromosomal rearrangements promote genomic divergence between migratory and stationary ecotypes of Atlant. *Scientific Reports*, 6(23246).

- Berntssen, M. H.G., Ørnsrud, R., Hamre, K., & Lie, K. K. (2015). Polyaromatic hydrocarbons in aquafeeds, source, effects and potential implications for vitamin status of farmed fish species: A review. *Aquaculture Nutrition*, 21(3), 257–273. https://doi.org/10.1111/anu.12309
- Berntssen, Marc H.G., Ørnsrud, R., Rasinger, J., Søfteland, L., Lock, E. J., Kolås, K., Moren, M., Hylland, K., Silva, J., Johansen, J., & Lie, K. (2016). Dietary vitamin A supplementation ameliorates the effects of poly-aromatic hydrocarbons in Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*). *Aquatic Toxicology*, 175, 171–183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2016.03.016
- Beyer, J., Sandvik, M., Hylland, K., Fjeld, E., Egaas, E., Aas, E., Skåre, J. U., & Goksøyr, A. (1996). Contaminant accumulation and biomarker responses in flounder (*Platichthys flesus L.*) and Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua L.*) exposed by caging to polluted sediments in Sørfjorden, Norway. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 36(1– 2), 75–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-445X(96)00798-9
- Bisson, W. H., Koch, D. C., O'Donnell, E. F., Khalil, S. M., Kerkvliet, N. I., Tanguay, R. L., Abagyan, R., & Kolluri, S. K. (2009). Modeling of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) ligand binding domain and its utility in virtual ligand screening to predict new AhR ligands. *Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*, 52(18), 5635–5641. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm900199u
- Bjeldanes, L. F., Kim, J. Y., Grose, K. R., Bartholomew, J. C., & Bradfield, C. A. (1991). Aromatic hydrocarbon responsiveness-receptor agonists generated from indole-3-carbinol in vitro and in vivo: Comparisons with 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 88(21), 9543–9547. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.88.21.9543
- Bock, K. W. (2019). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR): From selected human target genes and crosstalk with transcription factors to multiple AHR functions. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 168(May), 65–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2019.06.015
- Bogstad, B. (2009). Northeast Arctic cod. In H. Gjøsæter, A. Dommasnes, T. Falkenhaug, M. Hauge, E. Johannesen, E. Olsen, & Ø. Skagseth (Eds.), *Havets ressurser og miljø 2009* (pp. 46–47).
- Bradfield, C. A., Glover, E., & Poland, A. (1991). Purification and N-terminal amino acid sequence of the Ah receptor from the C57BL/6J mouse. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 39(1), 13–19.
- Bratberg, M., Olsvik, P. A., Edvardsen, R. B., Brekken, H. K., Vadla, R., & Meier, S. (2013). Effects of oil pollution and persistent organic pollutants (POPs) on glycerophospholipids in liver and brain of male Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Chemosphere*, *90*(7), 2157–2171.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.11.026

- Brette, F., Machado, B., Cros, C., Incardona, J. P., Scholz, N. L., & Block, B. A. (2014). Crude oil impairs cardiac excitation-contraction coupling in fish. *Science*, 343(6172), 772–776. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1242747
- Brette, F., Shiels, H. A., Galli, G. L. J., Cros, C., Incardona, J. P., Scholz, N. L., & Block, B. A. (2017). A Novel Cardiotoxic Mechanism for a Pervasive Global Pollutant. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep41476

- Browman, H. I., & Vetter, R. D. (2002). Impacts of Ultraviolet Radiation on Crustacean Zooplankton and Ichthyoplankton: Case Studies from Subarctic Marine Ecosystems. In *Ecological Studies* (Vol. 153, pp. 261–304). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-56075-0\_13
- Burbach, K. M., Poland, A., & Bradfield, C. A. (1992). Cloning of the Ah-receptor cDNA reveals a distinctive ligand-activated transcription factor. *Proceedings of* the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 89(17), 8185– 8189. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.89.17.8185
- Butler, J. D., Parkerton, T. F., Redman, A. D., Letinski, D. J., & Cooper, K. R. (2016). Assessing Aromatic-Hydrocarbon Toxicity to Fish Early Life Stages Using Passive-Dosing Methods and Target-Lipid and Chemical-Activity Models. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 50(15), 8305–8315. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.6b01758
- Carls, M. G., & Meador, J. P. (2009). A Perspective on the toxicity of petrogenic pahs to developing fish embryos related to environmental chemistry. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, 15(6), 1084–1098. https://doi.org/10.1080/10807030903304708
- Carls, M. G., Rice, S. D., & Hose, J. E. (1999). Sensitivity of fish embryos to weathered crude oil: Part I. Low-level exposure during incubation causes malformations, genetic damage, and mortality in larval pacific herring (*Clupea pallasi*). *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 18(3), 481–493. https://doi.org/10.1897/1551-5028(1999)018<0481:SOFETW>2.3.CO;2
- Carreira, V. S., Fan, Y., Wang, Q., Zhang, X., Kurita, H., Ko, C.-I., Naticchioni, M., Jiang, M., Koch, S., Medvedovic, M., Xia, Y., Rubinstein, J., & Puga, A. (2015). Ah Receptor Signaling Controls the Expression of Cardiac Development and Homeostasis Genes. *Toxicological Sciences*, 147(2), 425–435. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfv138

Carson, R. (1962). Silent spring (2002nd ed.). Boston: Houghton Mifflin.

- Carver, L. A., & Bradfield, C. A. (1997). Ligand-dependent Interaction of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor with a Novel Immunophilin Homolog in Vivo\*. *The Journal Of Biological Chemistry*, 272(17), 11452–11456.
- Celander, M. C. (2011). Cocktail effects on biomarker responses in fish. Aquatic Toxicology, 105(3-4 SUPPL.), 72–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2011.06.002
- Chang, C. T., Chung, H. Y., Su, H. T., Tseng, H. P., Tzou, W. S., & Hu, C. H. (2013). Regulation of zebrafish CYP3A65 transcription by AHR2. *Toxicology* and Applied Pharmacology, 270(2), 174–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2013.04.010
- Cherr, G. N., Fairbairn, E., & Whitehead, A. (2017). Impacts of Petroleum-Derived Pollutants on Fish Development. *Annual Review of Animal Biosciences*, 5(1), 185–203. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-animal-022516-022928
- Clark, B. W., Matson, C. W., Jung, D., & Di Giulio, R. T. (2010). AHR2 mediates cardiac teratogenesis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and PCB-126 in Atlantic killifish (*Fundulus heteroclitus*). *Aquatic Toxicology*, 99(2), 232–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2010.05.004
- Colbert, M. C. (2002). Retinoids and cardiovascular developmental defects.

Cardiovascular Toxicology, 2(1), 25–39. https://doi.org/10.1385/CT:2:1:25

- Conney, A. H., Miller, E. C., & Miller, J. A. (1956). The Metabolism of Methylated Aminoazo Dyes V. Evidence for Induction of Enzyme Synthesis in the Rat by 3-Methylcholanthrene. *Cancer Research*, 16(5), 450–459.
- Conney, A. H., Miller, E. C., & Miller, J. A. (1957). Substrate-induced synthesis and other properties of benzpyrene hydroxylase in rat liver. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 228, 753–766.
- Crews, S. T., & Brenman, J. E. (2006). Spineless provides a little backbone for dendritic morphogenesis. *Genes and Development*, 20(20), 2773–2778. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1487706
- Cunha, V., Vogs, C., Le Bihanic, F., & Dreij, K. (2020). Mixture effects of oxygenated PAHs and benzo[a]pyrene on cardiovascular development and function in zebrafish embryos. *Environment International*, 143(April), 105913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2020.105913
- Dale, K., Müller, M. B., Tairova, Z., Khan, E. A., Hatlen, K., Grung, M., Yadetie, F., Lille-Langøy, R., Blaser, N., Skaug, H. J., Lyche, J. L., Arukwe, A., Hylland, K., Karlsen, O. A., & Goksøyr, A. (2019). Contaminant accumulation and biological responses in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) caged at a capped waste disposal site in Kollevåg, Western Norway. *Marine Environmental Research*, 145, 39–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2019.02.003
- Dale, K., Yadetie, F., Müller, M. B., Pampanin, D. M., Gilabert, A., Zhang, X., Tairova, Z., Haarr, A., Lille-Langøy, R., Lyche, J. L., Porte, C., Karlsen, O. A., & Goksøyr, A. (2020). Proteomics and lipidomics analyses reveal modulation of lipid metabolism by perfluoroalkyl substances in liver of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). *Aquatic Toxicology*, 227(August). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105590
- Dalton, T. P., Puga, A., & Shertzer, H. G. (2002). Induction of cellular oxidative stress by aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 141(1–2), 77–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(02)00067-4
- Denison, M.S., & Whitlock, J. P. (1995). Denison, Whitlock 1995 Xenobioticinducible Transcription of Cytochrome P450 Genes. In *The Journal of biological chemistry* (Vol. 270, Issue 31, pp. 18175–18178).
- Denison, M.S., & Nagy, S. R. (2003). Activation of the Aryl hydrocarbon receptor by structurally diverse exogenous and endogenous chemicals. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 43(1), 309–334. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.43.100901.135828
- Denison, M.S., Pandini, A., Nagy, S. R., Baldwin, E. P., & Bonati, L. (2002). Ligand binding and activation of the Ah receptor. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 141, 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(02)00063-7
- Denison, M.S., Soshilov, A. A., He, G., Degroot, D. E., & Zhao, B. (2011). Exactly the Same but Different : Promiscuity and Diversity in the Molecular Mechanisms of Action of the Aryl Hydrocarbon (Dioxin) Receptor. *Toxicological Sciences*, 124(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfr218
- Diamond, S. A., Mount, D. R., Mattson, V. R., Heinis, L. J., Highland, T. L., Adams, A. D., & Simcik, M. F. (2006). Photoactivated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon toxicity in medaka (*Oryzias latipes*) embryos: Relevance to environmental risk in

contaminated sites. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 25(11), 3015–3023. https://doi.org/10.1897/06-038R.1

- Doering, J. A., Farmahin, R., Wiseman, S., Beitel, S. C., Kennedy, S. W., Giesy, J. P., & Hecker, M. (2015). Differences in activation of aryl hydrocarbon receptors of white sturgeon relative to lake sturgeon are predicted by identities of key amino acids in the ligand binding domain. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 49(7), 4681–4689. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b00085
- Doering, J. A., Farmahin, R., Wiseman, S., Kennedy, S. W., Giesy, J. P., & Hecker, M. (2014). Functionality of aryl hydrocarbon receptors (AhR1 and AhR2) of white sturgeon (*Acipenser transmontanus*) and implications for the risk assessment of dioxin-like compounds. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 48(14), 8219–8226. https://doi.org/10.1021/es502054h
- Doering, J. A., Wiseman, S., Giesy, J. P., & Hecker, M. (2018). A Cross-species Quantitative Adverse Outcome Pathway for Activation of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Leading to Early Life Stage Mortality in Birds and Fishes. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 52(13), 7524–7533. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b01438
- Duncan, D. M., Burgess, E. A., & Duncan, I. (1998). Control of distal antennal identity and tarsal development in Drosophila by spineless-aristapedia, a homolog of the mammalian dioxin receptor. *Genes and Development*, 12(9), 1290–1303. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.12.9.1290
- Dunlap, D. Y., Ikeda, I., Nagashima, H., Vogel, C. F. A., & Matsumura, F. (2002). Effects of src-deficiency on the expression of in vivo toxicity of TCDD in a strain of c-src knockout mice procured through six generations of backcrossings to C57BL/6 mice. *Toxicology*, 172(2), 125–141. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0300-483X(02)00006-9
- Dunlap, D. Y., & Matsumura, F. (2000). Analysis of difference in vivo effects of TCDD between c-src +/+ mice, c-src deficient, -/+ and -/- B6, 129-Src(tm 1 sor) mice and their wild-type littermates. *Chemosphere*, 40(9–11), 1241–1246.
- Dzik, K. P., & Kaczor, J. J. (2019). Mechanisms of vitamin D on skeletal muscle function: oxidative stress, energy metabolism and anabolic state. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 119(4), 825–839. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-019-04104-x
- Eide, M., Rydbeck, H., Tørresen, O. K., Lille-Langøy, R., Puntervoll, P., Goldstone, J. V., Jakobsen, K. S., Stegeman, J., Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O. A. (2018).
  Independent losses of a xenobiotic receptor across teleost evolution. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-28498-4
- Ema, M., Sogawa, K., Watanabe, N., Chujoh, Y., Matsushita, N., Gotoh, O., Funae, Y., & Fujii-Kuriyama, Y. (1992). cDNA cloning and structure of mouse putative Ah receptor. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 184(1), 246–253. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-291X(92)91185-S
- Emmons, R. B., Duncan, D., Estes, P. A., Kiefel, P., Mosher, J. T., Sonnenfeld, M., Ward, M. P., Duncan, I., & Crews, S. T. (1999). The spineless-aristapedia and tango bHLH-PAS proteins interact to control antennal and tarsal development in Drosophila. *Development*, 126(17), 3937–3945.
- Ermak, G., & Davies, K. J. A. (2001). Calcium and oxidative stress: From cell

signaling to cell death. *Molecular Immunology*, *38*(10), 713–721. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0161-5890(01)00108-0

- Esser, C., & Rannug, A. (2015). The Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor in Barrier Organ Physiology, Immunology, and Toxicology. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 67(2), 259–279. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.114.009001
- Evans, B. R., Karchner, S. I., Allan, L. L., Pollenz, R. S., Tanguay, R. L., Jenny, M. J., Sherr, D. H., & Hahn, M. E. (2008). Repression of Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor (AHR) signaling by AHR repressor: Role of DNA binding and competition for AHR nuclear translocator. *Molecular Pharmacology*, *73*(2), 387–398. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.107.040204
- Evans, B. R., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., & Hahn, M. E. (2005). Duplicate aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor genes (ahrr1 and ahrr2) in the zebrafish *Danio rerio*: Structure, function, evolution, and AHR-dependent regulation in vivo. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 441(2), 151–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.abb.2005.07.008
- Farmahin, R., Crump, D., & Kennedy, S. W. (2014). Sensitivity of avian species to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligand 6-formylindolo [3,2-b] carbazole (FICZ). *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 221, 62–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbi.2014.07.009
- Farmahin, R., Wu, D., Crump, D., Hervé, J. C., Jones, S. P., Hahn, M. E., Karchner, S. I., Giesy, J. P., Bursian, S. J., Zwiernik, M. J., & Kennedy, S. W. (2012). Sequence and in vitro function of chicken, ring-necked pheasant, and Japanese quail AHR1 predict in vivo sensitivity to dioxins. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 46(5), 2967–2975. https://doi.org/10.1021/es2043992
- Farwell, A. J., Nero, V., Croft, M., Rhodes, S., & Dixon, D. G. (2006). Phototoxicity of oil sands-derived polycyclic aromatic compounds to Japanese medaka (*Oryzias latipes*) embryos. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 25(12), 3266–3274. https://doi.org/10.1897/05-637R1.1
- Fernandez-Salguero, P., Pineau, T., Hilbert, D. M., McPhail, T., Lee, S. S., Kimura, S., Nebert, D. W., Rudikoff, S., Ward, J. M., & Gonzalez, F. J. (1995). Immune system impairment and hepatic fibrosis in mice lacking the dioxin-binding Ah receptor. *Science*, 268(5211), 722 LP – 726. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.7732381
- Fraccalvieri, D., Soshilov, A. A., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Pandini, A., Bonati, L., Hahn, M. E., & Denison, M. S. (2013). Comparative analysis of homology models of the Ah receptor ligand binding domain: Verification of structurefunction predictions by site-directed mutagenesis of a nonfunctional receptor. *Biochemistry*, 52(4), 714–725. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi301457f
- Fritsche, E., Schäfer, C., Calles, C., Bernsmann, T., Bernshausen, T., Wurm, M., Hübenthal, U., Cline, J. E., Hajimiragha, H., Schroeder, P., Klotz, L. O., Rannug, A., Fürst, P., Hanenberg, H., Abel, J., & Krutmann, J. (2007). Lightening up the UV response by identification of the arylhydrocarbon receptor as a cytoplasmatic target for ultraviolet B radiation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104(21), 8851–8856. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0701764104
- Furness, S. G. B., Lees, M. J., & Whitelaw, M. L. (2007). The dioxin (aryl

hydrocarbon) receptor as a model for adaptive responses of bHLH/PAS transcription factors. *FEBS Letters*, *581*(19), 3616–3625. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.febslet.2007.04.011

- Garcia, G. R., Bugel, S. M., Truong, L., Spagnoli, S., & Tanguay, R. L. (2018). AHR2 required for normal behavioral responses and proper development of the skeletal and reproductive systems in zebrafish. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(3), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193484
- Garland, M. A., Geier, M. C., Bugel, S. M., Shankar, P., Dunham, C. L., Brown, J. M., Tilton, S. C., & Tanguay, R. L. (2020). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor mediates larval zebrafish fin duplication following exposure to benzofluoranthenes. *Toxicological Sciences*, 176(1), 46–64. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfaa063
- Geier, M. C., Chlebowski, A. C., Truong, L., Massey Simonich, S. L., Anderson, K. A., & Tanguay, R. L. (2018). Comparative developmental toxicity of a comprehensive suite of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Archives of Toxicology*, 92(2), 571–586. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00204-017-2068-9
- Gillner, M., Bergman, J., Cambillau, C., Alexandersson, M., Fernström, B., & Gustafsson, J.-Å. (1993). Interactions of Indolo(3,2-b)carbazoles and related polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons with specific binding sites for 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in Rat liver. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 44, 336– 345.
- Glasauer, S. M. K., & Neuhauss, S. C. F. (2014). Whole-genome duplication in teleost fishes and its evolutionary consequences. *Molecular Genetics and Genomics*, 289(6), 1045–1060. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00438-014-0889-2
- Goksøyr, A. (1985). Purification of microsomal cytochromes P-450 from Bnaphthoflavone-treated atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*), a marine teleost fish. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 840, 409–417.
- Goksøyr, A. (1995). Use of cytochrome P450 1A (CYP1A) in fish as a biomarker of aquatic pollution. In G. H. Degen, J. P. Seiler, & P. Bentley (Eds.), *Toxicology in Transition: Proceedings of the 1994 EUROTOX Congress Meeting Held in Basel, Switzerland, August 21--24, 1994* (pp. 80–95). Springer Berlin Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-79451-3\_7
- Goksøyr, A., Beyer, J., Husøy, A. M., Larsen, H. E., Westrheim, K., Wilhelmsen, S., & Klungsøyr, J. (1994). Accumulation and effects of aromatic and chlorinated hydrocarbons in juvenile Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) caged in a polluted fjord (Sørfjorden, Norway). *Aquatic Toxicology*, 29, 21–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-445X(94)90045-0
- Goksøyr, A., & Förlin, L. (1992). The cytochrome P-450 system in fish, aquatic toxicology and environmental monitoring. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 22(4), 287–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-445X(92)90046-P
- Goksøyr, A., Solberg, T. S., & Serigstad, B. (1991). Immunochemical Detection fo Cytrochrome P450IA1 Induction in Cod Larvae and Juveniles Exposed to a Water Soluble Fraction of North Sea Crude Oil. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 22(3), 122–127.
- Goksøyr, S.Ø.,Goldstone, J., Lille-Langøy, R., Lock, E.J., Olsvik, P.A., Goksøyr, A., Karlsen, O.A. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons modulate the activity of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) vitamin D receptor paralogs *in vitro*. Manuscript in

preparation.

- Goldstone, H. M. H., & Stegeman, J. J. (2006). A revised evolutionary history of the CYP1A subfamily: Gene duplication, gene conversion, and positive selection. *Journal of Molecular Evolution*, 62(6), 708–717. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00239-005-0134-z
- Goldstone, J. V., Hamdoun, A., Cole, B. J., Howard-Ashby, M., Nebert, D. W., Scally, M., Dean, M., Epel, D., Hahn, M. E., & Stegeman, J. J. (2006). The chemical defensome: Environmental sensing and response genes in the Strongylocentrotus purpuratus genome. *Developmental Biology*, 300(1), 366– 384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2006.08.066
- Goodale, B. C., la Du, J. K., Bisson, W. H., Janszen, D. B., Waters, K. M., & Tanguay, R. L. (2012). AHR2 mutant reveals functional diversity of aryl hydrocarbon receptors in zebrafish. *PLoS ONE*, *7*(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0029346
- Gordeeva, A. V., Zvyagilskaya, R. A., & Labas, Y. A. (2003). Review: Cross-talk between reactive oxygen species and calcium in living cells. *Biochemistry* (*Moscow*), 68(10), 1318–1322.
- Görlach, A., Bertram, K., Hudecova, S., & Krizanova, O. (2015). Calcium and ROS: A mutual interplay. *Redox Biology*, 6, 260–271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.redox.2015.08.010
- Grover, P. L., & Sims, P. (1968). Enzyme-catalysed reactions of polycyclic hydrocarbons with deoxyribonucleic acid and protein in vitro. *Biochemical Journal*, *110*(1), 159–160. https://doi.org/10.1042/bj1100159
- Gu, Y.-Z., Hogenesch, J. B., & Bradfield, C. A. (2000). The PAS Superfamily: Sensors of Environmental and Developmental Signals. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 40(1), 519–561. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.40.1.519
- Guo, C., Sun, L., Chen, X., & Zhang, D. (2013). Oxidative stress, mitochondrial damage and neurodegenerative diseases. *Neural Regeneration Research*, 8(21), 2003–2014. https://doi.org/10.3969/j.issn.1673-5374.2013.21.009
- Haga, Y., Takeuchi, T., & Seikai, T. (2002). Influence of all-trans retinoic acid on pigmentation and skeletal formation in larval Japanese flounder. *Fisheries Science*, 68(3), 560–570. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1444-2906.2002.00462.x
- Hahn, M. E. (2001). Dioxin Toxicology and the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor: Insights from Fish and Other Non-traditional Models. *Marine Biotechnology*, 3(0), S224– S238. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10126-001-0045-y
- Hahn, M. E. (2002). Aryl hydrocarbon receptors : diversity and evolution 1. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, *141*, 131–160.
- Hahn, M. E., Allan, L. L., & Sherr, D. H. (2009). Regulation of constitutive and inducible AHR signaling: Complex interactions involving the AHR repressor. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 77(4), 485–497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2008.09.016
- Hahn, M. E., Karchner, S. I., Evans, B. R., Franks, D. G., Merson, R. R., & Lapseritis, J. M. (2006). Unexpected Diversity of Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors in Non-Mammalian Vertebrates : Insights From Comparative Genomics. *Journal of Experimental Zoology*, 305A, 693–706. https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.a

- Hahn, M. E., Karchner, S. I., & Merson, R. R. (2017). Diversity as opportunity: Insights from 600 million years of AHR evolution. *Current Opinion in Toxicology*, 2, 58–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cotox.2017.02.003
- Hahn, M. E., Karchner, S. I., Shapiro, M. A., & Perera, S. A. (1997). Molecular evolution of two vertebrate aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptors (AHR1 and AHR2) and the PAS family. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94(December), 13743–13748. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.94.25.13743
- Hall, T. E., Smith, P., & Johnston, I. A. (2004). Stages of Embryonic Development in the Atlantic Cod *Gadus morhua*. *Journal of Morphology*, 259(3), 255–270. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmor.10222
- Hankinson, O. (1979). Single-step selection of clones of a mouse hepatoma line deficient in aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, 76(1), 373–376. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.76.1.373
- Hankinson, O. (1995). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor complex. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, *35*, 307–340.
- Hanno, K., Oda, S., & Mitani, H. (2010). Effects of dioxin isomers on induction of AhRs and CYP1A1 in early developmental stage embryos of medaka (*Oryzias latipes*). *Chemosphere*, 78, 830–839. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2009.11.043
- Hansen, B. H., Sørensen, L., Størseth, T. R., Nepstad, R., Altin, D., Krause, D., Meier, S., & Nordtug, T. (2019). Embryonic exposure to produced water can cause cardiac toxicity and deformations in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) and haddock (*Melanogrammus aeglefinus*) larvae. *Marine Environmental Research*, 148(May), 81–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2019.05.009
- Hansson, M. C., & Hahn, M. E. (2008). Functional properties of the four Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) aryl hydrocarbon receptor type 2 (AHR2) isoforms. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 86(2), 121–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2007.10.012
- Harstad, E. B., Guite, C. A., Thomae, T. L., & Bradfield, C. A. (2006). Liver deformation in Ahr-null mice: Evidence for aberrant hepatic perfusion in early development. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 69(5), 1534–1541. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.105.020107
- Hatlen, K., Sloan, C. A., Burrows, D. G., Collier, T. K., Scholz, N. L., & Incardona, J. P. (2010). Natural sunlight and residual fuel oils are an acutely lethal combination for fish embryos. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 99, 56–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2010.04.002
- Hayes, J. D., Dinkova-Kostova, A. T., & Mcmahon, M. (2009). Cross-talk between transcription factors AhR and Nrf2: Lessons for cancer chemoprevention from dioxin. *Toxicological Sciences*, 111(2), 199–201. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfp168
- He, Y., Patterson, S., Wang, N., Hecker, M., Martin, J. W., El-Din, M. G., Giesy, J. P., & Wiseman, S. B. (2012). Toxicity of untreated and ozone-treated oil sands process-affected water (OSPW) to early life stages of the fathead minnow (*Pimephales promelas*). *Water Research*, *46*(19), 6359–6368.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2012.09.004

- Head, J. A., Hahn, M. E., & Kennedy, S. W. (2008). Key amino acids in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor predict dioxin sensitivity in avian species. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 42(19), 7535–7541. https://doi.org/10.1021/es801082a
- Hemmer-Hansen, J., Nielsen, E. E., Therkildsen, N. O., Taylor, M. I., Ogden, R., Geffen, A. J., Bekkevold, D., Helyar, S., Pampoulie, C., Johansen, T., & Carvalho, G. R. (2013). A genomic island linked to ecotype divergence in Atlantic cod. *Molecular Ecology*, 22(10), 2653–2667. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12284
- Henry, J. T., & Crosson, S. (2011). Ligand-Binding PAS Domains in a Genomic, Cellular, and Structural Context. *Annual Review of Microbiology*, 65(1), 261– 286. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-micro-121809-151631
- Hodson, P. V. (2017). The Toxicity to Fish Embryos of PAH in Crude and Refined Oils. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 73(1), 12–18. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-016-0357-6
- Hoffman, E. C., Reyes, H., Chu, F. F., Sander, F., Conley, L. H., Brooks, B. A., & Hankinson, O. (1991). Cloning of a factor required for activity of the Ah (dioxin) receptor. *Science*, 252(5008), 954–958. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1852076
- Holth, T. F., Eidsvoll, D. P., Farmen, E., Sanders, M. B., Martínez-Gómez, C., Budzinski, H., Burgeot, T., Guilhermino, L., & Hylland, K. (2014). Effects of water accommodated fractions of crude oils and diesel on a suite of biomarkers in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Aquatic Toxicology, 154, 240–252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2014.05.013
- Huang, L., Wang, C., Zhang, Y., Li, J., Zhong, Y., Zhou, Y., Chen, Y., & Zuo, Z. (2012). Benzo[a]pyrene exposure influences the cardiac development and the expression of cardiovascular relative genes in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) embryos. *Chemosphere*, 87(4), 369–375.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.12.026

- Huang, X., Powell-Coffman, J. A., & Jin, Y. (2004). The AHR-1 aryl hydrocarbon receptor and its co-factor the AHA-1 aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator specify GABAergic neuron cell fate in C. elegans. *Development*, 131(4), 819–828. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.00959
- Husøy, A.-M., Myers, M. S., & Goksøyr, A. (1996). Cellular localization of cytochrome P450 (CYP1 A) induction and histology in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua L.*) and European flounder (*Platichthys flesus*) after environmental exposure to contaminants by caging in Sarrfiorden, Norway. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 36, 53–74.
- Husøy, A.-M., Myers, M. S., Willis, M. L., Collier, T. K., Celander, M., & Goksøyr, A. (1994). Immunohistochemical Localization of CYP1A-Like and CYP3A-like Isozymes in Hepatic and Extrahepatic Tissues of Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua L*), a Marine Fish. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, *129*, 294–308. https://doi.org/10.1006/taap.1994.1254
- Hylland, K., Tollefsen, K. E., Ruus, A., Jonsson, G., Sundt, R. C., Sanni, S., Røe Utvik, T. I., Johnsen, S., Nilssen, I., Pinturier, L., Balk, L., Barsiene, J., Marigòmez, I., Feist, S. W., & Børseth, J. F. (2008). Water column monitoring near oil installations in the North Sea 2001-2004. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*,

56(3), 414-429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2007.11.004

- Ikuta, T., Tachibana, T., Watanabe, J., Yoshida, M., Yoneda, Y., & Kawajiri, K. (2000). Nucleocytoplasmic Shuttling of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor. *The Journal of Biochemistry*, 127(3), 503–509.
- Incardona, J. P. (2017). Molecular Mechanisms of Crude Oil Developmental Toxicity in Fish. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, 73(1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-017-0381-1
- Incardona, J. P., Collier, T. K., & Scholz, N. L. (2004). Defects in cardiac function precede morphological abnormalities in fish embryos exposed to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 196(2), 191– 205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2003.11.026
- Incardona, J. P., Day, H. L., Collier, T. K., & Scholz, N. L. (2006). Developmental toxicity of 4-ring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in zebrafish is differentially dependent on AH receptor isoforms and hepatic cytochrome P4501A metabolism. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 217, 308–321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2006.09.018
- Incardona, J. P., Linbo, T. L., & Scholz, N. L. (2011). Cardiac toxicity of 5-ring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons is differentially dependent on the aryl hydrocarbon receptor 2 isoform during zebrafish development. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 257, 242–249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.09.010
- Incardona, J. P., & Scholz, N. L. (2017). Environmental Pollution and the Fish Heart. In *Fish Physiology* (1st ed., Vol. 36, Issue PartB). Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.fp.2017.09.006
- Incardona, J. P., Vines, C. A., Linbo, T. L., Myers, M. S., Sloan, C. A., Anulacion, B. F., Boyd, D., Collier, T. K., Morgan, S., Cherr, G. N., & Scholz, N. L. (2012). Potent phototoxicity of marine bunker oil to translucent herring embryos after prolonged weathering. *PLoS ONE*, 7(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0030116
- Isken, A., Golczak, M., Oberhauser, V., Hunzelmann, S., Driever, W., Imanishi, Y., Palczewski, K., & von Lintig, J. (2008). RBP4 Disrupts Vitamin A Uptake Homeostasis in a STRA6-Deficient Animal Model for Matthew-Wood Syndrome. *Cell Metabolism*, 7(3), 258–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2008.01.009
- Jenny, M. J., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Woodin, B. R., Stegeman, J. J., & Hahn, M. E. (2009). Distinct roles of two zebrafish AHR repressors (AHRRa and AHRRb) in embryonic development and regulating the response to 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Toxicological Sciences*, 110(2), 426–441. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfp116
- Jiang, J., Wu, S., Lv, L., Liu, X., Chen, L., Zhao, X., & Wang, Q. (2019). Mitochondrial dysfunction, apoptosis and transcriptomic alterations induced by four strobilurins in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) early life stages. *Environmental Pollution*, 253, 722–730. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.07.081
- Jiang, W. D., Liu, Y., Hu, K., Jiang, J., Li, S. H., Feng, L., & Zhou, X. Q. (2014). Copper exposure induces oxidative injury, disturbs the antioxidant system and changes the Nrf2/ARE (CuZnSOD) signaling in the fish brain: Protective effects

of myo-inositol. *Aquatic Toxicology*, *155*(46), 301–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2014.07.003

- Jones, G., Prosser, D. E., & Kaufmann, M. (2012). 25-Hydroxyvitamin D-24hydroxylase (CYP24A1): Its important role in the degradation of vitamin D. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, *523*(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.abb.2011.11.003
- Jönsson, M. E., Franks, D. G., Woodin, B. R., Jenny, M. J., Garrick, R. A., Behrendt, L., Hahn, M. E., & Stegeman, J. J. (2009). The tryptophan photoproduct 6formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole (FICZ) binds multiple AHRs and induces multiple CYP1 genes via AHR2 in zebrafish. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 181(3), 447–454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbi.2009.07.003
- Jönsson, M. E., Jenny, M. J., Woodin, B. R., Hahn, M. E., & Stegeman, J. J. (2007). Role of AHR2 in the Expression of Novel Cytochrome P450 1 Family Genes, Cell Cycle Genes, and Morphological Defects in Developing Zebra Fish Exposed to 3,31',4,4',5-Pentachlorobiphenyl or 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin. *Toxicological Sciences*, 100(1), 180–193. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm207
- Kamelia, L., de Haan, L., Ketelslegers, H. B., Rietjens, I. M. C. M., & Boogaard, P. J. (2019). In vitro prenatal developmental toxicity induced by some petroleum substances is mediated by their 3- to 7-ring PAH constituent with a potential role for the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR). *Toxicology Letters*, 315(August), 64– 76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.toxlet.2019.08.001
- Kang, H. J., Lee, S. Y., Roh, J. Y., Yim, U. H., Shim, W. J., & Kwon, J. H. (2014). Prediction of ecotoxicity of heavy crude oil: Contribution of measured components. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 48(5), 2962–2970. https://doi.org/10.1021/es404342k
- Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., & Hahn, M. E. (2005). AHR1B, a new functional aryl hydrocarbon receptor in zebrafish: tandem arrangement of *ahr1b* and *ahr2* genes. *Biochemical Journal*, 392(1), 153–161. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20050713
- Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Kennedy, S. W., & Hahn, M. E. (2006). The molecular basis for differential dioxin sensitivity in birds: Role of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, 103(16), 6252–6257. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0509950103
- Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Powell, W. H., & Hahn, M. E. (2002). Regulatory interactions among three members of the vertebrate aryl hydrocarbon receptor family: AHR repressor, AHR1, and AHR2. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277(9), 6949–6959. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110779200
- Karchner, S. I., Powell, W. H., & Hahn, M. E. (1999). Identification and Functional Characterization of Two Highly Divergent Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors (AHR1 and AHR2) in the Teleost *Fundulus heteroclitus*. *The Journal Of Biological Chemistry*, 274(47), 33814–33824.
- Karchner, S., Jenny, M., Aluru, N., Franks, D., Laub, L., Linney, E., Williams, L., Teraoka, H., & Hahn, M. (2017). Evidence for developmental versus toxicological roles for zebrafish AHR1b. *Toxicological Sciences (The Toxicological Supplement)*, 156(S39), Abstract #1165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhsa.2018.06.116

- Karlsen, B. O., Klingan, K., Emblem, Å., Jørgensen, T. E., Jueterbock, A., Furmanek, T., Hoarau, G., Johansen, S. D., Nordeide, J. T., & Moum, T. (2013). Genomic divergence between the migratory and stationary ecotypes of Atlantic cod. *Molecular Ecology*, 22(20), 5098–5111. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.12454
- Karlsen, O. A., Bjørneklett, S., Berg, K., Brattås, M., Bohne-Kjersem, A., Grøsvik, B. E., & Goksøyr, A. (2011). Integrative Environmental Genomics of Cod (*Gadus morhua*): The Proteomics Approach. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part A*, 74(7–9), 494–507. https://doi.org/10.1080/15287394.2011.550559
- Kazlauskas, A., Poellinger, L., & Pongratz, I. (1999). Evidence that the co-chaperone p23 regulates ligand responsiveness of the dioxin (aryl hydrocarbon) receptor. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 274(19), 13519–13524. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.19.13519
- Kensler, T. W., Wakabayashi, N., & Biswal, S. (2007). Cell Survival Responses to Environmental Stresses Via the Keap1-Nrf2-ARE Pathway. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 47(1), 89–116. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.46.120604.141046
- Kewley, R. J., Whitelaw, M. L., & Chapman-Smith, A. (2004). The mammalian basic helix-loop-helix/PAS family of transcriptional regulators. In *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology* (pp. 180–204). https://doi.org/10.1016/S1357-2725(03)00211-5
- Khan, E. A., Zhang, X., Hanna, E. M., Bartosova, Z., Yadetie, F., Jonassen, I., Goksøyr, A., & Arukwe, A. (2020). Quantitative transcriptomics, and lipidomics in evaluating ovarian developmental effects in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) caged at a capped marine waste disposal site. *Environmental Research*, 189(May). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2020.109906
- Kim, M. D., Lily, Y. J., & Yuh, N. J. (2006). The bHLH-PAS protein spineless is necessary for the diversification of dendrite morphology of Drosophila dendritic arborization neurons. *Genes and Development*, 20(20), 2806–2819. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1459706
- Kirubakaran, T. G., Grove, H., Kent, M. P., Sandve, S. R., Baranski, M., Nome, T., De Rosa, M. C., Righino, B., Johansen, T., Otterå, H., Sonesson, A., Lien, S., & Andersen, Ø. (2016). Two adjacent inversions maintain genomic differentiation between migratory and stationary ecotypes of Atlantic cod. *Molecular Ecology*, 25(10), 2130–2143. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.13592
- Kouwenberg, J. H. M., Browman, H. I., St-Pierre, J. F., Runge, J. A., Cullen, J. J., & Davis, R. F. (1999). Biological weighting of ultraviolet (280-400 nm) induced mortality in marine zooplankton and fish. I. Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) eggs. *Marine Biology*, 134(2), 269–284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270050545
- Kubota, A., Goldstone, J. V., Lemaire, B., Takata, M., Woodin, B. R., & Stegeman, J. J. (2015). Role of pregnane X receptor and aryl hydrocarbon receptor in transcriptional regulation of pxr, CYP2, and CYP3 genes in developing zebrafish. *Toxicological Sciences*, 143(2), 398–407. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfu240
- Kudo, I., Hosaka, M., Haga, A., Tsuji, N., Nagata, Y., Okada, H., Fukuda, K., Kakizaki, Y., Okamoto, T., Grave, E., & Itoh, H. (2017). The regulation

mechanisms of AhR by molecular chaperone complex. *Journal of Biochemistry*, *163*(3), 223–232. https://doi.org/10.1093/jb/mvx074

- Lahvis, G. P., Bradfield, C. A., & Saxe, J. G. (1998). Ahr Null Alleles : Distinctive or Different ? Science, 56(98), 781–787.
- Lanham, K. A., Plavicki, J., Peterson, R. E., & Heideman, W. (2014). Cardiac myocyte-specific ahr activation phenocopies tcdd-induced toxicity in zebrafish. *Toxicological Sciences*, 141(1), 141–154. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfu111
- Larigot, L., Juricek, L., Dairou, J., & Coumoul, X. (2018). AhR signaling pathways and regulatory functions. *Biochimie Open*, 7, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopen.2018.05.001
- Le, H. G. T., Dowling, J. E., & Cameron, D. J. (2012). Early retinoic acid deprivation in developing zebrafish results in microphthalmia. *Visual Neuroscience*, 29(4–5), 219–228. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0952523812000296
- Legraverend, C., Hannah, R. R., Eisen, H. J., Owens, I. S., Nebert, D. W., & Hankinson, O. (1982). Regulatory gene product of the Ah locus. Characterization of receptor mutants among mouse hepatoma clones. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 257(11), 6402–6407.
- Lesser, M. P., Farrell, J. H., & Walker, C. W. (2001). Oxidative stress, DNA damage and p53 expression in the larvae of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) exposed to ultraviolet (290-400 nm) radiation. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 204(1), 157–164.
- Lie, Kai K., Meier, S., & Olsvik, P. A. (2009). Effects of environmental relevant doses of pollutants from offshore oil production on Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - C Toxicology and Pharmacology, 150(2), 141–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2009.04.004
- Lie, Kai K., Meier, S., Sørhus, E., Edvardsen, R. B., Karlsen, Ø., & Olsvik, P. A. (2019). Offshore crude oil disrupts retinoid signaling and eye development in larval Atlantic haddock. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 6(JUL), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2019.00368
- Lie, Kai Kristoffer, Kvalheim, K., Rasinger, J. D., Harboe, T., Nordgreen, A., & Moren, M. (2016). Vitamin A and arachidonic acid altered the skeletal mineralization in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) larvae without any interactions on the transcriptional level. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology -Part A*: *Molecular and Integrative Physiology*, 191, 80–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2015.10.011
- Lille-Langøy, R., Jørgensen, K.B., Goksøyr, A., Pampanin, D., Sydnes, M.O., Karlsen, O.A. Substituted 2-5 ring polycyclic aromatic compounds are potent agonists of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) aryl hydrocarbon receptors Ahr1a and Ahr2a. Manuscript in preparation.
- Lin, T. M., Ko, K., Moore, R. W., Buchanan, D. L., Cooke, P. S., & Peterson, R. E. (2001). Role of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor in the development of control and 2,3,7,8- tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin-exposed male mice. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health - Part A*, 64(4), 327–342. https://doi.org/10.1080/152873901316981312
- Little, E. E., Cleveland, L., Calfee, R., & Barron, M. G. (2000). Assessment of the photoenhanced toxicity of a weathered oil to the tidewater silverside.

*Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 19(4 I), 926–932. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.5620190420

- Lock, E. J., WaagbØ, R., Wendelaar Bonga, S., & Flik, G. (2010). The significance of vitamin D for fish: A review. *Aquaculture Nutrition*, 16(1), 100–116. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2095.2009.00722.x
- Mahmoud, U. M., Mekkawy, I. A. A., & Sayed, A. E. D. H. (2009). Ultraviolet radiation-A (366 nm) induced morphological and histological malformations during embryogenesis of *Clarias gariepinus* (Burchell, 1822). *Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology*, 95, 117–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2009.02.003
- Maki, H., Sasaki, T., & Harayama, S. (2001). Photo-oxidation of biodegraded crude oil and toxicity of the photo-oxidized products. *Chemosphere*, 44(5), 1145–1151. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0045-6535(00)00292-7
- Makishima, M. (2014). Cooperative Regulation of Expression of Cytochrome P450 Enzymes by Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor and Vitamin D Receptor. In H. Yamazaki (Ed.), *Fifty Years of Cytochrome P450 Research* (pp. 277–290). Springer Japan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-4-431-54992-5\_16
- Malmstrøm, M., Matschiner, M., Tørresen, O. K., Star, B., Snipen, L. G., Hansen, T. F., Baalsrud, H. T., Nederbragt, A. J., Hanel, R., Salzburger, W., Stenseth, N. C., Jakobsen, K. S., & Jentoft, S. (2016). Evolution of the immune system influences speciation rates in teleost fishes. *Nature Genetics*, 48(10), 1204–1210. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng.3645
- Manning, G. E., Farmahin, R., Crump, D., Jones, S. P., Klein, J., Konstantinov, A., Potter, D., & Kennedy, S. W. (2012). A luciferase reporter gene assay and aryl hydrocarbon receptor 1 genotype predict the LD 50 of polychlorinated biphenyls in avian species. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 263(3), 390–401. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2012.07.016
- Matsumura, F. (2009). The significance of the nongenomic pathway in mediating inflammatory signaling of the dioxin-activated Ah receptor to cause toxic effects. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 77(4), 608–626. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2008.10.013
- Matsumura, F., Brewster, D. W., Madhukar, B. V, & Bombick, D. W. (1984). Alteration of Rat Hepatic Plasma Membrane Functions by. *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 515, 509–515.
- Matsunawa, M., Akagi, D., Uno, S., Endo-Umeda, K., Yamada, S., Ikeda, K., & Makishima, M. (2012). Vitamin D receptor activation enhances benzo[a]pyrene metabolism via CYP1A1 expression in macrophages. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition*, 40(11), 2059–2066. https://doi.org/10.1124/dmd.112.046839
- Matthews, J., & Gustafsson, J.-Å. (2006). Estrogen receptor and aryl hydrocarbon receptor signaling pathways. *Nuclear Receptor Signaling*, 4(1), nrs.04016. https://doi.org/10.1621/nrs.04016
- Meador, J. P., & Nahrgang, J. (2019). Characterizing Crude Oil Toxicity to Early-Life Stage Fish Based On a Complex Mixture: Are We Making Unsupported Assumptions? *Environmental Science & Technology*, 53(19), 11080–11092. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b02889

Meier, S., Morton, H. C., Nyhammer, G., Grøsvik, B. E., Makhotin, V., Geffen, A.,

Boitsov, S., Kvestad, K. A., Bohne-Kjersem, A., Goksøyr, A., Folkvord, A., Klungsøyr, J., & Svardal, A. (2010). Development of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) exposed to produced water during early life stages: Effects on embryos, larvae, and juvenile fish. *Marine Environmental Research*, *70*(5), 383–394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2010.08.002

- Meyer, B. K., & Perdew, G. H. (1999). Characterization of the AhR-hsp90-XAP2 core complex and the role of the immunophilin-related protein XAP2 in AhR stabilization. *Biochemistry*, 38(28), 8907–8917. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi982223w
- Meyer, B. K., Pray-grant, M. G., Heuvel, J. P. Vanden, & Perdew, G. H. (1998). Hepatitis B Virus X-Associated Protein 2 Is a Subunit of the Unliganded Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Core Complex and Exhibits Transcriptional Enhancer Activity. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 18(2), 978–988.
- Miao, W., Hu, L., Scrivens, P. J., & Batist, G. (2005). Transcriptional regulation of NF-E2 p45-related factor (NRF2) expression by the aryl hydrocarbon receptorxenobiotic response element signaling pathway: Direct cross-talk between phase I and II drug-metabolizing enzymes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 280(21), 20340–20348. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M412081200
- Miljødirektoratet. (2020). Norges miljøstatus for 2020.
- Miller, A. G., Israel, D., & Whitlock, J. P. J. (1983). Biochemical and genetic analysis of variant mouse hepatoma cells defective in the induction of benzo(a)pyrene metabolizing enzyme. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 258(6), 3523–3527.
- Miller, J. T., Reid, N., Nacci, D., & Whitehead, A. (2019). Developing a High-Quality Linkage Map for the Atlantic Killifish *Fundulus heteroclitus*. G3: Genes, Genomes, Genetics, 9, 2851–2862. https://doi.org/10.1534/g3.119.400262
- Mimura, J., Ema, M., Sogawa, K., & Fujii-Kuriyama, Y. (1999). Identification of a novel mechanism of regulation of Ah (dioxin) receptor function. *Genes and Development*, 13(1), 20–25. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.13.1.20
- Mimura, J., Yamashita, K., Nakamura, K., Morita, M., Takagi, T. N., Nakao, K., Ema, M., Sogawa, K., Yasuda, M., Katsuki, M., & Fujii-Kuriyama, Y. (1997). Loss of teratogenic response to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) in mice lacking the Ah (dioxin) receptor. *Genes to Cells*, 2(10), 645–654. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2443.1997.1490345.x
- Mulero-Navarro, S., & Fernandez-Salguero, P. M. (2016). New Trends in Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Biology. *Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology*, 4(May), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell.2016.00045
- Nambu, J. R., Lewis, J. O., Wharton, K. A., & Crews, S. T. (1991). The Drosophila single-minded gene encodes a helix-loop-helix protein that acts as a master regulator of CNS midline development. *Cell*, 67(6), 1157–1167. https://doi.org/10.1016/0092-8674(91)90292-7
- Nebert, D. W., & Bausserman, L. L. (1970). Genetic differences in the extent of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase induction in mouse fetal cell cultures. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 245(23), 6373–6382.
- Nebert, D. W., & Gelboin, H. V. (1969). The in vivo and in vitro induction of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase in mammalian cells of different species, tissues,

strains, and developmental and hormonal states. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, *134*(1), 76–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-9861(69)90253-7

- Nebert, D. W., & Gelboin, H. V. (1968a). Substrate-inducible Microsomal Aryl Hydroxylase in Mammalian Cell Culture I. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 243(23), 6242–6249.
- Nebert, D.W., & Gelboin, H. V. (1968b). Substrate-inducible Microsomal Aryl Hydroxylase in Mammalian Cell Culture II. *The Journal of Biochemistry*, 243(23), 6250–6261.
- Nebert, D. W. (1989). The ah locus: Genetic differences in toxicity, cancer, mutation, and birth defects. *Critical Reviews in Toxicology*, 20(3), 153–174. https://doi.org/10.3109/10408448909017908
- Nebert, D. W. (2017). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR): "pioneer member" of the basic-helix/loop/helix per-Arnt-sim (bHLH/PAS) family of "sensors" of foreign and endogenous signals. *Progress in Lipid Research*, 67(June), 38–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plipres.2017.06.001
- Nebert, D. W., & Dalton, T. P. (2006). The role of cytochrome P450 enzymes in endogenous signaling pathways and environmental carcinogenesis. *Nature Reviews Cancer*, 6(12), 947–960. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc2015
- Nebert, D. W., Dalton, T. P., Okey, A. B., & Gonzalez, F. J. (2004). Role of aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated induction of the CYP1 enzymes in environmental toxicity and cancer. In *Journal of Biological Chemistry* (Vol. 279, Issue 23, pp. 23847–23850). https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.R400004200
- Nebert, D. W., Goujon, F. M., & Gielen, J. E. (1972). Aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase induction by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: simple autosomal dominant trait in the mouse. *Nature New Biology*, *236*, 107–110.
- Nebert, D. W., Robinson, J. R., Niwa, A., Kumari, K., & Poland, A. P. (1975). Genetic expression of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase activity in the mouse. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, 85(1 S), 393–414. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.1040850407
- Nebert, D.W., Roe, A. L., Dieter, M. Z., Solis, W. A., Yang, Y., & Dalton, T. P. (2000). Role of the aromatic hydrocarbon receptor and (Ah) gene battery in the oxidative stress response, cell cycle control, and apoptosis. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 59(1), 65–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-2952(99)00310-X
- Nelson, D. R. (2009). The cytochrome P450 homepage. *Human Genomics*, 4(1), 59–65. https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-7364-4-1-59
- Nguyen, L. P., & Bradfield, C. A. (2008). The Search for Endogenous Activators of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor. *Chemical Research in Toxicology*, *21*, 102–116.
- Nguyen, T., Sherratt, P. J., Huang, H. C., Yang, C. S., & Pickett, C. B. (2003). Increased protein stability as a mechanism that enhances Nrf2-mediated transcriptional activation of the antioxidant response element: Degradation of Nrf2 by the 26 S proteasome. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278(7), 4536– 4541. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M207293200
- Nguyen, T., Sherratt, P. J., & Pickett, C. B. (2003). Regulatory Mechanisms Controlling Gene Expression Mediated by the Antioxidant Response Element. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 43(2), 233–260. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.43.100901.140229

- Nilsen, B. M., Berg, K., & Goksøyr, A. (1998). Induction of Cytochrome P4501A (CYP1A) in Fish A Biomarker for Environmental Pollution. In I. R. Phillips & E. A. Shephard (Eds.), *Cytochrome P450 Protocols* (pp. 423–438). Humana Press. https://doi.org/10.1385/0-89603-519-0:423
- Novák, J., Beníšek, M., & Hilscherová, K. (2008). Disruption of retinoid transport, metabolism and signaling by environmental pollutants. *Environment International*, *34*(6), 898–913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2007.12.024
- Ohtake, F., Baba, A., Takada, I., Okada, M., Iwasaki, K., Miki, H., Takahashi, S., Kouzmenko, A., Nohara, K., Chiba, T., Fujii-Kuriyama, Y., & Kato, S. (2007). Dioxin receptor is a ligand-dependent E3 ubiquitin ligase. *Nature*, 446(7135), 562–566. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature05683
- Ohtake, F., Takeyama, K. ichi, Matsumoto, T., Kitagawa, H., Yamamoto, Y., Nohara, K., Tohyama, C., Krust, A., Mimura, J., Chambon, P., Yanagisawa, J., Fujii-Kuriyama, Y., & Kato, S. (2003). Modulation of oestrogen receptor signaling by association with the activated dioxin receptor. *Nature*, 423(6939), 545–550. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01606
- Okey, A. B. (2007). An aryl hydrocarbon receptor odyssey to the shores of toxicology: The Deichmann Lecture, International Congress of Toxicology-XI. *Toxicological Sciences*, 98(1), 5–38. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm096
- Olsen, E., Aanes, S., Mehl, S., Holst, J. C., Aglen, A., & Gjøsæter, H. (2009). Cod, haddock, saithe, herring, and capelin in the Barents Sea and adjacent waters: A review of the biological value of the area. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 67(1), 87–101. https://doi.org/10.1093/icesjms/fsp229
- Olsvik, P. A., Nordtug, T., Altin, D., Lie, K. K., Overrein, I., & Hansen, B. H. (2010). Transcriptional effects on glutathione S-transferases in first feeding Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) larvae exposed to crude oil. *Chemosphere*, 79(9), 905–913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2010.03.026
- Olsvik, Pål A., Hansen, B. H., Nordtug, T., Moren, M., Holen, E., & Lie, K. K. (2011). Transcriptional evidence for low contribution of oil droplets to acute toxicity from dispersed oil in first feeding Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) larvae. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - C Toxicology and Pharmacology*, 154(4), 333–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2011.07.002
- Omura, T., & Sato. (1964). *The Carbon Monoxide-binding Pigment of Liver Microsomes. 239*(7).
- Omura, T., & Sato, R. (1962). Liver Microsomes Spermidine in the Extraction of the Deoxyribosyl-synthesizing System from Escherichia. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 237(April), 1375–1376.
- Opitz, C. A., Litzenburger, U. M., Sahm, F., Ott, M., Tritschler, I., Trump, S., Schumacher, T., Jestaedt, L., Schrenk, D., Weller, M., Jugold, M., Guillemin, G. J., Miller, C. L., Lutz, C., Radlwimmer, B., Lehmann, I., Von Deimling, A., Wick, W., & Platten, M. (2011). An endogenous tumour-promoting ligand of the human aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Nature*, 478(7368), 197–203. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10491

OSPAR. (2010). Background Document for Atlantic cod Gadus morhua.

Ott, M., Gogvadze, V., Orrenius, S., & Zhivotovsky, B. (2007). Mitochondria, oxidative stress and cell death. *Apoptosis*, 12(5), 913–922.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10495-007-0756-2

- Pan, Y. X., Luo, Z., Zhuo, M. Q., Wei, C. C., Chen, G. H., & Song, Y. F. (2018). Oxidative stress and mitochondrial dysfunction mediated Cd-induced hepatic lipid accumulation in zebrafish Danio rerio. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 199(March), 12–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2018.03.017
- Pandini, A., Soshilov, A. A., Song, Y., Zhao, J., Bonati, L., & Denison, M. S. (2009). Detection of the TCDD binding-fingerprint within the Ah receptor ligand binding domain by structurally driven mutagenesis and functional analysis. *Biochemistry*, 48(25), 5972–5983. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi900259z
- Pappas, B., Yang, Y., Wang, Y., Kim, K., Chung, H. J., Cheung, M., Ngo, K., Shinn, A., & Chan, W. K. (2018). P23 Protects the Human Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor From Degradation Via a Heat Shock Protein 90-Independent Mechanism. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 152(March), 34–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2018.03.015
- Parli, C. J., & Mannering, G. J. (1970). Induction of drug metabolism. IV. Relative abilities of polycyclic hydrocarbons to increase levels of microsomal 3-methyl-4methylaminoazobenzene N-demethylase activity and cytochrome P1-450. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 6, 178–183.
- Perdew, G. H. (1988). Association of the Ah Receptor with the 90-kDa Heat Shock Protein \*. *The Journal Of Biological Chemistry*, 263(27), 13802–13805.
- Peters, J. M., Narotsky, M. G., Elizondo, G., Fernandez-Salguero, P. M., Gonzalez, F. J., & Abbott, B. D. (1999). Amelioration of TCDD-induced teratogenesis in aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR)-null mice. *Toxicological Sciences*, 47(1), 86–92. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/47.1.86
- Petrulis, J. R., Kusnadi, A., Ramadoss, P., Hollingshead, B., & Perdew, G. H. (2003). The hsp90 co-chaperone XAP2 alters importin β recognition of the bipartite nuclear localization signal of the Ah receptor and represses transcriptional activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 278(4), 2677–2685. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M209331200
- Petrulis, J. R., & Perdew, G. H. (2002). The role of chaperone proteins in the aryl hydrocarbon receptor core complex. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, *141*(1–2), 25–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(02)00064-9
- Pierens, S. L., & Fraser, D. R. (2015). The origin and metabolism of vitamin D in rainbow trout. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 145, 58– 64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2014.10.005
- Poland, A., & Glover, E. (1974). Comparision of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin , a potent inducer of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase, with 3-methylcholanthrene. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 10, 349–359.
- Poland, A., & Glover, E. (1975). Genetic expression of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase by 2,3,7,8 tetrachlorodibenzo p dioxin: Evidence for a receptor mutation in genetically non responsive mice. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 11(4), 389–398.
- Poland, A., & Glover, E. (1976). Stereospecific, high affinity binding of 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin by hepatic cytosol. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 251(16), 4936–4946.
- Poland, A., Glover, E., Ebetino, F. H., & Kende, A. S. (1986). Photoaffinity labeling of the Ah receptor. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 261(14), 6352–6365.

- Poland, A. P., Glover, E., Robinson, J. R., & Nebert, D. W. (1974). Genetic expression of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase activity. Induction of monooxygenase activities and cytochrome P1-450 formation by 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in mice genetically "nonresponsive" to other aromatic hydrocarbons". *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 249(17), 5599– 5606. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.1040850407
- Pollenz, R. S., Sattler, C. A., & Poland, A. (1993). The Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor and Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Nuclear Translocator Protein Show Distinct Subcellular Localizations in Hepa 1 ci c7 Cells by Immunfluorescence Microscopy. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 45, 428–438.
- Powell-Coffman, J. A., Bradfield, C. A., & Wood, W. B. (1998). Caenorhabditis elegans orthologs of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor and its heterodimerization partner the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 95(6), 2844– 2849. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.6.2844
- Prasch, A. L., Tanguay, R. L., Mehta, V., Heideman, W., & Peterson, R. E. (2006). Identification of zebrafish ARNT1 homologs: 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin toxicity in the developing zebrafish requires ARNT1. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 69(3), 776–787. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.105.016873
- Prasch, A. L., Teraoka, H., Carney, S. A., Dong, W., Hiraga, T., Stegeman, J. J., Heideman, W., & Peterson, R. E. (2003). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor 2 mediates 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin developmental toxicity in zebrafish. *Toxicological Sciences*, 76(1), 138–150. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfg202
- Procházková, J., Kabátková, M., Bryja, V., Umannová, L., Bernatík, O., Kozubík, A., Machala, M., & Vondrácěk, J. (2011). The interplay of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor and β-catenin alters both AhR-dependent transcription and wnt/βcatenin signaling in liver progenitors. *Toxicological Sciences*, *122*(2), 349–360. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfr129
- Qiang Ma. (2015). Role of Nrf2 in Oxidative Stress and Toxicity. Annual Review of Pharmacological Toxicology, 1, 401–426. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevpharmtox-011112-140320.Role
- Qin, H., & Powell-Coffman, J. A. (2004). The Caenorhabditis elegans aryl hydrocarbon receptor, AHR-1, regulates neuronal development. *Developmental Biology*, 270(1), 64–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ydbio.2004.02.004
- Radović, J. R., Thomas, K. V., Parastar, H., Díez, S., Tauler, R., & Bayona, J. M. (2014). Chemometrics-assisted effect-directed analysis of crude and refined oil using comprehensive two-dimensional gas chromatography-time-of-flight mass spectrometry. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 48(5), 3074–3083. https://doi.org/10.1021/es404859m
- Ramadoss, P., Petrulis, J. R., Hollingshead, B. D., Kusnadi, A., & Perdew, G. H. (2004). Divergent Roles of Hepatitis B Virus X-Associated Protein 2 (XAP2) in Human versus Mouse Ah Receptor Complexes. *Biochemistry*, 43(3), 700–709. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi035827v
- Rannug, A., Rannug, U., Rosenkranz, H. S., Winqvist, L., Westerholm, R., Agurell, E., & Grafstrom, A.-K. (1987). Certain photooxidized derivatives of tryptophan bind with very high affinity to the Ah receptor and are likely to be endogenous

signal substances. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 262(32), 15–427. http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=emed1b&NE WS=N&AN=1987229108

- Rannug, U., Rannug, A., Sjöberg, U., Li, H., Westerholm, R., & Bergman, J. (1995). Structure elucidation of two tryptophan-derived, high affinity Ah receptor ligands. *Chemistry and Biology*, 2(12), 841–845. https://doi.org/10.1016/1074-5521(95)90090-X
- Ray, P. Z., Chen, H., Podgorski, D. C., McKenna, A. M., & Tarr, M. A. (2014). Sunlight creates oxygenated species in water-soluble fractions of Deepwater horizon oil. *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 280, 636–643. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2014.08.059
- Reitzel, A. M., Passamaneck, Y. J., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Martindale, M. Q., Tarrant, A. M., & Hahn, M. E. (2014). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) in the cnidarian Nematostella vectensis: Comparative expression, protein interactions, and ligand binding. *Development Genes and Evolution*, 224(1), 13–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00427-013-0458-4
- Reppert, S. M., & Weaver, D. R. (2001). Molecular analysis of mammalian circadian rhytms. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology*, 63(1), 647–676. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.arplant.52.1.139
- Reyes, H., Reisz-Porszasz, S., & Hankinsont, O. (1992). Identification of the Ah Receptor Nuclear Translocator Protein (Arnt) as a Component of the DNA Binding Form of the Ah Receptor. *Science*, *256*(5060), 1193–1195. http://science.sciencemag.org/
- Roberts, A. P., Alloy, M. M., & Oris, J. T. (2017). Review of the photo-induced toxicity of environmental contaminants. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part - C: Toxicology and Pharmacology*, 191, 160–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2016.10.005
- Robinson, J. R., Considine, N., & Nebert, D. W. (1974). Genetic expression of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase induction. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 249(18), 5851–5859.
- Rollefsen, G. (1933). The otoliths of the Cod. *Fiskeridirektoratets Skrifter Serie Havundersøkelser, IV*, 1–14. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/52050284.pdf
- Ross, S. A., McCaffery, P. J., Drager, U. C., & De Luca, L. M. (2000). Retinoids in embryonal development. *Physiological Reviews*, 80(3), 1021–1054. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.2000.80.3.1021
- Rothhammer, V., & Quintana, F. J. (2019). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor: an environmental sensor integrating immune responses in health and disease. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, 19(3), 184–197. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0125-8
- Roy, N. K., Courtenay, S. C., Chambers, R. C., & Wirgin, I. I. (2006). Characterization of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor and a comparison of its expression in atlantic Tomcod from resistant and sensitive populations. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 25(2), 560–571. https://doi.org/10.1897/05-347R.1
- Roy, N. K., DellaTorre, M., Candelmo, A., Chambers, R. C., Habeck, E., & Wirgin, I. (2018). Characterization of AHR1 and its functional activity in Atlantic

sturgeon and shortnose sturgeon. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 205(September), 25–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2018.09.014

- Sakurai, S., Shimizu, T., & Ohto, U. (2017). The crystal structure of the AhRR– ARNT heterodimer reveals the structural basis of the repression of AhRmediated transcription. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 292(43), 17609–17616. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M117.812974
- Salimi, M., Esrafili, A., Gholami, M., Jonidi Jafari, A., Rezaei Kalantary, R., Farzadkia, M., Kermani, M., & Sobhi, H. R. (2017). Contaminants of emerging concern: a review of new approach in AOP technologies. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 189(8). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-017-6097-x
- Sayed, A. E.-D. H., & Mitani, H. (2016). The notochord curvature in medaka (Oryzias latipes) embryos as a response to ultraviolet A irradiation. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology, 164, 132–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2016.09.023
- Schemeth, D., Nielsen, N. J., Andersson, J. T., & Christensen, J. H. (2019). A tiered analytical approach for target, non-target and suspect screening analysis of polar transformation products of polycyclic aromatic compounds. *Chemosphere*, 235, 175–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.06.149
- Schieber, M., & Chandel, N. S. (2014). ROS function in redox signaling and oxidative stress. *Current Biology*, 24(10), R453–R462. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2014.03.034
- Schlenk, D., Celander, M. C., Gallagher, E. P., George, S., James, M., Kullman, S.
  W., van den Hurk, P., & Willett, K. (2008). Biotransformation in Fishes. In R. T.
  Di Giulio & D. E. Hinton (Eds.), *The Toxicology of Fishes* (pp. 153–234). Taylor & Francis.
- Schmidt, J. V., Carver, L. A., & Bradfield, C. A. (1993). Molecular characterization of the murine Ahr gene. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 268(29), 22203– 22209.
- Schmidt, J. V., Su, G. H. T., Reddy, J. K., Simon, M. C., & Bradfield, C. A. (1996). Characterization of a murine Ahr null allele: Involvement of the Ah receptor in hepatic growth and development. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 93(13), 6731–6736. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.93.13.6731
- Scott, J. A., Incardona, J. P., Pelkki, K., Shepardson, S., & Hodson, P. V. (2011). AhR2-mediated, CYP1A-independent cardiovascular toxicity in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) embryos exposed to retene. *Aquatic Toxicology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2010.09.016
- Sekiguchi, T., Akitaya, H., Nakayama, S., Yazawa, T., Ogasawara, M., Suzuki, N., Hayakawa, K., & Wada, S. (2020). Effect of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons on Development of the Ascidian Ciona intestinalis Type A. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(1340), 1–11.
- Senft, A. P., Dalton, T. P., Nebert, D. W., Genter, M. B., Puga, A., Hutchinson, R. J., Kerzee, J. K., Uno, S., & Shertzer, H. G. (2002). Mitochondrial reactive oxygen production is dependent on the aromatic hydrocarbon receptor. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 33(9), 1268–1278. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0891-5849(02)01014-6

- Shankar, A. P., Dasgupta, S., Hahn, M. E., & Tanguay, R. L. (2020). A Review of the Functional Roles of the Zebrafish Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors. *Toxicological Sciences*.
- Shankar, P., Geier, M. C., Truong, L., McClure, R. S., Pande, P., Waters, K. M., & Tanguay, R. L. (2019). Coupling genome-wide transcriptomics and developmental toxicity profiles in zebrafish to characterize polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) hazard. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 20(10), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20102570
- Shin, S., Wakabayashi, N., Misra, V., Biswal, S., Lee, G. H., Agoston, E. S., Yamamoto, M., & Kensler, T. W. (2007). NRF2 Modulates Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Signaling: Influence on Adipogenesis. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, 27(20), 7188–7197. https://doi.org/10.1128/mcb.00915-07
- Simon, H. U., Haj-Yehia, A., & Levi-Schaffer, F. (2000). Role of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in apoptosis induction. *Apoptosis*, 5(5), 415–418. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009616228304
- Sørensen, L., Hansen, B. H., Farkas, J., Donald, C. E., Robson, W. J., Tonkin, A., Meier, S., & Rowland, S. J. (2019). Accumulation and toxicity of monoaromatic petroleum hydrocarbons in early life stages of cod and haddock. *Environmental Pollution*, 251, 212–220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.04.126
- Sørensen, L., Sørhus, E., Nordtug, T., Incardona, J. P., Linbo, T. L., Giovanetti, L., Karlsen, Ø., & Meier, S. (2017). Oil droplet fouling and differential toxicokinetics of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in embryos of Atlantic haddock and cod. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(7), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0180048
- Sørhus, E., Incardona, J. P., Karlsen, Ø., Linbo, T., Sørensen, L., Nordtug, T., Van Der Meeren, T., Thorsen, A., Thorbjørnsen, M., Jentoft, S., Edvardsen, R. B., & Meier, S. (2016). Crude oil exposures reveal roles for intracellular calcium cycling in haddock craniofacial and cardiac development. *Scientific Reports*, 6(31058), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep31058
- Soshilov, A., & Denison, M. S. (2008). Role of the Per/Arnt/Sim domains in liganddependent transformation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 283(47), 32995–33005. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M802414200
- Souder, J. P., & Gorelick, D. A. (2019). ahr2, But Not ahr1a or ahr1b, Is Required for Craniofacial and Fin Development and TCDD- dependent Cardiotoxicity in Zebrafish. *Toxicological Sciences*, 170(1), 25–44. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfz075
- Stainier, D. Y. R. (2001). Zebrafish genetics and vertebrate heart formation. Nature Reviews Genetics, 2(1), 39–48. https://doi.org/10.1038/35047564
- Star, B., Nederbragt, A. J., Jentoft, S., Grimholt, U., Malmstrøm, M., Gregers, T. F., Rounge, T. B., Paulsen, J., Solbakken, M. H., Sharma, A., Wetten, O. F., Lanzén, A., Winer, R., Knight, J., Vogel, J.-H., Aken, B., Andersen, Ø., Lagesen, K., Tooming-Klunderud, A., Edvardsen, R.B., Tinal, KB., Espelund M., Nepal C., Previti, C., Karlsen, B.O., Moum, T., Skage, M., Berg, P.R., Gjøen, T., Kuhl, H., Thorsen, J., Malde, K., Reinhardt, R., Du, L., Johansen, S.D., Searle, S., Lien, S., Nilsen, F., Jonassen, I., Omholt, S.W., Stenseth, N.C., Jakobsen, K. S. (2011). The genome sequence of Atlantic cod reveals a unique immune system. *Nature*,

477, 207-210. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10342

- Stegeman, J. J., & Lech, J. J. (1991). Cytochrome P-450 monooxygenase systems in aquatic species: Carcinogen metabolism and biomarkers for carcinogen and pollutant exposure. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 90, 101–109. https://doi.org/10.2307/3430851
- Stegeman, John J., & Hahn, M. E. (1994). Biochemistry and molecular biology of monooxygenases: Current perspectives on forms, functions, and regulation of cytochrome P450 in aquatic species. In D. C. Malins & G. K. Ostrander (Eds.), *Aquatic Toxicology: Molecular, Biochemical and Cellular Perspectives* (pp. 87– 206). Taylor & Francis.
- Stohs, S. J. (1990). Oxidative stress induced by 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD). Free Radical Biology and Medicine, 9, 79–90.
- Stokcholm convention. (2009). Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutants (POPs). https://www.wipo.int/edocs/lexdocs/treaties/en/uneppop/trt\_unep\_pop\_2.pdf
- Sturve, J., Hasselberg, L., Fälth, H., Celander, M., & Förlin, L. (2006). Effects of North Sea oil and alkylphenols on biomarker responses in juvenile Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Aquatic Toxicology, 78, 73–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.02.019
- Sugden, W. W., Leonardo-Mendonça, R. C., Acuña-Castroviejo, D., & Siekmann, A. F. (2017). Genetic dissection of endothelial transcriptional activity of zebrafish aryl hydrocarbon receptors (AHRs). *PLoS ONE*, *12*(8), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0183433
- Sundell, K., & Björnsson, B. T. (1990). Effects of Vitamin D ,, 25 ( OH ) Vitamin D ,, 24 , 25 ( OH ), Vitamin D ,, and 1 , 25 ( OH ), Vitamin D , on the in Vitro Intestinal Calcium Absorption in the Marine Teleost , Atlantic Cod ( Gadus morhua ). *General and Comparative Endocrinology*, 78, 74–79.
- Sundell, K., Norman, A. W., & Björnsson, B. T. (1993). 1,25(OH)2 Vitamin D3 increases ionized plasma calcium concentrations in the immature Atlantic cod *Gadus morhua. General and Comparative Endocrinology*, 91, 344–351.
- Sundt, R. C., Ruus, A., Jonsson, H., Skarphédinsdóttir, H., Meier, S., Grung, M., Beyer, J., & Pampanin, D. M. (2012). Biomarker responses in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) exposed to produced water from a North Sea oil field: Laboratory and field assessments. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 64(1), 144–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.10.005
- Swanson, H. I. (2002). DNA binding and protein interactions of the AHR/ARNT heterodimer that facilitate gene activation. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 141(1–2), 63–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(02)00066-2
- Tappenden, D. M., Lynn, S. G., Crawford, R. B., Lee, K. A., Vengellur, A., Kaminski, N. E., Thomas, R. S., & LaPres, J. J. (2011). The aryl hydrocarbon receptor interacts with ATP5α1, a subunit of the ATP synthase complex, and modulates mitochondrial function. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 254(3), 299–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.05.004
- Thanawala, S. U., Rister, J., Goldberg, G. W., Zuskov, A., Olesnicky, E. C., Flowers, J. M., Jukam, D., Purugganan, M. D., Gavis, E. R., Desplan, C., & Johnston, R. J. (2013). Regional modulation of a stochastically expressed factor determines

photoreceptor subtypes in the drosophila retina. *Developmental Cell*, 25(1), 93–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel.2013.02.016

- Thomas, P. E., Kouri, R. E., & Hutton, J. J. (1972). The genetics of aryl hydrocarbon hydroxylase induction in mice: A single gene difference between C57BL/6J and DBA/2J. *Biochemical Genetics*, 6(2–3), 157–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00486400
- Thurmond, T. S., Silverstone, A. E., Baggs, R. B., Quimby, F. W., Staples, J. E., & Gasiewicz, T. A. (1999). A chimeric aryl hydrocarbon receptor knockout mouse model indicates that aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation in hematopoietic cells contributes to the hepatic lesions induced by 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 158(1), 33–40. https://doi.org/10.1006/taap.1999.8681
- Torres Nuñez, E., Sobrino, C., Neale, P. J., Ceinos, R. M., Du, S., & Rotllant, J. (2012). Molecular response to ultraviolet radiation exposure in fish embryos: Implications for survival and morphological development. *Photochemistry and Photobiology*, 88(3), 701–707. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-1097.2012.01088.x
- Tørresen, O. K., Star, B., Jentoft, S., Reinar, W. B., Grove, H., Miller, J. R., Walenz, B. P., Knight, J., Ekholm, J. M., Peluso, P., Edvardsen, R. B., Toomingklunderud, A., Skage, M., Lien, S., Jakobsen, K. S., & Nederbragt, A. J. (2017). An improved genome assembly uncovers prolific tandem repeats in Atlantic cod. *BMC Genomics*, 18, 2–23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12864-016-3448-x
- Tseng, H. P., Hseu, T. H., Buhler, D. R., Wang, W. Der, & Hu, C. H. (2005). Constitutive and xenobiotics-induced expression of a novel CYP3A gene from zebrafish larva. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 205(3), 247–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2004.10.019
- Tsuji, N., Fukuda, K., Nagata, Y., Okada, H., Haga, A., Hatakeyama, S., Yoshida, S., Okamoto, T., Hosaka, M., Sekine, K., Ohtaka, K., Yamamoto, S., Otaka, M., Grave, E., & Itoh, H. (2014). The activation mechanism of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) by molecular chaperone HSP90. *FEBS Open Bio*, *4*, 796–803. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fob.2014.09.003
- Van Tiem, L. A., & Di Giulio, R. T. (2011). AHR2 knockdown prevents PAHmediated cardiac toxicity and XRE- and ARE-associated gene induction in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 254, 280–287. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.05.002
- Wang, L., & Gallagher, E. P. (2013). Role of Nrf2 antioxidant defense in mitigating cadmium-induced oxidative stress in the olfactory system of zebrafish. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 266(2), 177–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2012.11.010
- Waters, C. N., Zalasiewicz, J., Summerhayes, C., Barnosky, A. D., Poirier, C., Gałuszka, A., Cearreta, A., Edgeworth, M., Ellis, E. C., Ellis, M., Jeandel, C., Leinfelder, R., McNeill, J. R., Richter, D. deB., Steffen, W., Syvitski, J., Vidas, D., Wagreich, M., Williams, M., ... Wolfe, A. P. (2016). The Anthropocene is functionally and stratigraphically distinct from the Holocene. *Science*, *351*(6269), aad2622. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aad2622
- Wattenberg, L. W., Leong, J. L., & Strand, P. J. (1962). Benzpyrene Hydroxylase

Activity in the Gastrointestinal Tract. *Cancer Research*, *22*(9), 1120–1125. https://doi.org/10.1097/00043764-196305000-00024

- Weger, B. D., Sahinbas, M., Otto, G. W., Mracek, P., Armant, O., Dolle, D., Lahiri, K., Vallone, D., Ettwiller, L., Geisler, R., Foulkes, N. S., & Dickmeis, T. (2011). The light responsive transcriptome of the Zebrafish: Function and regulation. *PLoS ONE*, 6(2). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0017080
- Wei, Y.-D., Helleberg, H., Rannug, U., & Rannug, A. (1998). Rapid and transiert induction of CYP1A1 gene expression in human cells by the tryptophan photoproduct 6-formylindolo [3,2-b]carbazole. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 110, 39–55.
- Wernersson, A. S. (2003). Predicting petroleum phototoxicity. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 54(3), 355–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0147-6513(02)00083-0
- Whitlock, J. P. J. (1999). Induction of Cytochrome P4501a1. Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology, 39(1), 103–125. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.39.1.103
- Wincent, E., Jönsson, M. E., Bottai, M., Lundstedt, S., & Dreij, K. (2015). Aryl hydrocarbon receptor activation and developmental toxicity in zebrafish in response to soil extracts containing unsubstituted and oxygenated pahs. *Environmental Science and Technology*, 49(6), 3869–3877. https://doi.org/10.1021/es505588s
- Wincent, E., Kubota, A., Timme-Laragy, A., Jönsson, M. E., Hahn, M. E., & Stegeman, J. J. (2016). Biological effects of 6-formylindolo[3,2-b]carbazole (FICZ) in vivo are enhanced by loss of CYP1A function in an Ahr2-dependent manner. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 110–111, 117–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2016.04.012
- Wincent, E., Le Bihanic, F., & Dreij, K. (2016). Induction and inhibition of human cytochrome P4501 by oxygenated polyciyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Toxicology Research*, 5, 788–799.
- WWF. (2020). *TACKLING THREATS THAT IMPACT THE EARTH*. https://www.worldwildlife.org/threats
- Yadetie, F., Butcher, S., Førde, H. E., Campsteijn, C., Bouquet, J. M., Karlsen, O. A., Denoeud, F., Metpally, R., Thompson, E. M., Manak, J. R., Goksøyr, A., & Chourrout, D. (2012). Conservation and divergence of chemical defense system in the tunicate Oikopleura dioica revealed by genome wide response to two xenobiotics. *BMC Genomics*, 13(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-13-55
- Yadetie, F., Karlsen, O. A., Lanzén, A., Berg, K., Olsvik, P., Hogstrand, C., & Goksøyr, A. (2013). Global transcriptome analysis of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) liver after in vivo methylmercury exposure suggests effects on energy metabolism pathways. *Aquatic Toxicology*, *126*, 314–325. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2012.09.013
- Yadetie, F., Oveland, E., Døskeland, A., Berven, F., Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O. A. (2017). Quantitative proteomics analysis reveals perturbation of lipid metabolic pathways in the liver of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) treated with PCB 153. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 185, 19–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2017.01.014

Yadetie, F., Zhang, X., Hanna, E. M., Aranguren-Abadía, L., Eide, M., Blaser, N.,

Brun, M., Jonassen, I., Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O. A. (2018). RNA-Seq analysis of transcriptome responses in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) precision-cut liver slices exposed to benzo[a]pyrene and 17A-ethynylestradiol. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 201, 174–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2018.06.003

- Yamauchi, M., Kim, E. Y., Iwata, H., Shima, Y., & Tanabe, S. (2006). Toxic effects of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) in developing red seabream (*Pagrus major*) embryo: An association of morphological deformities with AHR1, AHR2 and CYP1A expressions. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 80, 166–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2006.08.006
- Yamauchi, M., Kim, E. Y., Iwata, H., & Tanabe, S. (2005). Molecular characterization of the aryl hydrocarbon receptors (AHR1 and AHR2) from red seabream (*Pagrus major*). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology - C Toxicology and Pharmacology, 141(2), 177–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2005.06.003
- Yeager, R. L., Reisman, S. A., Aleksunes, L. M., & Klaassen, C. D. (2009). Introducing the "TCDD-inducible AhR-Nrf2 gene battery." *Toxicological Sciences*, 111(2), 238–246. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfp115
- Yin, H. C., Tseng, H. P., Chung, H. Y., Ko, C. Y., Tzou, W. S., Buhler, D. R., & Hu, C. H. (2008). Influence of TCDD on zebrafish CYP1B1 transcription during development. *Toxicological Sciences*, 103(1), 158–168. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfn035
- Yu, H. (2002). Environmental carcinogenic polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: Photochemistry and phototoxicity. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health* - *Part C Environmental Carcinogenesis and Ecotoxicology Reviews*, 20(2), 149– 183. https://doi.org/10.1081/GNC-120016203
- Zagarese, H. E., & Williamson, C. E. (2001). The implications of solar UV radiation exposure for fish and fisheries. *Fish and Fisheries*, *2*(3), 250–260. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1467-2960.2001.00048.x
- Zhao, X., Ren, X., Zhu, R., Luo, Z., & Ren, B. (2016). Zinc oxide nanoparticles induce oxidative DNA damage and ROS-triggered mitochondria-mediated apoptosis in zebrafish embryos. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 180, 56–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2016.09.013

## Paper I

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Lille-Langøy, R., Madsen, A. K., Karchner, S. I., Franks, D. G., Yadetie, F., Hahn, M.E, Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O.A (2020).

Molecular and Functional Properties of the Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*) Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors Ahr1a and Ahr2a. Environmental Science & Technology, 54(2), 1033–1044.

https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.9b05312

## Paper II

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Donald, C.E., Eilertsen, M., Gharbi, N., Tronci, V., Sørhus E., Mayer, P., Nilsen T.O., Meier S., Goksøyr, A., & Karlsen, O.A (2020).

Expression and Localization of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptors and Cytochrome P4501A During Early Development of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Aquatic Toxicology, 226 (June), 105558.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105558

Aquatic Toxicology 226 (2020) 105558

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

#### Aquatic Toxicology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/aqtox

# Expression and localization of the aryl hydrocarbon receptors and cytochrome P450 1A during early development of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*)

Libe Aranguren-Abadía<sup>a</sup>, Carey E. Donald<sup>b</sup>, Mariann Eilertsen<sup>a</sup>, Naouel Gharbi<sup>c</sup>, Valentina Tronci<sup>c</sup>, Elin Sørhus<sup>b</sup>, Philipp Mayer<sup>d</sup>, Tom Ole Nilsen<sup>a</sup>, Sonnich Meier<sup>b</sup>, Anders Goksøyr<sup>a,b</sup>, Odd André Karlsen<sup>a,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Biological Sciences, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

<sup>b</sup> Institute of Marine Research, Bergen, Norway

<sup>c</sup> NORCE Norwegian Research Centre AS, Uni Research Environment, Bergen, Norway

<sup>d</sup> Department of Environmental Engineering, Technical University of Denmark, Lyngby, Denmark

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Atlantic cod Early development Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) Cytochrome P450 1A (Cyp1a) In situ hybridization

#### ABSTRACT

The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) is a ligand-activated transcription factor that mediates the toxicity of dioxins and dioxin-like compounds (DLCs) in vertebrates. Two clades of the Ahr family exist in teleosts (Ahr1 and Ahr2), and it has been demonstrated that Ahr2 is the main protein involved in mediating the toxicity of dioxins and DLCs in most teleost species. Recently, we characterized the Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) Ahr1a and Ahr2a receptors. To further explore a possible subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a in Atlantic cod we have mapped the expression and localization of ahr1a and ahr2a in early developmental stages. Atlantic cod embryos were continuously exposed in a passive-dosing exposure system to the Ahr agonist, benzo[a]pyrene (B[a]P), from five days post fertilization (dpf) until three days post hatching (dph). Expression of ahr1a, ahr2a, and the Ahr-target genes, cyp1a and ahrrb, was assessed in embryos (8 dpf and 10 dpf) and larvae (3 dph) with quantitative real-time PCR analyses (qPCR), while in situ hybridization was used to assess the localization of expression of ahr1a, ahr2a and cyp1a. Quantitative measurements showed an increased cyp1a expression in B[a]Pexposed samples at all sampling points, and for ahr2a at 10 dpf, confirming the activation of the Ahr-signalling pathway. Furthermore, B[a]P strongly induced ahr2a and cyp1a expression in the cardiovascular system and skin, respectively, of embryos and larvae. Induced expression of both ahr2a and cyp1a was also revealed in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae. Our results suggest that Ahr2a is the major subtype involved in mediating responses to B[a]P in early developmental stages of Atlantic cod, which involves transcriptional regulation of biotransformation genes, such as cyp1a. The focused expression of ahr1a in the eye of embryos and larvae, and the presence of ahr2a transcripts in the jaws and fin nodes, further indicate evolved specialized roles of the two Ahrs in ontogenesis.

#### 1. Introduction

The aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Ahr) is a ligand activated transcription factor that has existed for more than 600 millon years of animal evolution, and it is broadly distributed in multiple phyla (Hahn et al., 2017). Ahr is a member of the basic helix-loop-helix/Per-Arnt-Sim family and has been extensively studied in toxicology because of its role in mediating responses to many xenobiotic compounds in vertebrates (Nebert, 2017; Okey, 2007). As a result of a tandem duplication of Ahr prior to the divergence of the cartilaginous and bony fish linegaes, two Ahr clades exist: Ahr1 and Ahr2 (Hahn et al., 2017; Karchner et al., 2005). In addition, due to the teleost-specific whole genome duplication, fishes can have multiple paralogous *ahr* genes (Glasauer and Neuhauss, 2014).

A diverse group of environmental pollutants, as well as endogenous compounds, are known to bind and activate Ahr, including dioxins, dioxin-like polychlorinated biphenyls, and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) (Denison and Nagy, 2003). The toxicity of PAHs and other crude oil components has been widely studied in fishes, especially during embryonic development and early life stages (Anderson et al.,

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105558

Available online 03 July 2020





<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: Department of Biological Sciences, University of Bergen, P.O. box 7803, N-5020, Bergen, Norway. *E-mail address*: Odd.Karlsen@uib.no (O.A. Karlsen).

Received 26 February 2020; Received in revised form 25 June 2020; Accepted 1 July 2020

<sup>0166-445</sup>X/ © 2020 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/BY/4.0/).
#### L. Aranguren-Abadía, et al.

1974; Barron et al., 2004; Goksøyr et al., 1994; Hylland et al., 2008; Sørhus et al., 2015). Ahr2 is the main protein involved in mediating xenobiotic responses to such compounds in most fish species (Tanguay et al., 1999; Walker et al., 1991; Zanette et al., 2009), as demonstrated in loss-of-function studies using morpholino-modified antisense oligonucleotides or genome editing (Clark et al., 2010; Garcia et al., 2018; Goodale et al., 2012; Jönsson et al., 2007, 2009; Prasch et al., 2003; Sugden et al., 2017).

Unliganded Ahr is located in the cytoplasm in a protein complex with two HSP90 proteins, a co-chaperon protein p23, and Ahr-interacting protein (AIP) (Carver and Bradfield, 1997; Denison et al., 2011; Kazlauskas et al., 1999; Perdew, 1988). The recognition and binding to an agonist promote the conformational activation of Ahr and subsequent translocation into the nucleus where Ahr heterodimerizes with the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator (Arnt). This heterodimer binds to xenobiotic response elements (XRE) upstream of Ahr target genes and modulate the transcription of different enzymes involved in the biotransformation of xenobiotics, including cytochrome P450 1A (Cyp1a) (Denison et al., 2011; Pollenz et al., 1993; Soshilov and Denison, 2008; Swanson, 2002; Whitlock, 1999). Another Ahr target gene is the aryl hydrocarbon receptor repressor (Ahrr), which has a role in regulating Ahr transcriptional activity. Different mechanisms of Ahrr-mediated repression of the activity of Ahr have been postulated, including a crystallography study that showed the formation of an Ahrr-Arnt heterodimer (Mimura et al., 1999; Sakurai et al., 2017).

During the last decades different studies have highlighted the role of Ahr in signalling pathways and physiological systems other than the response to xenobiotic compounds, including the cardiovascular, reproductive and immune system in vertebrates (Esser and Rannug, 2015; Mulero-Navarro and Fernandez-Salguero, 2016; Nebert, 2017). It has been suggested that the original function of Ahr was to regulate the development of neural systems and sensory structures, and that these ancestral functions are still present in modern living invertebrates (Hahn et al., 2017). Hahn et al. suggested a specialization of the different ahr paralogs through subfunction partitioning in some nonmammalian vertebrates (Hahn et al., 2017). Some of the partitioning mechanisms described include tissue-specific expression patterns, as well as ligand- and target gene specificity. An example is the zebrafish, whose three Ahrs are thought to have evolved different functional roles. While the Ahr2 of zebrafish (zfAhr2) is involved in mediating toxic responses to dioxin-like compounds and PAHs, zfAhr1b is suggested to have a role in embryonic development (Karchner et al., 2005). zfAhr1a, on the other hand, is not activated by any classical Ahr agonists, but may still be involved in the regulation of physiological responses by being activated by a variety of non-halogenated compounds (Chlebowski et al., 2017; Goodale et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2006; Knecht et al., 2013). A role of zfAhr2 in the development of the nervous and sensory system has also been demonstrated (Garcia et al., 2018; Goodale et al., 2012; Souder and Gorelick, 2019).

Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) has for many years been used as an indicator species in marine pollution monitoring programs and field studies (Beyer et al., 1996; Dale et al., 2019; Goksøyr et al., 1994; Hylland et al., 2008; OSPAR, 2010; Sundt et al., 2012). However, in order to obtain a better understanding of how cod mediates responses to pollutants, we recently functionally described the Ahr1a and Ahr2a receptors for the first time (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020). These paralogous genes differed in their tissue-specific expression in juvenile cod, as well as possessing different ligand binding affinities and transactivation activities, which may indicate a subfunctional partitioning of the Ahr receptors in this species.

The aim of the present study was to further explore a possible subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a in Atlantic cod by mapping the expression and localization of ahr1a, ahr2a and cyp1a in early developmental stages. Activation of the Ahr-signalling pathway was confirmed by measuring expression of cyp1a in B[a]P-exposed samples. Our results suggest that Ahr2a is the major subtype involved in

mediating responses to B[a]P in early developmental stages of Atlantic cod. Furthermore, expression of *alr2a* in developing jaws and fin nodes of larvae, and the persistent presence of *alr1a* transcripts in the eye of both cod embryo and larvae indicates a physiological role of these genes in the ontogenesis of these organs.

#### 2. Material and methods

#### 2.1. Passive-dosing exposure experiment

#### 2.1.1. Cleaning and loading of silicone rods

Water exposure of highly hydrophobic compounds like B[a]P is challenging due to the very low water solubility and high absorption to surfaces in the exposure tanks. Passive dosing was chosen to establish and maintain freely dissolved concentrations of B[a]P at the solubility limit, while avoiding co-solvent addition (Smith et al., 2010). Translucent 1-mm silicone rods (Altec Extrusions, Victoria, UK) were cut to 1 m lengths and precleaned by soaking in methanol and ultrapure water washes. All chemicals used were GC Suprasolv® analytical grade and supplied by Merck (Darmstadt, Germany). The rods were then loaded into saturated B[a]P methanol solutions for two days, whereas controlrods were immersed in methanol (> 99 % purity, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States) (Smith et al., 2010). After the loading, excess methanol was removed by three successive soaks in ultrapure water for 2-24 hours. One corresponding rod was allowed to equilibrate with 80 mL of autoclaved seawater in each glass beaker for two days before the start of the exposures. All glassware was heated to 400 °C overnight before use.

#### 2.1.2. Exposure of Atlantic cod eggs

Eggs and sperm were stripped from brood stocks of Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua), and the eggs were fertilized in vitro at the Institute of Marine Research (IMR), Austevoll Research station. Fertilized eggs were transferred to indoor egg incubators, and maintained at 7  $\pm$  1 °C until transported to IMR's facilities in Bergen to begin the exposure studies at 5 days post fertilization (dpf), when the cardiac cone of cod embryos is visible. About 200 eggs were placed randomly in the prepared exposure beakers of either B[a]P or seawater (control group). There were four replicate beakers for each treatment and an additional beaker without eggs (water control) for each group. Exposure to B[a]P started at 5 dpf and lasted until 3 days post hatching (dph). The experiment took place in a cold room at 8 °C, and the temperature in the water and in the room was monitored during the experiment. Dead eggs were removed during daily inspections from all the beakers to minimize bacterial contamination. Samples of several embryos and larvae were collected at 8 dpf, 10 dpf and 3 dph for gene expression and in situ hybridization analyses.

#### 2.1.3. Water chemistry and body burden analyses

Water samples (1.0 mL) were taken at 5 dpf, 8 dpf, 11 dpf and 3 dph and liquid-liquid extracted with two 1-mL volumes of dichloromethane (SupraSolv®, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). Extracts were dried with Na2SO4, and exchanged into 200 µL isopropanol (EMSURE®, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). Twenty eggs were collected from each replicate jar at 8 dpf. These body burden samples were homogenized and extracted twice as in (Sørensen et al., 2019), with 50 % dichloromethane in n-hexane (SupraSolv®, Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) and subsequent clean-up with solid-phase extraction (Chromabond® silica, 3 mL, glass, Macherey-Nagel, Dueren, Germany). Water and body burden analyses for B[a]P and internal standard were performed on an Agilent 6890 gas chromatograph coupled to a 7010 triple quadrupole mass spectrometer as described in (Sørensen et al., 2016). Statistical differences in body burden concentration between control and B[a]P-exposed groups were analyzed using a Welch's t-test in R v1.2.1335 software (Crawley, 2012).

#### 2.2. Quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) analyses

Total RNA was isolated from ten pooled samples of embryos or larvae from each beaker (n = 4) at 8 dpf, 10 dpf and 3 dph using the TRI Reagent® protocol (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States) as outlined by Chomczynski, 1993. 500 ng of total RNA was reverse transcribed to cDNA using the iScriptTM cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad, California, USA) following the provider's protocol. Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction analyses (qPCR) were performed using SYBR Green Master I (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and a CFX96 Touch Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad, California, USA) as described in (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020). Elongation factor 1 alpha (ef1a) and ubiquitin (ubi) were used as reference genes (Table S1) for normalization of gene expression across samples, and the geNorm software (Vandesompele et al., 2002) was used to calculate the normalization factor based on the geometric mean. The geNorm stability index M for the reference genes was 0.97. Relative induction of ahr1a, ahr2a, cyp1a and ahrrb genes (Table S1) between control and B[a]P-exposed groups was analyzed at the different sampling points using a Welch t-test on log transformed data in R v1.2.1335 software

#### 2.3. In situ hybridization (ISH)

#### 2.3.1. Tissue preparation for in situ hybridization

Cod embryos at 8 and 10 dpf and larvae at 3 dph were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde buffered in 1x phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) solution (pH 7.4) for 48 h at 4 °C for whole mount *in situ* hybridization. Whole mount embryos and larvae were briefly washed in 1x PBS, dehydrated in methanol, and stored in 100 % methanol at -20 °C until use. Larvae for tissue sections *in situ* hybridization were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde-buffered in 1x PBS for 48 h at 4 °C, incubated in a solution of 25 % sucrose, 25 % Tissue Tek (Sakura Finetek, California, United States) and 50 % 1x PBS overnight at 4 °C before they were oriented and embedded in Tissue Tek and kept at -80 °C.

#### 2.3.2. Molecular cloning

Cloning of *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* genes has been previously described in (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020). A partial sequence of *cyp1a* was amplified as a single fragment from cDNA prepared from juvenile cod heart using Taq DNA polymerase (Invitrogen, California, USA) and specific primers (Table S1). The *cyp1a* fragment was inserted into a  $pCR^*4Blunt$ -TOPO\* vector (Thermo Fisher, Massachusetts, USA), and DNA sequencing was performed at the University of Bergen Sequencing Facility.

#### 2.3.3. Synthesis of ahr1a, ahr2a and cyp1a RNA probes

Preparation of digoxigenin (DIG)-labelled riboprobes for *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* were done following the manufacturer's instructions (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). In the synthesis of the riboprobes, PCR products was used as template for the reactions as described in (Thisse and Thisse, 2008) (Table 1) and the synthesized probes were precipitated by LiCl and EtOH together with tRNA (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany). Further, *ahr1a* and *ahr2a* probes were designed in the less conserved coding sequence region in order to avoid cross-hybridization of probes between the paralogous genes.

#### 2.3.4. Whole mount in situ hybridization

Whole mount *in situ* hybridization of embryos and larvae (n = 3 per)gene and sampling point) were performed as described in (Valen et al., 2014). Briefly, embryos and larvae were rehydrated in methanol (75-25%) followed by dechorination of embryos. Pigmentation of embryos and larvae was removed by bleaching in 3% Hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>)/0.5 % Potassium hydroxide (KOH) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States). Prior to hybridization, the embryos and larvae were treated with Proteinase K (Promega, Wisconsin, United States). After hybridization, the tissue was thoroughly washed and treated with RNase A (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States) to remove unhybridized probe. Before applying the antibody (anti-DIG conjugated with alkaline phosphatase, Fab fragments (1:2000) (Cat. No 11093274910, Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany, RRID: AB\_514497)) the embryos and larvae were incubated in 2% blocking solution (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) in 2x SSC with 0.05 % Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States). The DIG-labelled probes were visualized by 4-nitro blue tetrazolium chloride (NBT) and 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate system (BCIP) (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and sense probes were used as a control for nonspecific DIG-probe labelling (data not shown)

#### 2.3.5. Tissue sections in situ hybridization

In situ hybridization for arh1a, arh2a and cyp1a transcripts (sense and antisense) was performed on serial sections for n = 6 larvae per gene as described in (Ebbesson et al., 2011). By using a Cryostat (Leica CM 3050, Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany), 12 µm transversal sections were performed for each larvae and deposited into Superfrost Ultra Plus slides (Menzel-Gläser, Braunschweig, Germany). Proteinase K (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States) treatment was applied for 3.5 min and tissue sections were left 1 h at room temperature for drying prior to hybridization. Sections were treated with RNase (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) prior to incubation in antibody solution (1x maleate buffer + 1% block solution + 0.3% Triton X-100) with anti-digoxigenin alkaline phosphatase FAB-fragment (1:2000, (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany)). Chromogen substrate (NBT/BCIP) (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) was applied for visualization of DIG-labelled probes and then mounted in 70 % glycerol for microscopy.

#### 2.4. Imaging, craniofacial and cardiac analyses

Leica DMLB and M420 microscopes (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany) with the camera Infinity 3 (Teledyne Lumenera, Ontario, Canada) and Image-Pro Premier 9.3 (Media Cybernetics, Rockville, Maryland, United States) were used for imaging of *in situ* hybridization samples. Adobe Photoshop CS5 (San Jose, California, United States) was used to adjust exposure, brightness and contrast in the pictures.

Larvae pictures and videos during the B[a]P-exposure were taken with an Olympus SZX-10 Stereo microscope equipped with a 1.2 Mp resolution video camera (Unibrain Fire-1 785c) controlled by BTV Pro 5.4.1 software (www.bensoftware.com). Larvae were immobilized in 3% methylcellulose and kept at 8 °C using a temperature controlled stage (Brook Industries, Illinois, United States). Length of mandible, ethmoid plate, area of edema and the ventricular and atrial diastolic (D)

#### Table 1

Overview of oligosequences used for probe synthesis. Promoter T3 and T7 sequences are marked in bold font.

Gene	Forward primer (5'-3') with T3 promoter	Reverse primer (5'-3') with T7 promoter	Probe size (bp)
ahr1a	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGCTGAGATGCTGCTGCATCTGCT	CATTAACCCTCACTAAAGGGAACAGTCCAACCACCCCCATTCCTGGATT	777
ahr2a	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGCATCTGGTTGGAGAGCATCTGGTTGGA	CATTAACCCTCACTAAAGGGAATGGACCAGGTGTTCATGGAGAGC	1026
cyp1a	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGTTCTGGATGTTGGAGTTCTC	CATTAACCCTCACTAAAGGGAATCTACATGCTCATGAAGTTCC	841
cyp1a	TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGTTCTGGATGTTGGAGTTCTC	CATTAACCCTCACTAAAGGGAATCTACATGCTCATGAAGTTCC	841

and systolic diameter (S) used to estimate the fractional shortening (FS = (D–S)/D) were measured using Image J (Image J 1.52 t, National Institute of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA) with the object J plugin as described in (Sørhus et al., 2016). Differences in the length of jaw and ethmoid plate, edema area and FS between groups were assessed using one-way ANOVA and Tukey's multiple comparisons tests in R v1.2.1335 software.

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Water chemistry and body burden analyses

Atlantic cod eggs were kept in normal seawater or seawater with B [a]P-infused silicone rods from 5 dpf until 3 dph. The concentration of B[a]P in water was measured at four time points, and body burden of B [a]P was measured after 3 days of exposure (8 dpf). Measured B[a]P concentration in water across all analyzed samples ranged between 0.3 and 37  $\mu$ g/L with an average of 7.6  $\mu$ g/L in seawater at 7 °C (Fig. S1A).

The average body burden level in the B[a]P-exposed embryos was 14  $\pm$  5 pg/embryo (range: 8–20); by wet weight, average body burden was 6.5 µg/kg wet weight (range: 3.7–9.2, Fig. S1B). Body burden in the B[a]P-exposed group was significantly greater (p = 0.01) than background levels present in the control group (0.36 µg/kg, Figure S1B). Although body burden samples were only collected at 8 dpf, B[a] P is presumed to have been absorbed throughout the duration of the experiment.

#### 3.2. Expression of ahr1a, ahr2a, cyp1a and ahrrb in eggs and larvae

Samples of embryos and larvae were collected at 8 dpf, 10 dpf and 3 dph, and the expression of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a*, *cyp1a* and *ahrrb* genes was assessed with qPCR analyses (Fig. 1). The expression of *ahr1a* did not change notably between the control and B[a]P-exposed groups at the different sampling points, but expression of *ahr2a* increased slightly at 10 dpf (p = 0.05) (Fig. 1A, B). *cyp1a*-expression was induced in B[a]P-exposed samples at 8 dpf (p = 0.01), 10 dpf (p = 0.001) and 3 dph (p = 0.0006), reaching close to a 40-fold average induction in transcript levels at 10 dpf and 3 dph compared to the normal seawater control

samples (Fig. 1C). Expression of *ahrrb* did not change between the control and B[a]P-exposed groups at the different sampling points (Fig. 1D).

#### 3.3. Whole mount in situ hybridization of Atlantic cod embryo and larvae

The specific localization of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a*, and *cyp1a* expression was assessed in cod embryo and larvae using *in situ* hybridisation. At 8 dpf, the expression of *ahr1a* was evident in the eye of both controls and B[a] P-exposed embryos (Fig. 2A, B) (Fig. 2C, D). In contrast, differences in the *ahr2a* expression pattern was already detectable at this developmental stage (Fig. 2E, F), and *ahr2a* was only visible in the cardiovas-cular system of embryos exposed to B[a]P (Fig. 2G, H). An early effect of B[a]P-exposure on *cyp1a* expression was also visible, where its presence was detectable in the skin and vasculature of treated embryos (Fig. 2I, J). Expression of *cyp1a* was also localized in the heart and in the area where the liver develops in both control (Fig. 2L, M) and B[a] P-exposed embryos (Fig. 2O, P). There was not any visible expression of *cyp1a* in the eye of embryos from neither groups (Fig. 2K, N), as the staining present on the eye lens in B[a]P-exposed embryos corresponds to skin tissue (Fig. 2N).

At 10 dpf, *ahr1a* transcripts were present in the eye ganglion cell layer of embryos independent of their exposure regime (Fig. 3A, B, C, D). Notably, at this stage the expression of *ahr2a* was strongly visible in the cardiovascular system of exposed embryos (Fig. 3F, H) and still not detectable in embryos kept in normal seawater (Fig. 3E, G). Expression of *cyp1a* was also stronger in the skin and vasculature of B[a]P-exposed embryos (Fig. 3J, C) compared to the control group (Fig. 3I). *cyp1a* transcripts were also present in the heart and in the liver of embryos from both groups (Fig. 3L, M, O, P). No visible *cyp1a* expression was detected in the retinal layers of the control group (Fig. 3I, K) or the exposed group (Fig. 3J, N). However, some faint staining was seen in the lens in the control group, but this might be due to probe being trapped in the lens (Fig. 3K).

The specific expression of *ahr1a* in the eye was not clearly visible in the 3 dph whole mount larvae (Fig. 4A, B), but tissue sections revealed a persistent *ahr1a* expression in the ganglion cell and inner nuclear layers in larvae from both groups (Fig. 4C, D). At this stage, the



Fig. 1. Expression of ahr1a, ahr2a, cyp1a and ahrrh in B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae. Atlantic cod eggs and larvae were exposed to B [a]P in a passive-dosing system using infused silicone rods. Expression of ahr1a (a) ahr2a (b) cyp1a (c) and ahrrb (d) was measured with qPCR at 8 days post fertilization (dpf), 10 dpf and 3 days post hatching (dph). Log fold change in gene expression was calculated in comparison with the control group (normal seawater). Pool of 10 embryos or larvae (n = 4) were collected from each beaker, but some samples were compromised during laboratory analysis. The data are presented as normalized values (points) and mean (cross). Statistical differences in log transformed transcript levels between control and B[a]P-exposed samples at the different sampling points were assessed by using a Welch t-test in R v1.2.1335 software. Level of statistical significance is indicated with  $*(p \leq$ 0.05), \*\*( $p \le 0.01$ ) or \*\*\* ( $p \le 0.001$ ).



Aquatic Toxicology 226 (2020) 105558

**Fig. 2.** Whole mount *in situ* hybridization of control and B[a]P-exposed Atlantic cod embryos at 8 dpf. Expression of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* was assessed in both B[a]P-exposed and control samples. All pictures show dorsal view of either the whole embryo (A, B, E, F, I and J) or detailed areas where gene expression was visible. Pictures of the eye (C, D, K, N), cardiovascular system (G, H), digestive system (L, O), and heart (M, P) areas were imaged. Gene expression was visualized by specific DIG-labelled RNA probes. e; eye, cs; cardiovascular system, h; heart, ds; digestive system, s; skin. Scale bars: 100 μm in the whole embryo pictures and 500 mm in the detailed areas pictures.

expression of *ahr2a* was also intense in the cardiovascular system of B [a]P-exposed larvae (Fig. 4F) compared to the controls (Fig. 4E). In addition, expression of *ahr2a* was also detectable in the jaws, heart and fin nodes in larvae from both groups (Fig. 4G, H, J, K, M) and mainly in the liver area bordering towards the intestine of B[a]P-exposed in-dividuals (Fig. 4L). In contrast to control larvae, there was a strong expression of *cyp1a* in the skin and vasculature of B[a]P-treated larvae, which made it difficult to capture the inner structures with conventional microscopy (Fig. 4N, O). However, *in situ* hybridization on tissue sections confirmed the presence of *cyp1a* in the heart and presumably the head kidney of both groups (Fig. 4Q, R, T, U) and in the liver and intestine of B[a]P-exposed samples (Fig. 4S). There was no expression of *ahr2a* or *cyp1a* in the liver from control larvae [Fig. 4I, P), but both

*ahr2a* and *cyp1a* transcripts was observed in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae (Fig. 4L, S). Expression of those genes was also present in the heart of larvae from both groups, independent of the exposure regime (Fig. 4H, K).

#### 3.4. Analyses of craniofacial and cardiac anomalies

No clearly visible malformations were observed in B[a]P-exposed 3 dph larvae, but differences in the length of jaw and ethmoid plate, edema area and FS between groups were measured for assessing putative deformities that can be produced after exposure to PAHs in early life stages (Table S2). Jaw lengths did not differ significantly between groups, and no consistent deviations in the length of the ethmoid plate ahr2a

cvp1a





















Aquatic Toxicology 226 (2020) 105558

Fig. 3. Whole mount in situ hybridization of control and B[a]P-exposed Atlantic cod embryos at 10 dpf. Expression of ahr1a, ahr2a and cyp1a was assessed in both B[a]P-exposed and control samples. All pictures show dorsal view of either the whole embryo (A, B, E, F, I and J) or detailed areas where gene expression was visible. Pictures of the eye (C, D, K, N), cardiovascular system (G, H), digestive system (L, O), and heart region (M, P) were imaged. Gene expression was visualized by specific DIG-labelled RNA probes. e; eye, cs; cardiovascular system, h; heart, ds; digestive system, s; skin. Scale bars: 100 µm in the whole embryo pictures and 500 nm in the detailed areas pictures.

was revealed across the whole sample set (Table S2). Edema was not detected in 3 dph B[a]P-exposed larvae, nor any alterations in FS between control and B[a]P-exposed groups.

#### 4. Discussion

In situ hybridization was used to study a possible subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a in Atlantic cod by mapping the expression and localization of ahr1a, ahr2a and cyp1a during early development. Quantitative measurements showed an induction of the Ahr-target gene cyp1a at the different developmental stages assessed, confirming the activation of the Ahr-signaling pathway after B[a]P-exposure. An effect of B[a]P-exposure was also clearly visible in the skin of embryos and larvae where cyp1a was strongly expressed. Furthermore, the induction of ahr2a transcripts in the cardiovascular system of B[a]P-exposed embryos further supports an early effect of B[a]P on the Ahr-signaling pathway.

The purpose of the passive-dosing technique was to establish and maintain maximum aqueous B[a]P exposure. The measured concentrations of B[a]P in the exposure water had high variation but were reasonable in the context of solubility limits and anticipated deviations arising from experimental conditions. The published solubility of B[a]P in pure water is 1.52 µg/L at 25 °C (Schwarzenbach et al., 2003). Our measurements were somewhat higher than the published value, despite

ahr1a

ahr2a

cvp1a





В



Control

sessed in both B[a]P-exposed and control samples. All pictures show dorsal view of either the whole larvae (A, B, E, F, N, O) or sectioned larvae. Pictures of the sectioned eve (C, D), jaws (G, K), heart (H, K,Q,T), liver (I, L, P, S), intestine (P, S), fin nodes (J, M), and presumably head kidney region (R, U) were imaged. Gene expression was visualized by specific DIG-labelled RNA probes. gcl; ganglion cell layer, inl; innear nuclear layer, onl; outer nuclear layer, j; jaws, h; heart, l; liver, fn; fin nodes, i; intestine, hk; head kidney. Scale bars: 100 µm in whole mount larvae and 500 nm in

tissue sections except, 100 µm in G and K.

colder temperature and higher salinity, both of which should lower solubility. Binding of B[a]P to dissolved and particulate organic matter was the likely cause for the elevated and varying concentration measurements. The body burden analyses confirmed uptake of B[a]P into exposed fish embryos, while the actual body burdens were rather low. The uptake of B[a]P from aqueous media is limited by its very low solubility that is the combined result of a high hydrophobicity and high melting enthalpy (Kwon et al., 2016; Mayer and Reichenberg, 2006). However, the limited uptake is in line with previous passive-dosing exposure studies with Daphnia magna (Smith et al., 2010) and Lumbriculus variegatus (Agbo et al., 2013). Low body burdens can also be the results of biotransformation of B[a]P. At this developmental stage the liver bud is visible in Atlantic cod (Hall et al., 2004), and hepatic Cyp1a-mediated metabolism of B[a]P in fish has been demonstrated previously, including at early life stages during ontogenesis of the liver (Hornung et al., 2007; Kocan and Landolt, 1984; Stegeman et al., 1984; Stein et al., 1984; Varanasi et al., 1985). Low body burdens and efficient metabolism of B[a]P may also explain why the characeristic craniofacial and cardiac malformations often observed in early life stages of fish exposed to PAHs (Incardona, 2017) were not clearly visible in B [a]P-exposed cod larvae 3 dph.

Molecular mechanisms and physiological impacts of PAH-toxicity have been shown to differ among individual PAHs, and three possible modes of action have been described previously: Ahr-independent, Ahrdependent, and Cyp1a metabolism-dependent (Billiard et al., 2006; Clark et al., 2010; Incardona et al., 2005, 2006). B[a]P is a 5-ring PAH and well-known environmental pollutant with thoroughly characterized cytotoxic, genotoxic, mutagenic and carcinogenic properties (Juhasz and Naidu, 2000; Uno et al., 2001; Verma et al., 2012). B[a]P toxicity has previously been shown to affect the developing heart and cardiovascular system of zebrafish embryos (Huang et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2011) by modulating the activity of Ahr2 and induce cyp1a expression in the heart in an Ahr-dependent mode of action (Incardona et al., 2011). Similarly, expression of ahr2a was mainly visible in the cardiovascular system of exposed cod embryos and larvae, and in the heart of 3 dph larvae, indicating cardiotoxicity responses to B [a]P-exposure at the different developmental stages assessed. Notably, the heart is the first organ to become functional in fish, and this process is finalized in Atlantic cod around the golden eye stage. Around 8 dpf (40-somite stage) the tubular heart is present, but looping, demarcation of the atrium and ventricle chambers, and formation of the two minor chambers (sinous venosus and the bulbous arteriosus) occurs later in development (Hall et al., 2004). The heart is fully formed at 10 dpf (golden stage) as a result of an increase in the myocardial mass, which is produced by cell differentiation or proliferation (de Pater et al., 2009). Even though expression of ahr2a in the heart of B[a]P-exposed embryos was not clearly visible when using whole mount in situ hybridization, the presence of ahr2a in the cardiovascular system indicates an expression of this gene also in the heart of cod embryos. Moreover, the slight quantitatively increase in *ahr2a* mRNA expression observed in 10 dpf B[a]P-exposed embryos may be linked to the increase in myocardial cells during embryonic development.

Strong induction of cyp1a transcripts was revealed with quantitative measurements, and abundant expression of this gene was localized to the skin and vasculature in B[a]P-exposed individuals. Induction of cyp1a after B[a]P exposure has been previously observed in Atlantic cod and several other teleost species (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020; Carlson et al., 2004; Incardona et al., 2011; Van Veld et al., 1997; Yadetie et al., 2018). Induced Cyp1a protein expression in the skin, vasculature and cardiovascular system was also reported in zebrafish embryos exposed to high doses of B[a]P (Incardona et al., 2011) and other PAHs (Shankar et al., 2019). Furthermore, other exposure studies using different Ahr agonists, such as 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) or β-naphthoflavone (BNF), have also reported increased cyp1a gene expression and Cyp1a protein synthesis in the skin, vasculature, and cardiovascular system of zebrafish embryos and larvae (Andreasen et al., 2002; Goodale et al., 2012; Sugden et al., 2017). The skin represents the first line of defence in a water exposure system, so expression of cyp1a in the epidermis of Atlantic cod embryos and larvae is not surprising.

The expression of both ahr2a and cyp1a was induced in the liver of B [a]P-exposed 3 dph cod larvae. Similar observations were made by Andreasen et al., 2002, which observed expression of these two genes in the cardiovascular system and in organs such as skin, heart, liver and head kidney of zebrafish larvae after TCDD exposure (Andreasen et al., 2002). Taken together, our results indicate a role of Ahr2a in mediating toxicity to B[a]P in early life stages of Atlantic cod, which apparently involves Ahr2a-mediated induction of cyp1a gene expression. Developmental toxicology studies using zebrafish embryos have also previously demonstrated that Ahr2 is the main subtype involved in mediating toxic responses by inducing cyp1a expression (Goodale et al., 2012; Incardona et al., 2011; Prasch et al., 2003; Tanguay et al., 1999). We have recently characterized molecular and functional properties of the Atlantic cod Ahr1a and Ahr2a receptors, and our results showed transcriptional activation of both Ahr1a and Ahr2a in vitro after exposure to different Ahr ligands, including B[a]P. However, the high abundancy of ahr2a transcripts in the liver suggested that Ahr2a is the main protein involved in mediating xenobiotic responses in juvenile Atlantic cod (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020). Notably, the presence of ahr2a and cyp1a transcripts in the heart, liver, and presumably the head kidney, at the different developmental stages independent of the exposure regimes, indicates also a physiological role of these genes during early development of Atlantic cod. It has been hypothesized that Ahr's original function was to regulate the development of neural systems and sensory structures (Emmons et al., 1999; Hahn et al., 2017). In vertebrates, it has been shown that Ahr regulates different signalling pathways and physiological systems, such as the cardiovascular, reproductive and immune system (Esser and Rannug, 2015; Larigot et al., 2018; Mulero-Navarro and Fernandez-Salguero, 2016; Nebert, 2017). The expression of ahr2a in the jaws and fin nodes in both 3 dph B[a]Pexposed and control larvae suggests a physiological role of ahr2a in ontogenesis of these organs. Several studies have also demonstrated that zebrafish Ahr2 has a role in the development of the neuronal and reproductive systems (Garcia et al., 2018; Goodale et al., 2012; Souder and Gorelick, 2019). It was recently demonstrated that Ahr2-null zebrafish adults had malformed cranial skeletal bones and severely damaged fins (Garcia et al., 2018). Another study also showed craniofacial malformations and irregularities in the development of fins in Ahr2 knock-out zebrafish embryos (Souder and Gorelick, 2019). Hence, a role of Ahr2a in mediating the development of Atlantic cod's jaws and fins is not unlikely. In addition, a role of CYP1A in metabolizing endogenous compounds has also recently been postulated (Lu et al., 2020) and may explain the expression of cyp1a in control embryos and larvae tissues

Importantly, the eye was the only tissue were *ahr1a* transcripts were detected at all developmental stages assessed. Staining was strong in the ganglion cell layer already in 8 dpf embryos, and expression of ahr1a was also present in the eye inner cell layer of 3 dph larvae. In juvenile Atlantic cod, ahr1a expression was found in liver, brain and gill tissue, in addition to the eye (Aranguren-Abadía et al., 2020). A physiological role of the zebrafish ahr1b in embryonic development was postulated after high levels of ahr1b transcripts were detected in zebrafish embryos (Karchner et al., 2005). Recently, Karchner et al. have identified zfAhr1b protein in the inner plexiform and outer plexiform layers in the developing eye of zebrafish, and a down-regulation in the expression of genes involved in phototransduction in zfAhr1b knockdown embryos (Karchner et al., 2017). Different localization between cod ahr1a transcripts and zebrafish Ahr1b proteins in the eye layers may be explained by a translocation of Ahr1b to the plexiform layers subsequently to protein synthesis. Importantly, our results indicate that Atlantic cod's Ahr1a protein may be involved in embryonic development of the eye.

#### 5. Conclusions

The spatio-temporal expression patterns of *ahr1a*, *ahr2a*, *and cyp1a* were mapped during early development of Atlantic cod. Different expression levels and localization of *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* transcripts were observed between control and B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae at all developmental stages assessed. In B[a]P-exposed embryos and larvae at all expression of *ahr2a* was mainly localized in the cardiovascular system, whereas *cyp1a* was mainly localized in the skin and vasculature. The presence of *ahr2a* and *cyp1a* in the liver of B[a]P-exposed larvae further supports a role of Ahr2a in mediating responses to xenobiotics in early life stages. Furthermore, the expression of *ahr1a* in the eye of both embryos and larvae, and the presence of *ahr2a* in the jaws and find nodes of larvae, also suggest roles of these proteins in ontogenesis during early development. Importantly, our data support that a subfunction partitioning of Ahr1a and Ahr2a has occurred in Atlantic cod.

#### Author contributions

LA-A, CED, ES, SM were involved in experimental design and sampling. LA-A performed RNA extraction and qPCR analyses, probedesign and synthesis, whole mount *in situ* hybridization analyses, whole mount and tissue section samples imaging, craniofacial and cardiac

#### L. Aranguren-Abadía, et al.

measurements, and statistical analyses. CED analyzed water chemistry and body burden samples. ME contributed with whole mount *in situ* hybridization, and NG and VT performed *in situ* hybridization on tissue sections. ES contributed with the craniofacial and cardiac analyses, PM with expertise in passive-dosing techniques and TON and VT with *cyp1a* plasmid preparation. LA-A, CED, and OAK wrote the manuscript, with LA-A as the lead author. All authors contributed with interpretation of the results and revision of the manuscript.

#### Funding

This work was supported by Research Council of Norway (iCod 2.0: Integrative environmental genomics of Atlantic cod project (project no. 244564)), (EGGTOX: Unraveling the mechanistic effects of crude oil toxicity during early life stages of cold-water marine teleosts (project no. 267820)), (The effect of narrow banded LED light on development and growth performance (project no. 254894)), the Center for Digital Life Norway (dCod 1.0: decoding systems toxicology of Atlantic cod project, (project no. 248840) and by the Norwegian Research Center (NORCE).

#### **Declaration of Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### Acknowledgments

We thank the Institute of Marine Research (IMR) for providing farmed Atlantic cod and the facilities to perform the experiment. We also wish to thank Jon Vidar Helvik for letting L.A-A perform the *in situ* hybridization analyses at his laboratory and for helping with the design of the probes and imaging analyses, to Pål Olsvik for helping with the analyses of the qPCR data, to Knut Helge Jensen for helping with statistical analysis, to John Incardona for helping with the design of the experiment, to Mark E. Hahn for reading the manuscript, and to Anna Reboa, Lars Eirik Myklatun and Charlotte L. Nakken for technical assistance.

#### Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary material related to this article can be found, in the online version, at doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2020.105558.

#### References

- Agbo, S.O., Keinänen, M., Keski-Saari, S., Lemmetyinen, J., Akkanen, J., Leppänen, M.T., Mayer, P., Kukkonen, J.V.K., 2013. Changes in Lumbriculus variegatus metabolites under hypoxic exposure to benzo(a)pyrene, chlorpyrifos and pentachlorophenol: consequences on biotransformation. Chemosphere 93 (2), 302–310. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.04.082.
- Anderson, J.W., Neff, J.M., Cox, B.A., Tatem, H.E., Hightower, G.M., 1974. Characteristics of dispersions and water-soluble extracts of crude and refined oils and their toxicity to estuarine crustaceans and fish. Mar. Biol. 27 (1), 75–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF00394763.
- Andreasen, E.A., Spitsbergen, J.M., Tanguay, R.L., Stegeman, J.J., Heideman, W., Peterson, R.E., 2002. Tissue-Specific Expression of AHR2, ARNT2, and CYP1A in Zebrafish Embryos and Larvae : Effects of Developmental Stage and 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo- p -dioxin Exposure. Toxicol. Sci. 68, 403–419.
- Aranguren-Abadía, L., Lille-Langøy, R., Madsen, A.K., Karchner, S.L., Franks, D.G., Yadetie, F., Hahn, M.E., Goksøyr, A., Karlsen, O.A., 2020. Molecular and functional properties of the Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*) aryl hydrocarbon receptors Ahr1a and Ahr2a. Environ. Sci. Technol. 54 (2), 1033–1044. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est. 9b05312.
- Barron, M.G., Heintz, R., Rice, S.D., 2004. Relative potency of PAHs and heterocycles as aryl hydrocarbon receptor agonists in fish. Mar. Environ. Res. 58 (2–5), 95–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenves.2004.03.001.
- Beyer, J., Sandvik, M., Hylland, K., Fjeld, E., Egaas, E., Aas, E., Skåre, J.U., Goksøyr, A., 1996. Contaminant accumulation and biomarker responses in flounder (Platichthys flesus L.) and Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua L.) exposed by caging to polluted sediments in Sørfjorden, Norway. Aquat. Toxicol. 36 (1–2), 75–98. https://doi.org/10.

1016/S0166-445X(96)00798-9.

- Biliard, S.M.S.M., Timme-Laragy, A.R., Wassenberg, D.M., Cockman, C., Di Giulio, R.T., 2006. The role of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor pathway in mediating synergistic developmental toxicity of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to zebrafish. Toxicol. Sci. 92 (2), 526–536. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfl011.
- Carlson, E.A., Li, Y., Zelikoff, J.T., 2004. Benzo[a]pyrene-induced immunotoxicity in Japanese medaka (Oryzias latipes): relationship between lymphoid CYP1A activity and humoral immune suppression. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 201 (1), 40–52. https:// doi.ory/10.1016/j.tma.2004.04.018.
- doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2004.04.018. Carver, L.A., Bradfield, C.A., 1997. Ligand-dependent interaction of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor with a novel immunophilin homolog in vivo\*. J. Biol. Chem. 272 (17), 11452–11456.
- Chlebowski, A.C., Garcia, G.R., La Du, J.K., Bisson, W.H., Truong, L., Simonich, S.L.M., Tanguay, R.L., 2017. Mechanistic investigations into the developmental toxicity of nitrated and heterocyclic PAHs. Toxicol. Sci. 157 (1), 246–259. https://doi.org/10. 1093/toxsci/kfx035.

Chomczynski, P., 1993. A reagent for the single-step simultaneous isolation of RNA, DNA and proteins from cell and tissue samples. Biotechniques 15 (3) 532-4,536-7.

Clark, B.W., Matson, C.W., Jung, D., Di Giulio, R.T., 2010. AHR2 mediates cardiac teratogenesis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and PCB-126 in Atlantic killifish (Fundulus heteroclitus). Aquat. Toxicol. 99 (2), 232–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. aquatox.2010.05.004.

Crawley, M.J., 2012. The R Book, second. Wiley.

- Dale, K., Müller, M.B., Tairova, Z., Khan, E.A., Hatlen, K., Grung, M., Yadetie, F., Lille-Langøy, R., Blaser, N., Skaug, H.J., Lyche, J.L., Arukwe, A., Hylland, K., Karlsen, O.A., Goksøyr, A., 2019. Contaminant accumulation and biological responses in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) caged at a capped waste disposal site in Kollevåg, Western Norway. Mar. Environ. Res. 145, 39–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marenvres.2019. 02.003.
- de Pater, E., Clijsters, L., Marques, S.R., Lin, Y.F., Garavito-Aguilar, Z.V., Yelon, D., Bakkers, J., 2009. Distinct phases of cardiomyocyte differentiation regulate growth of the zebrafish heart. Development 136 (10), 1633–1641. https://doi.org/10.1242/ dev.030924.
- Denison, M.S., Nagy, S.R., 2003. Activation of the Aryl hydrocarbon receptor by structurally diverse exogenous and endogenous chemicals. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 43 (1), 309–334. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.43.100901. 135828.
- Denison, M.S., Soshilov, A.A., He, G., Degroot, D.E., Zhao, B., 2011. Exactly the same but different : promiscuity and diversity in the molecular mechanisms of action of the aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptor. Toxicol. Sci. 124 (1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10. 1093/toxsci/kfr218.
- Ebbesson, L.O.E., Nilsen, T.O., Helvik, J.V., Tronci, V., Stefansson, S.O., 2011. Corticotropin-releasing factor neurogenesis during midlife development in salmon: genetic, environmental and thyroid hormone regulation. J. Neuroendocrinol. 23 (8), 733-741. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2826.2011.02164.x.
- Emmons, R.B., Duncan, D., Estes, P.A., Kiefel, P., Mosher, J.T., Sonnenfeld, M., Ward, M.P., Duncan, I., Crews, S.T., 1999. The spineless-aristapedia and tango bHLH-PAS proteins interact to control antennal and tarsal development in Drosophila. Development 126 (17), 3937–3945.
- Esser, C., Rannug, A., 2015. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor in barrier organ physiology, immunology, and toxicology. Pharmacol. Rev. 67 (2), 259–279. https://doi.org/10. 1124/pr.114.009001.
- Garcia, G.R., Bugel, S.M., Truong, L., Spagnoli, S., Tanguay, R.L., 2018. AHR2 required for normal behavioral responses and proper development of the skeletal and reproductive systems in zebrafish. PLoS One 13 (3), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.one.0193484.
- Glasauer, S.M.K., Neuhauss, S.C.F., 2014. Whole-genome duplication in teleost fishes and its evolutionary consequences. Mol. Genet. Genom. 289 (6), 1045–1060. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00438-014-0889-2.
- Goksøyr, A., Beyer, J., Husøy, A.M., Larsen, H.E., Westrheim, K., Wilhelmsen, S., Klungsøyr, J., 1994. Accumulation and effects of aromatic and chlorinated hydrocarbons in juvenile Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) caged in a polluted fjord (Sørfjorden, Norway). Aquat. Toxicol. 29, 21–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-445X(94)90045-0.
- Goodale, B.C., Ia Du, J.K., Bisson, W.H., Janszen, D.B., Waters, K.M., Tanguay, R.L., 2012. AHR2 mutant reveals functional diversity of aryl hydrocarbon receptors in zebrafish. PLoS One 7 (1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0029346.
- Hahn, M.E., Karchner, S.I., Merson, R.R., 2017. Diversity as opportunity: insights from 600 million years of AHR evolution. Curr. Opin. Toxicol. 2, 58–71. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cotox.2017.02.003.
- Hall, T.E., Smith, P., Johnston, I.A., 2004. Stages of embryonic development in the Atlantic cod Gadus morhua. J. Morphol. 259 (3), 255–270. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jmor.10222.
- Hornung, M.W., Cook, P.M., Fitzsimmons, P.N., Kuehl, D.W., Nichols, J.W., 2007. Tissue distribution and metabolism of benzo[a]pyrene in embryonic and larval medaka (Oryzias latipes). Toxicol. Sci. 100 (2), 393–405. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/ kfm231.
- Huang, L., Wang, C., Zhang, Y., Li, J., Zhong, Y., Zhou, Y., Chen, Y., Zuo, Z., 2012. Benzo [a]pyrene exposure influences the cardiac development and the expression of cardiovascular relative genes in zebrafish (Danio rerio) embryos. Chemosphere 87 (4), 369–375. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.12.026.
- Hylland, K., Tollefsen, K.E., Ruus, A., Jonsson, G., Sundt, R.C., Sanni, S., Røe Utvik, T.I., Johnsen, S., Nilssen, I., Pinturier, L., Balk, L., Barsiene, J., Marigòmez, I., Feist, S.W., Børseth, J.F., 2008. Water column monitoring near oil installations in the North Sea 2001-2004. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 56 (3), 414–429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul. 2007.11.004.
- Incardona, J.P., 2017. Molecular mechanisms of crude oil developmental toxicity in fish. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 73 (1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-017-0381-1.

Incardona, J.P., Carls, M.G., Teraoka, H., Sloan, C.A., Collier, T.K., Scholz, N.L., 2005.

#### L. Aranguren-Abadía. et al.

Aryl hydrocarbon receptor-independent toxicity of weathered crude oil during fish development. Environ. Health Perspect. 113 (12), 1755-1762. https://doi.org/10. 1289/ehp 8230

- Incardona, J.P., Day, H.L., Collier, T.K., Scholz, N.L., 2006. Developmental toxicity of 4ring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in zebrafish is differentially dependent on AH receptor isoforms and hepatic cytochrome P4501A metabolism. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 217, 308-321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2006.09.018.
- Incardona, J.P., Linbo, T.L., Scholz, N.L., 2011. Cardiac toxicity of 5-ring polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons is differentially dependent on the aryl hydrocarbon receptor 2 isoform during zebrafish development. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 257, 242–249. /doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.09.010.
- Jönsson, M.E., Jenny, M.J., Woodin, B.R., Hahn, M.E., Stegeman, J.J., 2007. Role of AHR2 in the Expression of Novel Cytochrome P450 1 Family Genes, Cell Cycle Genes, and Morphological Defects in Developing Zebra Fish Exposed to 3,31',4,4',5 Pentachlorobiphenyl or 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. Toxicol. Sci. 100 (1), 180-193. https://d oi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm207.
- Jönsson, M.E., Franks, D.G., Woodin, B.R., Jenny, M.J., Garrick, R.A., Behrendt, L., Hahn, M.E., Stegeman, J.J., 2009. The tryptophan photoproduct 6-formylindolo[3,2-b] carbazole (FICZ) binds multiple AHRs and induces multiple CYP1 genes via AHR2 in zebrafish. Chem. Biol. Interact. 181 (3), 447-454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbi. 2009.07.003.
- Juhasz. A.L., Naidu, R., 2000. Bioremediation of high molecular weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons; a review of the microbial degradation of benzo[a]pyrene International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation Vol. 45. Elsevier Science Ltd, pp. 57-88. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0964-8305(00)00052-4. Issues 1-2.
- Karchner, S.I., Franks, D.G., Hahn, M.E., 2005. AHR1B, a new functional aryl hydrocarbon receptor in zebrafish: tandem arrangement of *ahr1b* and *ahr2* genes. Biochem. J. 392 (1), 153-161. https://doi.org/10.1042/BJ20050713
- Karchner, S., Jenny, M., Aluru, N., Franks, D., Laub, L., Linney, E., Williams, L., Teraoka, H., Hahn, M., 2017. Evidence for developmental versus toxicological roles for zebrafish AHR1b. Toxicol. Sci. (The Toxicological Supplement) 156 (S39). https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jhsa.2018.06.116. Abstract #1165. Kazlauskas, A., Poellinger, L., Pongratz, I., 1999. Evidence that the co-chaperone p23
- regulates ligand responsiveness of the dioxin (aryl hydrocarbon) receptor. J. Biol.
- Chem. 274 (19), 13519–13524. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.274.19.13519.
  Knecht, A.L., Goodale, B.C., Truong, L., Simonich, M.T., Swanson, A.J., Matke, M.M., Anderson, K.A., Waters, K.M., Tanguay, R.L., 2013. Comparative developmental toxicity of environmentally relevant oxygenated PAHs. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 271, 267–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2013.05.006. Kocan, R.M., Landolt, M.L., 1984. Alterations in patterns of excretion and other metabolic

functions in developing fish embryo exposed to benzo(a)pyrene. Helgolã¤nder Meeresunters 37 493-504

- Kwon, J.H., Lee, S.Y., Kang, H.J., Mayer, P., Escher, B.J., 2016, Including bioconcentration kinetics for the prioritization and interpretation of regulatory aquatic toxicity tests of highly hydrophobic chemicals. Environ. Sci. Technol. 50 (21), 12004-12011. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.6b03942. Larigot, L., Juricek, L., Dairou, J., Coumoul, X., 2018. AhR signaling pathways and reg-
- ulatory functions. Biochim. Open 7, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopen.2018.05 001.
- Lu, J., Shang, X., Zhong, W., Xu, Y., Shi, R., Wang, X., 2020. New insights of CYP1A in endogenous metabolism: a focus on single nucleotide polymorphisms and diseases.
- Acta Pharm. Sin. B 10 (1), 91–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsb.2019.11.016. Mayer, P., Reichenberg, F., 2006. Can highly hydrophobic organic substances cause aquatic baseline toxicity and can they contribute to mixture toxicity? Environ.
- Toxicol. Chem. 25 (10), 2639–2644. https://doi.org/10.1897/06-142R.1. Mimura, J., Ema, M., Sogawa, K., Fujii-Kuriyama, Y., 1999. Identification of a novel mechanism of regulation of Ah (dioxin) receptor function. Genes Dev. 13 (1), 20-25. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.13.1.20.
- Mulero-Navarro, S., Fernandez-Salguero, P.M., 2016. New trends in aryl hydrocarbon receptor biology. Front. Cell Dev. Biol. 4 (May), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcell. 2016.0004
- Nebert, D.W., 2017. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR): "pioneer member" of the basic-helix/loop/helix per-Arnt-sim (bHLH/PAS) family of "sensors" of foreign and en-dogenous signals. Prog. Lipid Res. 67 (June), 38–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. plipres.2017.06.001
- Okey, A.B., 2007. An aryl hydrocarbon receptor odyssey to the shores of toxicology: the Deichmann Lecture, International Congress of Toxicology-XI. Toxicol. Sci. 98 (1), 5-38. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm096.

OSPAR, 2010. Background Document for Atlantic Cod Gadus morhua. Perdew, G.H., 1988. Association of the ah receptor with the 90-kDa heat shock protein \*. J. Biol. Chem. 263 (27), 13802-13805.

- Pollenz, R.S., Sattler, C.A., Poland, A., 1993. The aryl hydrocarbon receptor and aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator protein show distinct subcellular locali zations in hepa 1 ci c7 cells by immunfluorescence microscopy. Mol. Pharmacol. 45, 428-438
- Prasch, A.L., Teraoka, H., Carney, S.A., Dong, W., Hiraga, T., Stegeman, J.J., Heideman, W., Peterson, R.E., 2003. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor 2 mediates 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin developmental toxicity in zebrafish. Toxicol. Sci. 76 (1), 138-150. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfg202.
- Sakurai, S., Shimizu, T., Ohto, U., 2017. The crystal structure of the AhRR–ARNT heterodimer reveals the structural basis of the repression of AhR-mediated transcription. J. Biol. Chem. 292 (43), 17609–17616. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M117.812974. Schwarzenbach, R., Gschwend, P., Imboden, D., 2003. Appendix table. Environmental Organic Chemistry, 2nd ed. John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, New Jersey.
- Shankar, P., Geier, M.C., Truong, L., McClure, R.S., Pande, P., Waters, K.M., Tanguay, R.L., 2019. Coupling genome-wide transcriptomics and developmental toxicity pro-files in zebrafish to characterize polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) hazard. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 20 (10), 1-26. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms20102570

- Smith, K.E.C., Dom, N., Blust, R., Mayer, P., 2010. Controlling and maintaining exposure of hydrophobic organic compounds in aquatic toxicity tests by passive dosing. Aquat. Toxicol. 98 (1), 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2010.01.007.
- Sørensen, L., Meier, S., Mjøs, S.A., 2016. Application of gas chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry to determine a wide range of petrogenic alkylated polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in biotic samples. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 30 (18), 2052–2058. https://doi.org/10.1002/rcm.7688.
- Sørensen, L., Hansen, B.H., Farkas, J., Donald, C.E., Robson, W.J., Tonkin, A., Meier, S., Rowland, S.J., 2019. Accumulation and toxicity of monoaromatic petroleum hydro-carbons in early life stages of cod and haddock. Environ. Pollut. 251, 212–220. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2019.04.126.
- Sørhus, E., Edvardsen, R.B., Karlsen, Ø., Nordtug, T., van der Meeren, T., Thorsen, A., Harman, C., Jentoft, S., Meier, S., 2015. Unexpected interaction with dispersed crude oil droplets drives severe toxicity in Atlantic Haddock Embryos. PLoS One 10 (4), e0124376. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0124376. Sørhus, E., Incardona, J.P., Karlsen, Ø., Linbo, T., Sørensen, L., Nordtug, T., Van Der
- Meeren, T., Thorsen, A., Thorbjørnsen, M., Jentoft, S., Edvardsen, R.B., Meier, S., 2016. Crude oil exposures reveal roles for intracellular calcium cycling in haddock craniofacial and cardiac development, Sci. Rep. 6 (31058), 1-21, https://doi.org/10. 1038/srep31058
- Soshilov, A., Denison, M.S., 2008. Role of the Per/Arnt/Sim domains in ligand-dependent transformation of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor. J. Biol. Chem. 283 (47), 32995–33005. https://doi.org/10.1074/ibc.M802414200.
- Souder, J.P., Gorelick, D.A., 2019. ahr2, but not ahr1a or ahr1b, is required for Craniofacial and Fin Development and TCDD- dependent Cardiotoxicity in Zebrafish. Toxicol. Sci. 170 (1), 25–44. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfz075. Stegeman, J.J., Woodin, B.R., Binder, R.L., 1984. Patterns of benzo[a]pyrene metabolism
- by varied species, organs, and developmental stages of fish. Use of Small Fish Species in Carcinogeneeity Testing. pp. 371–378. Stein, J.E., Hom, T., Casillas, E., Friedman, A., Varanasi, U., 1984. Simultaneous exposure
- of English sole (Parophrys vetulus) to sediment-associated xenobiotics: part 1-Uptake and Disposition of14C-Polychlorinated Biphenyls and 3H-Benzo[a]Pyrene. Mar. Environ. Res. 13, 97–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/0141-1136(87)90032-8.
- Sugden, W.W., Leonardo-Mendonça, R.C., Acuña-Castroviejo, D., Siekmann, A.F., 2017. Genetic dissection of endothelial transcriptional activity of zebrafish aryl hydrocarbon receptors (AHRs), PLoS One 12 (8), 1-22, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal one.0183433
- Sundt, R.C., Ruus, A., Jonsson, H., Skarphédinsdóttir, H., Meier, S., Grung, M., Beyer, J., Pampanin, D.M., 2012. Biomarker responses in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) exposed to produced water from a North Sea oil field: laboratory and field assessments. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 64 (1), 144-152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.10.005.
- Swanson, H.I., 2002. DNA binding and protein interactions of the AHR/ARNT heterodimer that facilitate gene activation. Chem. Biol. Interact. 141 (1-2), 63-76. https:// doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2797(02)00066-2.
- Tanguay, R.L., Abnet, C.C., Heideman, W., Peterson, R.E., 1999. Cloning and character ization of the zebrafish (Danio rerio) aryl hydrocarbon receptor. Biochimica Et 1444 (1), 35–48 https://doi.org/S0167-4781(98)00252-8 [pii].
- Thisse, C., Thisse, B., 2008. High-resolution in situ hybridization to whole-mount zeb rafish embryos. Nat. Protoc. 3, 59-69. Uno, S., Dalton, T.P., Shertzer, H.G., Genter, M.B., Warshawsky, D., Talaska, G., Nebert,
- D.W., 2001. Benzo[a]pyrene-induced toxicity: paradoxical protection in Cyp1a1(-/-) knockout mice having increased hepatic BaP-DNA adduct levels. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 289 (5), 1049-1056. https://doi.org/10.1006/bbrc.2001.6110.
- Valen, R., Edvardsen, R.B., Søviknes, A.M., Drivenes, Ø., Helvik, J.V., 2014. Molecular evidence that only two opsin subfamilies, the blue light- (SWS2) and green lightsensitive (RH2), drive color vision in Atlantic Cod (Gadus morhua). PLoS One 9 (12), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0115436.
- Van Veld, P.A., Vogelbein, W.K., Cochran, M.K., Goksøyr, A., Stegeman, J.J., 1997. Routespecific cellular expression of cytochrome P4501A (CYP1A) in fish (Fundulus heteroclitus) following exposure to aqueous and dietary benzo[a]pyrene. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 142 (2), 348–359. https://doi.org/10.1006/taap.1996.8037.
- Vandesompele, J., De Preter, K., Pattyn, F., Poppe, B., Van Roy, N., De Paepe, A Speleman, F., 2002. Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. Rock Mech. Rock Eng. 3 (7), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00603-018-1496
- Varanasi, U., Relchert, W.L., Stein, J.E., Brown, D.W., Sanborn, H.R., 1985. Bioavailability and biotransformation of aromatic hydrocarbons in benthic organisms exposed to sediment from an urban estuary. Environ. Sci. Technol. 19 (9), 836-841. https://doi.org/10.1021/es00139a012
- Verma, N., Pink, M., Rettenmeier, A.W., Schmitz-Spanke, S., 2012. Review on proteomic analyses of benzo[a]pyrene toxicity. PROTEOMICS 12 (11), 1731-1755. https://doi. org/10.1002/pmic.201100466. Walker, M.K., Spitsbergen, J.M., Olson, J.R., Peterson, R.E., 1991. 2,3,7,8-

Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) toxicity during early life stage development of lake trout (Salvelinus namaycush). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 48, 875–883.

- Whitlock, J.P.J., 1999. Induction of cytochrome P4501a1. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 39 (1), 103-125. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.39.1.103.
- Yadetie, F., Zhang, X., Hanna, E.M., Aranguren-Abadía, L., Eide, M., Blaser, N., Brun, M., Jonassen, I., Goksøyr, A., Karlsen, O.A., 2018. RNA-Seq analysis of transcriptome responses in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua) precision-cut liver slices exposed to benco [a]pyrene and 17A-ethynylestradiol. Aquat. Toxicol. 201, 174-186. https://doi.org/
- Zanette, J., Jenny, M.J., Goldstone, J.V., Woodin, B.R., Watka, L.A., Bainy, A.C.D., Stegeman, J.J., 2009. New cytochrome P450 1B1, 1C2 and 1D1 genes in the killifish Fundulus heteroclitus: basal expression and response of five killifish CYP1s to the AHR agonist PCB126. Aquat. Toxicol. 93 (4), 234-243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. aguatox.2009.05.008

### **Supplementary Paper II**

**Table S1:** Overview of oligo sequences used for amplification of *cyp1a* probe and quantitative PCR (qPCR) analyses.

Gene	Accesion number	Forward primer (5'-3')	Reverse primer (5'-3')	Analysis
cyp1a	ENSGMOG0000000318	ATCACCGTGTGTCTGATCTA	CTGGATGTTGGAGTTCTCATC	Amplification for probe syntehsis
ahr1a	MN329012	CAAGGGCGTCTCAAGTTCCTACAT	CAGCACTATCTTCCCCTTTGCATCAC	qPCR amplification
ahr2a	MN329013	ACAAACTGTCCGTGCTCCGACTTA	TCCATTCGGGCCATTGTGCTTCT	qPCR amplification
cyp1a	ENSGMOG0000000318	CACCAGGAGATCAAGGACAAG	GCAGGAAGGAGGAGTGACGGAA	qPCR amplification
ahrrb	ENSGMOG0000009114	GTGTCCCCCACAACACAAGG	GAGTGGAAGAGATTGCTCACCA	qPCR amplification
efla	ENSGMOG00000012005	CATCAACATCGTGGTCATT	ATGGTTCTCTTGTCAATGC	qPCR amplification
ubi	EX735613	GGCCGCAAAGATGCAGAT	CTGGGGCTCGACCTCAAGAGT	qPCR amplification

**Table S2:** Cardiotoxicity and cranial parameters measured in Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*) 3 dph larvae exposed to benzo[a]pyrene. Differences between groups were measured using a one-way ANOVA and Tukey's multiple comparisons tests in R v1.2.1335 software. Statistical differences between groups are indicated with letters.

Stage	Group	Edema	Fractional	Ethmoid	Mandible,
		area, %	shortening	plate, µm	μm
			(FS), %		
3 dph	Control A	29±8	15±6	142±5	420±22
3 dph	Control B	26±3	16±5	169±12 <sup>A</sup>	430±9
3 dph	Control C	17±7	16±4	147±10	406±21
3 dph	Control D	25±4	19±6	157±20	421±19
3 dph	Benzo[a]pyrene A	19±7	17±7	137±21	381±27
3 dph	Benzo[a]pyrene B	22±8	10±4	147±22	410±15
3 dph	Benzo[a]pyrene C	17±5	12±4	144±17	407±12
3 dph	Benzo[a]pyrene D	22±4	19±6	128±13 <sup>B</sup>	354±95



Figure S1: Water and body burden analyses of benzo[a]pyrene. B[a]P concentrations were measured in the exposure water at different timepoints (A) and in 8 dpf embryos (B). B[a]P concentrations are presented as average (bars)  $\pm$  SD, and showing all replicate samples (points). Differences in body burden concentrations between control and B[a]P-exposed embryos were analyzed using a Welch's t-test in in R v1.2.1335 software. Level of statistical significance is indicated with \*\* (p $\leq$ 0.01).

## Paper III

Aranguren-Abadía, L., Yadetie, F., Donald, C.E., Sørhus, E., Myklatun, Xiaokang Z., Lie, K.K., Nakken, C.L., Durif, C., Shema, S., Browman, H.I., Skiftesvik, A.B., Goksøyr, A., Meier, S. & Karlsen, O.A. (2020).

Photo-enhanced toxicity of crude oil on early developmental stages of Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua*). Manuscript.





# uib.no

ISBN: 9788230866016 (print) 9788230846001 (PDF)